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Social Security in Review 

The Month of January 

At the end of January the economic 
outlook for the coming year was 
brighter than at the end of Decem- 
ber. Among the favorable symp- 
toms of economic development, the 
movement of prices and improvement 
in labor-management relations were 
outstanding. 

The inflationary price rise that had 
been in progress since the summer of 
1946 halted at the end of the year, 
and in some markets prices began to 
decline. The break in prices for meat, 
butter, and other farm products was 
particularly welcome not only to con- 
sumers but also to the manufacturing 
industries, indicating as it did that 
consumers would spend less for food 
and have more money for clothing, 
housefurnishings, and other manu- 
factured products. At the same time 
an anticipated further reduction in 
the cost of living would increase the 
real earnings of workers. The drop in 
prices of agricultural raw materials, 
such as cotton, might likewise be wel- 
come to industry, since it would permit 
a reduction of prices for finished 
goods without prejudice to the margin 
of profit. 

Despite this impact of falling agri- 
cultural prices on industry, a sudden 
collapse of prices for farm products, 
as in 1920, would have caused a con- 
traction of an important sector of 
the domestic market represented by 
farmers and businesses more or less 
directly dependent on farming, and 
seriously endangered the economic 
equilibrium. Limitation of the early 
break in prices to a few commodities 
was therefore favorable for the suc- 
cess of reconversion in its final phase. 

The improvement in labor-manage- 
ment relations has been manifested 
in the arrangements in the iron and 
steel industry and in building con- 
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struction. The aim of both arrange- 
ments was maintenance of industrial 
peace in the final phase of the re- 
conversion. 

Although neither the recent price 
adjustments nor the labor-manage- 
ment negotiations guaranteed smooth 
sailing from now on, they were, in 
the opinion of many observers, symp- 
tomatic of a favorable trend in eco- 
nomic affairs. 

In apparent contrast was the rise 
in unemployment, both under State 
unemployment insurance programs 
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first half of January might appear 
somewhat as follows: 

| Claims 
(in thousands) 

Week ended— 
sot Waiting-} Compen- 

| Initial | period a 

December 21- ......| 213 104 824 
December 28 !_. } 220 90 850 
January 4!.._...... | 225 108 885 
January 11 !........ 230 126 920 
January 18. ........ 235 157 973 

1 Roughly estimated. 

Another salient feature of the flow 
of claims was the disproportionate 
rise in initial claims in comparison 
with waiting-period claims in Decem- 
ber and the early part of January. 
The weekly number of waiting-period 
claims in relation to initial claims 
filed in the preceding week ap- 
proached a ratio of 1 to 2 as compared 
with the more customary rate of 2 to 
3. The surplus of initial claims that 
did not reach the stage of waiting 
period or compensability was due 
mainly to the registration of workers 
whose jobs were temporarily inter- 
rupted by labor disputes. 

All in all, the weekly number of 
compensable claims increased by ap- 
proximately 200,000 from the low 
point in the middle of November to 
the end of January, while the num- 
bers of waiting-period and initial 
claims rose by 60,000 each. Thus, 
the total weekly number of claims 
filed in local offices rose about 320,000, 
or 30 percent. 

Prewar experience in unemploy- 
ment insurance operations suggests 
that a rise in the number of claim- 
ants and beneficiaries during the 
winter will conform to the seasonal 
rhythm in economic activities. This 
experience is not sufficient, however, 
to determine the size of the “normal” 
winter unemployment under State 
programs. 

All State agencies report that the 
rise in the number of claims filed in 
December and January was due 
mainly to lay-offs in seasonal indus- 
tries, especially in building construc- 
tion, lumbering, and food processing. 
Lay-offs in automobile industries 
were likewise attributable to a sea- 
sonal factor—curtailment of the la- 
bor force for inventory taking. It is 
not clear, however, whether seasonal 

Weekly number of claims for unemploy- 
ment insurance benefits, November 16, 
1946—February 1, 1947 

Claims 
(in thousands) 

Week ended— (——— 28 sence 
nes Waiting-| Compen- 

Initial period sable 

November 16_.....- 137 80 | 7 
November 23___--- 159 84 805 
November 30_._.--- | 213 85 7 

December 7- -_...-- | 213 100 861 
December 14- -_-.-- 213 104 842 
December 21- -...-- | 186 109 824 
December 28_--..... 184 90 745 

January 4.........-. 213 101 7 
January 11-_-.....--. } 277 | 134 1,022 
January 18._______- 235 | 157 973 
January 25_._......| 201 | 146 | 969 
February 1.......- 192 | 134 | 994 

influences explain the entire incre- 
ment after the middle of November. 

Apart from the seasonal lull, work 
opportunities in covered industries 
may also have been reduced by eco- 
nomic forces related to the business 
cycle. If the downturn in prices of 
certain commodities signals the ap- 
proaching end of the postwar infla- 
tionary boom, competition among 
business enterprises will become 
stronger as time goes on; some 
enterprises will succumb, and others 
will try to reduce their production 
costs by laying off some of their work- 
ers. On its way from the postwar 
boom to a more sober pattern, in the 
final stage of the reconversion, the 
economic system is bound to pass 
through a phase characterized by the 
declining demand for labor. It is 
possible that this phase has already 
begun. 

It seems obvious, however, that the 
recent nonseasonal increment in cov- 
ered unemployment was very small or 
negligible. In appraising the recent 
development in the labor market, one 
should remember that before the 
turning point, in the middle of No- 
vember, the Nation had more-than- 
full employment, and there was a 
fairly general consensus that unem- 
ployment was below the level de- 
scribed as the irreducible minimum 
of frictional unemployment under 
normal peacetime conditions. Apart 
from seasonal factors and compara- 
tively less favorable conditions in 
single areas, unemployment in the 
United States as a whole was still 
below this mark at the end of January. 

1946 in Review 

A major administrative change in 
1946 was the abolition of the three- 
member Social Security Board, under 
the President’s Reorganization Plan 
No. 2, and the creation of the Social 
Security Administration as one of the 
operating branches in the Federal Se- 
curity Agency. In addition to the Bu- 
reaus and Offices formerly under the 
Social Security Board, the new Ad- 
ministration includes the Children’s 
Bureau, transferred with all its func- 
tions but those of child labor from 
the Department of Labor to the Fed- 
eral Security Agency under the Reor- 
ganization Plan. The year also saw the 
most extensive legislative hearings on 
social security since 1939 and passage 
in August of the Social Security Act 
Amendments of 1946. Among other 
legislation enacted in the field of 
social security in the last days of the 
Seventy-ninth Congress were amend- 
ments to the Railroad Retirement and 
Railroad Unemployment Insurance 
Acts, enactment of the Hospital 
Survey and Construction Act, and 
the return of the employment services 
to State operation and control. 

During 1946, civilian employment 
reached a record height of almost 58 
million—10 million more than in 1940 
and several million above the wartime 
peak—while for the greater part of the 
year unemployment remained, in the 
words of the President’s Economic Re- 
port, “close to the minimum unavoid- 
able in a free economy of great mobil- 
ity.” At the end of 1946, the report 
continues, “less than a year and a half 
after VJ-day, more than 10 million 
demobilized veterans and other mill- 
ions of wartime workers have found 
employment in the swiftest and most 
gigantic change-over that any nation 
has ever made from war to peace.” 

Most of the workers who were un- 
employed during the change-over were 
protected by one of the three unem- 
ployment insurance systems—the 
State programs, veterans’ readjust- 
ment allowances under the GI Bill of 
Rights, and railroad unemployment 
insurance. Under the State systems, 
about 7 million workers filed 9.8 mil- 
lion initial claims, 1.3 million less than 
1940’s record number of claims. Of 
these 7 million workers, 44% million— 
or only 13 percent of the 35 million 
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workers insured under the State sys- 
tems— drew some benefits. In 1940, in 
contrast, some 20-25 percent of the in- 
sured workers had drawn benefits. 
Moreover, in that year, many more of 
the unemployed lacked the protection 
of unemployment insurance either be- 
cause they worked in noncovered jobs 
or because their earnings were too low 
to entitle them to benefits. 

The “average” beneficiary in 1946 
drew benefits for 13.4 weeks, and 40 
percent of the beneficiaries were still 
unemployed when they drew their last 
benefit check. At an average rate of 
$18.50 a week— 42 cents less than the 
1945 average—$1.1 billion was paid out 
in benefits. This record total tends to 
mask the striking fact that, in the 
course of the year, claims for unem- 
ployment insured under the State sys- 
tems dropped from an all-time peak 
of nearly 2 million a week to less than 
a million, or a rate of unemployment 
about as low as it has ever been in 
peacetime. 

With the rapid demobilization of 
the armed forces, readjustment allow- 
ances to unemployed veterans 
mounted in volume, and, at the end 
of March, unemployment compen- 
sated under the program began to ex- 
ceed that compensated under the 
State laws. This divergence in trends 
is partly explained by the difference 
in the two programs, since the read- 
justment allowances are designed to 
help ex-servicemen through the 
transition from military life to peace- 
time jobs and not merely between two 
spells of unemployment. The peak in 
readjustment allowances was reached 
in April, when payments totaled 
$160.1 million. As the rate of de- 
mobilization slowed down and veter- 
ans found jobs, payments under the 
program also began to decline, and by 
November they had dropped to $74.4 
million, the lowest point for the year. 

Under the 1946 amendments to the 
Social Security Act, a change in the 
Federal Unemployment Tax Act made 
permanent coverage of private mari- 
time employment possible under State 
unemployment insurance laws, and a 
new title XIII provided special re- 
conversion unemployment benefits 
for a limited period for seamen with 
Federal maritime service on vessels 
operated by the War Shipping Ad- 
ministration. The amendments made 

another change in the program with 
a provision that the nine States that 
have collected contributions from 
employees under State unemploy- 
ment insurance laws may use the 
money to finance disability benefits— 
as Rhode Island and California are 
now doing. 

IN OLD-AGE AND SURVIVORS INSURANCE 
the effects of reconversion unem- 
ployment on aged workers, which were 
first reflected in the latter part of 
1945 in an increase in the number of 
aged workers withdrawing from the 
labor force and filing claims for re- 
tirement benefits, continued during 
1946. The numbers of primary and 
wife’s benefits awarded were 40 per- 
cent greater than in 1945. Conversely, 
awards of widow’s current and child’s 
benefits decreased 20 and 10 percent, 
respectively, from thg numbers 
awarded in 1945, when many claims 
arose from war deaths, 

The increase in the number of 
awards was mainly responsible for the 
27-percent increase during 1945 in the 
number of benefits in current-pay- 
ment status, although a drop in the 
monthly benefits on which payments 
were withheld because of employment 
was also a contributing factor. By 
December 31, 1.6 million beneficiaries 
were receiving monthly payments, at 
a monthly rate of $31.1 million. A 
year earlier, 1.3 million beneficiaries 
received monthly payments totaling 
$23.8 million. 

During the fourth quarter of 1946, 
for the first time, workers could be- 
come permanently insured on the 
basis of 40 quarters of covered em- 
ployment. Some 4.8 million workers 
completed their fortieth quarter by 
the end of the year and became fully 
and permanently insured. Whether 
they work in later years or not, they 
will be able to qualify for primary 
benefits when they reach age 65 or, 
if they die, their survivors can qualify 
for monthly benefits or lump-sum 
payments. By the end of the year 
another 3.4 million older workers had 
acquired fully insured status on the 
basis of less than 40 quarters of 
coverage. 
Among the legislative changes en- 

acted in the summer, Congress 
amended title II to guarantee protec- 
tion to survivors of World War II 
veterans who die or have died within 

3 years after their discharge from the 
armed forces. The first monthly 
benefits and lump-sum death benefits 
under this provision were awarded in 
September. By the end of the year, 
$200,500 had been certified in monthly 
benefits to survivors of veterans, and 
more than $460,000 in lump sums. 
Other changes made in title II were 
designed to correct minor flaws, in- 
equities, and anomalies that have 
come to light in the operation of the 
program. 

Title II was also amended by a pro- 
vision in the Railroad Retirement Act 
amendments which made service in 
the railroad industry creditable to- 
ward survivor benefits and provided 
for correlation of such benefits under 
the two Federal systems. 

IN PUBLIC ASSISTANCE each of the three 
special programs showed a continu- 
ous, month-to-month increase in both 
amount of payments and number of 
recipients. In general assistance, 
which reacts more quickly to changes 
in the labor market, the monthly 
rhythm was less regular, but by De- 
cember both the total number of cases 
and the total amount of payments 
were appreciably above the corre- 
sponding figures for December 1946. 
The amendments to the assistance 
titles of the Social Security Act, pro- 
viding for additional Federal partici- 
pation in aid to the blind, old-age 
assistance, and aid to dependent 
children, made possible higher aver- 
age payments. The amending pro- 
vision became effective October 1. By 
December the national average for 
aid to the blind was $36.67, almost 
10 percent above the average of $33.52 
in the previous December. For old- 
age assistance the average had risen 
14 percent, from $30.88 to $35.31. 
The average for aid to dependent 
children rose from $52.05 per family 
to $62.23 in the same period. This 
increase of about 20 percent was 
larger than those for the other two 
programs, but more persons are 
aided, per case, in that program than 
in the other two. The average for 
general assistance cases was $32.83 in 
December 1945 and $39.48 this past 
December. In this program, of course, 
the amendments were not operative 
since there is no Federal financial 
participation. As pointed out else- 
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where in this issue, however, the 
increases in average payments for the 
special types of assistance did not keep 
pace with the rise in living costs dur- 
ing the year. 

The combined effect of the increase 
in number of recipients and amount 
of average payments brought total 
payments under the four assistance 
programs to more than $114 million 
in December 1946 as against $88.6 
million a year earlier. 

Arthur J. Altmeyer on IRO Prepar- 

atory Commission 

On February 20 the representatives 
of 11 governments serving on the Pre- 
paratory Commission for the Interna- 
tional Refugee Organization unani- 
mously elected Arthur J. Altmeyer as 
the Commission's Executive Secretary. 
The IRO is expected to be prepared to 
assume responsibility for displaced 
persons about July 1, when the wel- 
fare activities of UNRRA will be ter- 
minated. The Preparatory Commis- 
sion will function until the constitu- 
tion of the new Organization has been 
brought into force and a Director- 
General has been elected. The consti- 
tution, to become effective, must be 
signed by the delegates of at least 15 
member governments, whose required 
contributions amount to not less than 
75 percent of the Organization’s oper- 
ational budget. 

Mr. Altmeyer leaves on March 10 
for Geneva, where—in addition to his 
IRO responsibilities—he will take part 
in the second session of the Social 
Commission during July. He will re- 
turn to the Social Security Adminis- 
tration about August 1, 1947. William 
L. Mitchell, Deputy Commissioner for 
Social Security, will be Acting Com- 
missioner during Mr. Altmeyer’s ab- 
sence. 

Inter-American Medical and Statis- 

tical Commissions Meet 

Steps toward the attainment of 
standardized statistics that will per- 
mit comparability of morbidity and re- 
lated data among the American coun- 
tries were taken at a joint meeting of 
the medical and statistical technical 
commissions of the Inter-American 
Committee on Social Security, held in 
Washington January 6-11. The two 
commissions, which were created by 
the Inter-American Committee at its 
meeting in Mexico City in July 1945, 
developed the program for consider- 
ation by the Inter-American Confer- 
ence on Social Security at its next 
meeting in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, inf 
November of this year. Realizing that 
its objectives must be conditioned by 
the availability of comparable data 
from the social insurance institutions 
of the American countries, the joint 
commission set as its goal the collec- 
tion of general data of importance 
from among the populations covered 
by social insurance systems and the 
standardization of statistics on mor- 
bidity, disability payments, and medi- 
cal care. The United States member 
on the Medical Commission is Marga- 
ret C. Klem of the Division of Health 
and Disability Studies, Bureau of Re- 
search and Statistics, Social Security 
Administration. 

House Special Committee on Post- 

war Economic Policy and Plan- 

ning 

The House Special Committee on 
Postwar Economic Policy and Plan- 
ning submitted its eleventh and final 
report to Congress in December. In 
a chapter on Employment and Unem- 
ployment the report summarizes the 
committee’s previous recommenda- 
tions for unemployment insurance and 
old-age and survivors insurance, not- 
ing that some have already been em- 

bodied in Federal or State legislation. 
Pointing out the considerable prog- 
ress made by States in liberalizing 
maximum benefit amounts for unem- 
ployment insurance and shortening 
the waiting period, the report calls 
the “attention of the States which 
have not already liberalized their ben- 
efits to the desirability of taking im- 
mediate action. The present status 
of the State funds in most cases is 
such that benefits can be improved 
without threatening the solvency of 
the fund.” Discussing the provisions 
in State laws for reducing the tax rate 
of employers with records of provid- 
ing steady employment, the commit- 
tee declared its belief that “greater 
progress should be made by industry 
in regularizing employment.” An- 
other area for further progress in 
State legislation, in the commitiee’s 
opinion, was in extending coverage 
to workers in firms with fewer than 
eight employees. “It has been found 
that the.administrative difficulties are 
not serious, and there is no reason why 
workers of these smaller firms should 
not be covered .. .” 

The report touches briefly on the 
committee’s earlier recommendations 
for improving old-age and survivors 
insurance, specifically extension of 
coverage and the desirability of relat- 
ing questions of financing the pro- 
gram to the Government’s general fis- 
cal problems. Though the House 
Ways and Means Committee ap- 
pointed a staff of experts and held 
hearings on the exhaustive report sub- 
mitted by that staff, “practically no 
changes were made in the act,” the 
special committee points out, and it 
concludes with the recommendation 
that the Ways and Means Committee 
“continue its study with the idea of 
submitting to Congress at an early 
date plans for extending the coverage 
system, and submit recommendations 
for a financing program.” 
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First Session of UN’s Permanent 

Social Commission 

By Dorothy Lally* 

Vital decisions on pressing emergent problems and the ne- 
cessity for laying the foundation for long-range planning for 
international organization in the social field faced the Social 
Commission at its first session as a permanent organization 
of the Economic and Social Council of the United Nations. 
Arthur J. Altmeyer, Commissioner for Social Security, is United 
States representative on the Social Commission. 

THE FIRST SESSION of the permanent 
Social Commission of the United Na- 
tions was held at Lake Success, New 
York, from January 20 through Feb- 
ruary 4. Established by the Economic 
and Social Council to advise it on 
matters in the social field, the new 
Commission faced heavy responsibil- 
ities in setting the goals toward which 
the efforts of the United Nations in 
the social field’ should be directed. 
Though the 18 representatives on the 
Commission brought varied and spe- 
cialized backgrounds to the work of 
the new organization, they showed in- 
creasingly a unity of purpose in their 
desire to establish a comprehensive 
social program which will assure the 
goods and services necessary for 
meeting the human needs common to 
all nations. 

In addition to these 18 representa- 
tives,” nominated by their governments 
and confirmed by the Economic and 
Social Council, four specialized agen- 
cies also sent representatives: The In- 
ternational Labor Organization (ILO), 
the Food and Agriculture Organiza- 
tion (FAO), the United Nations Edu- 
cational, Scientific and Cultural Or- 

~ *Bureau of Public Assistance, Technical 
Training Service. Miss Lally, formerly 
welfare consultant with UNRRA in Eng- 
land, France, and Germany, was technical 
adviser to the United States representa- 
tive at the Social Commission meetings. 

1For a description of the work of the 
Temporary Social Commission in laying 
the foundation for the permanent organ- 
ization, see Simons, Savilla M., “UN Or- 
ganizes in the Social Field: The Social 
Commission,” Social Security Bulletin, 
August 1946, pp. 11-16. 

2From Canada, China, Czechoslovakia, 
Colombia, Denmark, Ecuador, France, 
Greece, Iraq, The Netherlands, New Zea- 
land, Peru, Poland, Union of South Africa, 
Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, 
United Kingdom, United States of Amer- 
ica Yugoslavia. 

ganization (UNESCO), and the World 
Health Organization (WHO). The 
nongovernmental organizations repre- 
sented were the World Federation of 
Trade Unions, the International Co- 
operative Alliance, and the American 
Federation of Labor. UNRRA was in- 
vited to attend, as was the Interna- 
tional Chamber of Commerce, but 
neither organization sent a repre- 
sentative. Dr. Frantisek Kraus of 
Czechoslovakia was elected Chairman. 
A member of the Ministry of Social 
Welfare in his own country, Dr. Kraus 
was a representative on the Tempo- 
rary Social Commission and, as Rap- 
porteur, was responsible for its final 
report. David Wilson, of New Zealand, 
was elected Vice Chairman, and Henry 
Hauck, representative from France 
and Chairman of the Temporary Com- 
mission, was elected Rapporteur. 

While the meeting of the Tempo- 
rary Social:Commission last May nec- 
essarily emphasized future plan- 
ning, the permanent Commission 
found itself faced with the need for 
immediate decisions on social pro- 
grams already established by the 
United Nations General Assembly at 
its recent meetings. Moreover, sig- 
nificant international developments 
had taken place in the social field. 
The UNRRA Council, at its Geneva 
meeting in August 1946, had taken 
action to terminate by the end of the 
year all services except those for dis- 
placed persons, which are continuing 
through June 1947. The need for in- 
ternational services continued to be 
acute, however, and in this emergency 
the United Nations, on recommenda- 
tion of the Economic and Social Coun- 
cil, has assumed some of the urgent 
UNRRA services of an advisory char- 
acter and has also created a new or- 

ganization—the International Chil- 
dren’s Emergency Fund—to give spe- 
cial attention to the needs of children, 
particularly in the devastated areas. 

The Social Commission therefore 
had not only to make recommenda- 
tions for carrying forward these emer- 
gency services but also to initiate 
plans to meet other critical needs. In- 
ternational action on the housing 
problem had already been urged by 
the General Assembly, and the Com- 
mission was quick to recognize the 
need for immediate measures in this 
field. Equally urgent were preventive 
and corrective programs to cope with 
the rising problems of delinquency 
and crime. The Commission ex- 
pressed its deep concern with prob- 
lems of standards of living and meas- 
ures needed in the field of social 
security, especially income mainte- 
nance. Decisions on all these press- 
ing questions must meet the immedi- 
ate situation and at the same time lay 
the ground work for long-range social 
planning. 

Functions of the Commission 

Keynote of the general discussion in 
the opening days of the session was 
the recognition that the United Na- 
tions Charter undertakes to promote 
not only the international political 
arrangements that are imperative in 
bringing about a peaceful world, but 
also the economic and social condi- 
tions among the peoples of all nations 
that are necessary to maintain such 
a world. The Charter repeatedly af- 
firms these two fundamental and in- 
separable purposes—the promotion of 
peace and the promotion of what we 
have come to call social security—rec- 
ognizing that we cannot achieve either 
unless we achieve both. The develop- 
ment of social security, broadly de- 
fined, is essential both to the internal 
security of each nation and to the in- 
ternational security and peace of the 
world. 

Since most of the members of the 
Commission had not attended the 
meeting of the Temporary Social 
Commission last May, the first meet- 
ing was devoted to an exchange of 
views on the practical ways in which 
the Social Commission can effectively 
carry out its responsibilities. The 
following terms of references in which 
the Commission’s functions were out- 



6 Social Security 

lined in the Economic and Social 
Council’s resolution of June 21 served 
as the framework of the discussion: 

(a) To advise the Council on social 
questions of a general character, and 
in particular on all matters in the 
social field not covered by specialized 
intergovernmental agencies; 

(b) To advise the Council on prac- 
tical measures that may be needed in 
the social field; 

(c) To advise the Council on meas- 
ures needed for the coordination of 
activities in the social field; 

(d) To advise the Council on such 
international agreements and conven- 
tions on any of these matters as may 
be required, and on their execution; 

(e) To report to the Council on the 
extent to which the recommendations 
of the United Nations in the field of 
social policy are being carried out. 

In the light of this broad mandate, 
the members set themselves to becom- 
ing fully informed on the activities 
for which the Commission is directly 
or indirectly responsible. It was de- 
cided to deal first with the most 
urgent problems, particularly those 
precipitated by the wind up of 
UNRRA. The members recognized, 
however, the broad responsibilities of 
the Commission in the social field. 
Therefore, while specific recommen- 
dations were made for implementing 
certain decisions of the Commission, 
no hasty action was taken to set up 
international machinery in specialized 
aspects of the social field. The Com- 
mission was conscious of the need to 
avoid initiating activities on a limited 
basis. 

Social Welfare Services 

A major part of this first session 
was devoted to social welfare services. 
Reconstruction of the devastated 
areas and social development in other 
regions are particularly dependent on 
the existence of essential social wel- 
fare services. Other aspects of the 
social field—health, education, hous- 
ing, and income maintenance—are 
partially covered by specialized inter- 
national agencies already established. 
Welfare services for the most part, 
however, do not fall within the func- 
tion of these organizations and the 
Social Commission therefore has a 
special obligation to advance a pro- 
gram of action in this field. Discus- 

sion emphasized the fact that emer- 
gency and long-range social welfare 
programs must be initiated immedi- 
ately if the goal of assuring social 
security for the peoples of every na- 
tion is to be achieved. 

As questions developed concerning 
the desirability of programs in various 
specialized aspects of welfare services, 
the interrelation of the different wel- 
fare services became increasingly evi- 
dent. After prolonged discussion of 
the different services, the Commission 
unanimously decided to create a spe- 
cial Temporary Social Welfare Com- 
mittee to consider the whole field of 
social welfare, to study the problems 
to be attacked, and to make recom- 
mendations at the next session on 
action the Commission should take in 
the social welfare field. The resolu- 
tion stated that the Commission had 
decided to invite the Committee “to 
consider not only the setting up of 
a subcommission on child welfare (in- 
cluding the question of its member- 
ship and terms of reference) but also 
to continue the consideration of the 
following specific problems: 

“(a) development of criteria for use 
in reviewing requests from the various 
governments for advisory welfare 
services. 

“(b) formulating and recommend- 
ing to the Social Commission the 
manner in which the advisory welfare 
services and activities of a subcom- 
mission on child welfare should be 
associated with a general long-term 
program of United Nations activities 
in the social field, including the ques- 
tion of staff training. 

“The Temporary Committee shall 
submit a report containing its recom- 
mendations to the next meeting of 
the Social Commission.” 

The countries represented by the 
seven members on the new Commit- 
tee, of which Mr. Altmeyer, the United 
States representative, was elected 
Chairman, are Colombia, Denmark, 
Greece, the Soviet Union, the United 
Kingdom, the United States, and 
Yugoslavia. 

Transfer to the United Nations of 
the Advisory Social Welfare 
Functions of UNRRA 

Both the Economic and Social 
Council and the General Assembly had 
directed the Commission to give at- 

tention at its first session to the trans- 
ferred UNRRA welfare services and 
to make recommendations for perma- 
nent arrangements by the Secretariat 
in regard to these services. 

The Commission recognized that, by 
assuming the urgent and important 
services of UNRRA in the social wel- 
fare field, the United Nations places 
on its Secretariat for the first time ac- 
tual responsibility for administering 
a program of services to the member 
States. In getting the new program 
under way, the Secretariat asked the 
views of the Social Commission 
on such major policy questions as 
what countries should be eligible for 
services, what criteria should be used 
in acting on requests for services, and 
how coordination should be achieved 
with the new International Children’s 
Emergency Fund and with specialized 
agencies administering closely related 
programs. 

The whole question of the desira- 
bility of transferring these UNRRA 
social welfare activities to the United 
Nations had been under consideration 
for several months. In its report of 
last June to the Economic and Social 
Council the Temporary Social Com- 
mission had urged that the permanent 
Commission give early attention to 
UNRRA welfare activities, particularly 
“the urgent need for finding some way 
of dealing with important aspects of 
the work of UNRRA ... after its 
work is brought to a close.” 

The UNRRA Council, at its meet- 
ing in Geneva in August, passed a 
resolution recommending that cer- 
tain of its social welfare activities be 
continued by the United Nations. 
The matter was referred to the Eco- 
nomic and Social Council, which took 
favorable action on October 1. The 
Council’s resolution, which had been 
introduced by John Winant, first 
Chairman of the Social Security 
Board and at that time United States 
delegate to the Council, requested the 
Secretariat to make studies and rec- 
ommendations on this question, to 
bring to the attention of the General 
Assembly any matters requiring its 
authorization or special financial 
provision, and to take necessary ac- 
tion; it also requested the Social 
Commission to consider the problem 
at its first session and to make recom- 
mendations for continued actions 
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Following this action, the Secre- 
tariat presented to the appropriate 
committees of the General Assembly 
a detailed report on UNRRA activi- 
ties in the social welfare field, with 
suggestions as to the activities con- 
sidered desirable for immediate 
transfer. The report was discussed 
at length in a subcommittee com- 
posed of representatives of the coun- 
tries represented on the Social Com- 
mission as well as of four other coun- 
tries represented on an UNRRA com- 
mittee responsible for recommending 
the establishment of an international 
children’s fund. Eleanor Roosevelt, 
United States delegate on the Social, 
Humanitarian and Cultural Commit- 
tee, represented the United States on 
the Social Commission’s subcommit- 
tee. The subcommittee agreed on the 
principle of transferring the welfare 
services to the United Nations, but 
there was considerable and extensive 
discussion concerning the types of 
service most needed and wanted and 
the methods of administration to be 
used by the Secretariat in carrying on 
these services. 

The General Assembly resolution 
provided $670,000 for four types of 
services: expert consultation to gov- 
ernments on welfare services; fellow- 
ships for training in social welfare; 
advice, demonstration, and instruc- 
tion in connection with manufacture 
of prosthetic appliances and training 
of handicapped persons, and also 
with furnishing demonstration 
equipment; and furnishing technical 
literature. The resolution placed 
considerable emphasis on the respon- 
sibility of the Social Commission to 
advise the Secretariat on the admin- 
istration of the services. 

The General Assembly resolution 
has significance beyond its provision 
for continuing the UNRRA activities. 
It is the first experiment by the United 
Nations in rendering practical field 
service to the people of different na- 
tions. The development of these ad- 
visory services therefore creates an 
important opportunity to demon- 
Strate tangibly the interest and con- 
cern of the United Nations organiza- 
tion itself in meeting human needs 
through an effective service from the 
Secretariat. 

The Commission recognized that 
these advisory welfare services will 

be the cornerstone of a permanent 
international social welfare service. 
The countries represented on the So- 
cial Commission stressed the impor- 
tance to their governments of prac- 
tical help of this kind from the 
United Nations. Greece, the Ukrain- 
ian SSR, China, Czechoslovakia, 
and Yugoslavia have already applied 
for services under the new program. 
Requests have been received, for ex- 
ample, for the services of welfare ex- 
perts; opportunities for experienced 
social welfare officers to visit other 
countries to study and observe their 
experience in welfare programs; an 
expert on the manufacture of prosthe- 
tic appliances; and technical publica- 
tions for the training of welfare 
personnel. 

The Commission recommended to 
the Secretariat that, while special 
consideration should be given at this 
time to providing these services to 
countries which were victims of ag- 
gression, the basic consideration in 
deciding on requests should be the 
need of each country for such services. 
Further detailed questions on how 
these services should be carried on 
were referred to the Temporary So- 
cial Welfare Committee. 

Protection of Children and Adoles- 
cents 

Another concern of the Commis- 
sion was the urgent need for promot- 
ing international action in the field 
of child welfare. The Economic and 
Social Council had specifically re- 
quested the Commission to take steps 
to create a subcommission for work 
in the child welfare field. In con- 
sidering the need for this subcommis- 
sion, the members. took into account 
the recent establishment of an Inter- 
national Children’s Emergency Fund, 
and also the fact that the activities 
of UNRRA relating to advisory wel- 
fare services include specialized serv- 
ices for children. 

In their discussions, the Commis- 
sion members recognized that the 
discontinuance of UNRRA activities 
had particular implications for the 
welfare of children, and they were en- 
thusiastic in encouraging speedy ac- 
tion by the International Children’s 
Fund to take over some of the chil- 
dren’s services when UNRRA ceases. 
As the representative from Greece de- 

scribed the needs of children in his 
country, the Commission was well 
aware that this was only one example 
of the great need for assistance to 
children throughout the devastated 
areas. Representatives from Latin 
America stressed the need for special 
attention for children in less devel- 
oped regions, where malnutrition has 
long been a serious problem. 

The geographical scope of the new 
Fund is broad, but high priority is 
given to children and adolescents of 
countries that were victims of aggres- 
sion. The Fund may receive the re- 
sidual assets of UNRRA and will be 
further financed by voluntary contri- 
butions from governments and private 
sources. To the extent of its re- 
sources it will undertake “to finance 
or to arrange for the provision of 
supplies, material, services, and 
technical assistance” for the benefit 
of children and adolescents. Gov- 
ernments requesting assistance from 
the Fund are expected to submit a 
plan of operation, and the Fund un- 
dertakes to ensure proper utilization 
and distribution of its services. 
Necessary steps will be taken to co- 
operate with voluntary agencies, 
which are urged by the Fund to in- 
tensify their activities in this general 
field. 

The Fund’s program and its major 
policies, including allocation of funds, 
will be determined by an Executive 
Board, composed of representatives of 
25 governments, and will be adminis- 
tered by an executive director. The 
Economic and Social Council, on the 
recommendation of the Executive 
Board, may designate other govern- 
ments as members of the Board. The 
Council will be responsible for devel- 
oping the principles in accordance 
with which the program will be 
planned and operated. 

The Secretary - General of the 
United Nations will provide the staff 
and facilities for administering the 
Fund. Close relationships will like- 
wise be maintained with the special- 
ized agencies. All steps will be taken 
to keep separate personnel require- 
ments to a minimum. 

The Executive Board of the Fund 
has already had its first meeting, the 
necessary machinery has been set up, 
and program plans are moving ahead. 
A report to the Economic and Social 
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Council at its February meeting pre- 
sented the recommended program and 
the proposed budget for 1947. The 
Fund’s financial resources will largely 
determine its effectiveness. 
The Social Commission received a 

special report from the Fund and 
heard a description of its activities 
and plans from the new executive di- 
rector. The Commission passed a 
resolution approving the report and 
recommending to the Economic and 
Social Council the principles to govern 
the new organization. The resolution 
also urged the Executive Board of the 
Fund to seek an advance from 
UNRRA residual funds so that there 
may be continuity of operations when 
the UNRRA supplies are discontinued. 
The resolution emphasized that, in 
developing the program, the Fund 
should give priority to supplementing 
essential food and other supplies for 
children, reestablishing children’s 
services destroyed by the war, and co- 
operating with other organizations in 
training health and welfare personnel 
in children’s work. Other important 
principles endorsed by the Commis- 
sion are intended to assure efficient 
administration. The Fund will en- 
gage in activity in any country only 
in consultation with the government 
concerned. Appropriate relationships 
with other relief and service organiza- 
tions, both international and national, 
are required. The governments re- 
questing assistance must submit de- 
tailed information .on need and 
methods of administration. 

In addition to endorsing the new 
Children’s Fund, the Commission 
agreed to the transfer to the United 
Nations of the child welfare activities 
of the League of Nations. These 
League services had been divided into 
three main categories—documenta- 
tion, research, and consultation. In 
inviting the Secretariat to assume 
these functions the Commission 
stressed that the United Nations ap- 
proach to the field of child welfare 
should be a broad one. It was felt 
that the work of the League of Na- 
tions in this field had suffered from 
too narrow a program of study. 

In discussing the desirability of 
creating a subcommission on child 
welfare, the Commission members 
concluded that they were not pre- 
pared as yet to make a final decision 

on this question. They preferred to 
refer the question to the Temporary 
Social Welfare Committee “to deter- 
mine the best possible method of pro- 
viding work in the field of child wel- 
fare and in particular to look into 
the questions involved in the estab- 
lishment of a subcommission in the 
near future.” The Committee was 
advised to consider both the new de- 
*velopments in the child welfare field 
and also the activities of international 
agencies functioning in the fields of 
health, education, labor, and other 
fields vitally affecting the welfare of 
children. 

The Commission emphasized 
clearly in its decisions the responsi- 
bility of the Secretariat to provide 
immediately the necessary advisory 
Services in a child welfare program 
and to initiate a proper research pro- 
gram; it also made recommendations 
on other aspects of welfare services. 
The subject of crime prevention and 
treatment of offenders was discussed 
at length, and it was decided to refer 
this function to the appropriate sec- 
tion of the Secretariat. The interre- 
lationship between this program and 
other preventive measures in the 
Social field was emphasized, and the 
Secretariat was encouraged to pre- 
pare a comprehensive report for a 
future session of the Commission in- 
dicating what international action is 
required and how such action can be 
carried out most effectively. The 
Secretariat was also invited to rec- 
ommend suitable measures for the 
campaign against traffic in women 
and children and the prevention and 
suppression of prostitution. The 
Commission likewise recommended 
that the Conventions developed by 
the League of Nations on these ques- 
tions be transferred to the United 
Nations. At its next session the Com- 
mission will study the 1937 draft Con- 
vention after amendments have been 
proposed by the Secretariat. 

Training of Social Service Personnel 

There was unanimous agreement 
among Commission members that im- 
provement of all welfare services will 
depend largely on the existence of 
specially trained administrative staff. 
Such personnel, the Commission 
stressed, “must be trained in organiz- 
ing, carrying out and drawing up wel- 

fare programs including assistance to 
families, child welfare, youth guid- 
ance, vocational advice, recruiting 
and placement of workers, medical 
services, psychiatric services, the pre- 
vention of crime and treatment of 
offenders, assistance to certain special 
groups (the aged, the young, the 
physically or mentally handicapped), 
rehabilitation programs for the handi- 
capped and services in connection 
with income maintenance programs.” 
The Commission urged that quali- 

fied technicians be included in the 
headquarters staff at Lake Success 
and that supplementary staff be as- 
signed to furnish advisory services to 
the governments and also to inter- 
national welfare organizations such 
as the International Children’s Emer- 
gency Fund. 
Recommendations received from 

the Secretariat for an internationa 
training program were referred to the 
Temporary Social Welfare Commit- 
tee for detailed consideration. The 
Commission, however, stressed that 
priority should be given to developing 
the emergency aspects of the work— 
including the fellowship program 
taken over from UNRRA, consultation 
to governments on the development 
of training programs, and supplying 
technical literature. It was agreed 
that the Secretariat should take over 
the functions of the League of Nations 
in regard to the training of qualified 
social service personnel. The Com- 
mission emphasized, however, that the 
Secretariat should assume a more 
affirmative role and that a long-range 
training program should include not 
only the type of study such as the 
League of Nations had developed but 
likewise active assistance to govern- 
ments in the development of training 
programs and the establishment of 
a permanent plan for the interna- 
tional exchange of welfare officials 
and students and instructors in 
schools of social work. 

Housing and Town Planning 

Another responsibility placed on 
the Social Commission by the Eco- 
nomic and Social] Council was that 
of considering the desirability of set- 
ting up international machinery in 
the field of housing and town and 
country planning. Statements of the 

(Continued on page 48) 
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The New British System of Social Security 

By Carl Farman and Catherine Perrins* 

THE FUNDAMENTAL REFORM and coor- 
dination of British social security 
advocated by the Beveridge report * of 
1942 are nearing completion. The 
most important laws have been 
adopted, and young persons and the 
aged are already benefiting from their 
operation, After further preparation 
involving the issuance of necessary 
regulations and completion of admin- 
istrative arrangements, the entire 
system will go into effect—probably 
in 1948. 

The record of major legislation and 
its implementation during 1944, 1945, 
and 1946 includes the discussion and 
adoption of five laws’* (leaving the 
measure on assistance still to be in- 
troduced) and the commencement of 
two benefit programs, one entirely 
new and one greatly liberalized. In 
November 1944 the Ministry of Na- 
tional Insurance Act* was adopted, 
authorizing creation of the Ministry 
of National Insurance with adminis- 
trative authority over all the pro- 
grams except the health services. 
The Ministry was set up in April 1945, 
and to date there have been three 
ministers—Sir William Jowitt, Leslie 
Hore-Belisha, and the present Min- 
ister, James Griffiths. In June 1945 
the Family Allowances Act‘ was 
passed, and payments under this pro- 
gram began in August 1946. The Na- 
tional Insurance (Industrial Injuries) 
Act ® became law on July 26, 1946, and 
the National Insurance Act * received 
the Royal Assent on August 1, 1946. 
Both are intended to be fully effective 
by 1948. Increased old-age pensions 

* Bureau of Research and Statistics, Di- 
vision of Coordination Studies. 

1 Beveridge, Sir William, Social Insur- 
ance and Allied Services. American edi- 
tion, New York: Macmillan Co., 1942. 
For a full account of the report see Ring, 
Martha D., “Social Security for Great 
Britain—A Review of the Beveridge Re- 
port,” Social Security Bulletin, January 
1943, pp. 3-30. 

?For a summary of the British White 
Paper outlining proposals for family al- 
lowances, social insurance, national as- 
sistance, and workmen’s compensation, 
see the Bulletin, November 1944, pp. 27-35. 

*7 and 8 Geo. 6, ch. 46. 
*8 and 9 Geo. 6, ch. 41. 
°9 and 10 Geo. 6, ch. 62. 
*9 and 10 Geo. 6, ch. 67. 
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under national insurance have been 
paid as a right at two and one-half 
times the earlier insurance rates since 
the first week of October 1946. The 
National Health Service Act’ received 
the Royal Assent November 6, 1946. 

The Older System—General Charac- 
teristics 

The programs which the new laws 
will replace have constituted one of 
the most comprehensive social secur- 
ity systems in the world. Workmen’s 
compensation legislation in Great 
Britain dates back to 1897; it has been 
followed by other laws, passed more or 
less in piecemeal fashion over the 
years but providing in their totality a 
wide coverage among employed per- 
sons for all the major risks. 
Many features of the older system 

(tables 1 and 3) will be retained by 
the new. These include the principle 
of the threefold contribution—by 
workers, employers, and the Govern- 
ment; the system of flat rates (that is, 
not related to earnings) for con- 
tributions and benefits; and the use 
of the stamped card for the collection 
of contributions. The supplementa- 
tion of insurance benefits by national 
assistance will remain, but the need 
for assistance is expected to diminish 
in view of wider insurance coverage 
and higher benefits. In the health 
services the change is more striking; 
complete medical care for all will re- 
place general practitioner services 
for the insured worker. 
The main changes in the cash bene- 

fit programs concern coverage, benefit 
rates, and administration. These 
aspects of the former health, pension, 
and unemployment programs are re- 
viewed briefly below. 
Coverage.—The laws now super- 

seded have covered virtually all man- 
ual workers under a contract of em- 
ployment, and also nonmanual em- 
ployees earning not more than £420 
(about $1,695) a year.* Health and 

79 and 10 Geo. 6, ch. 81. For a sum- 
mary of the British White Paper on A 
National Health Service, see the Bulletin, 
March 1944, pp. 12-18. 

*The maximum limit of remuneration 
of nonmanual workers for compulsory 

pensions insurance covered certain 
groups excluded from unemployment 
insurance, such as private domestic 
servants, nurses, share-fishermen, 
civil servants, railway workers, and 
home workers. Under the new pro- 
gram, status as an employed person 
will continue to be a requisite for in- 
surance against unemployment and 
work accidents, but otherwise virtu- 
ally the whole population is covered, 
without salary or income limitations, 
and potentially eligible for benefit. 

Benefits.—Benefit amounts have 
previously varied among the pro- 
grams. Within each program, how- 
ever, the flat-rate benefit has pre- 
vailed, usually with larger payments 
for men than for women and for 
adults than for young persons. De- 
pendents’ benefits have been pro- 
vided under all the cash benefit pro- 
grams except health insurance, which 
has granted only a small maternity 
allowance. The lowest weekly 
amounts (10s. for one person, 20s. 
for a couple) were paid under con- 
tributory and noncontributory (at 
age 70) old-age pensions, which very 
often had to be supplemented by as- 
sistance. The highest weekly bene- 
fits were paid under unemployment 
insurance (man, 24s.; woman, 22s.; 
plus dependents’ allowances). The 
cash benefits (for wage loss) under 
health insurance have occupied a 
middle ground in this respect, with 
men receiving 18s. weekly and em- 
ployed women 15s. (13s. if married) ; 
after 26 weeks these sums have been 
reduced for continuous disablement to 
10s. 6d. for men and 9s. for women 
(8s. if married). Most of these dif- 
ferences have been eliminated by the 
new legislation. 
Administration—Under the new 

program the Ministry of Health 
will be responsible for medical bene- 
fits and the Ministry of Labour and 
National Service will continue to op- 
erate the Employment Exchanges, 
but all other programs will be ad- 
ministered by the Ministry of Na- 
tional Insurance. Although import- 
ant simplification at the top level was 
achieved with the creation of this 
Ministry in 1945, the change-over 

coverage was increased from £250 to £400 
in 1940 for unemployment insurance and 
in 1941 for health and pensions in- 
surance. 
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from the system outlined below is 
taking place only gradually. 

Under the old system, contributory 
health and pensions insurance came 
under the central authority of the 
Ministry of Health. Cash sickness 
benefits have been administered 
mainly by approved societies, and 
medical care by local insurance com- 
mittees. For pensions, the contribu- 
tion records have been obtained from 
the approved societies by the local of- 
fices of the Ministry of Health, which 
determined eligibility for benefit. 
Payment of pensions has been made 
at the Post Offices. For noncontribu- 
tory pensions, which have been about 
30 percent of the total, applications 
(and appeals) have been directed to 
the Ministry of Health, but the na- 
tional administrative agency was the 
Department of Customs and Excise, 
whose local officers investigated cases. 
Local pension committees, appointed 
by the local governments, determined 
the benefits. Unemployment insu- 
rance has been under the Ministry of 
Labour and National Service, which 
through its local Employment Ex- 
changes has been the agency for dis- 
bursement of benefits as well as de- 
termination of claims. Supplemen- 
tary pensions and unemployment as- 
sistance have been provided by the 
Assistance Board. The Board is not 
directly answerable to Parliament; it 
also differs from other Government 
departments in that responsibility for 
its policy rests with the Board and 
not with a Minister of State. 

Finally, workmen’s compensation 
has been supervised by the Home Of- 
fice. Under this program there has 
been no actual governmental admin- 
istration of benefits. Claims for the 
payment of benefits are first discussed 
between the employer and employee. 
When an agreement is reached, its 
terms are recorded with the county 
court. When no agreement is 
reached, the case goes to the county 
judges and higher courts, so that the 
courts have been the branch of the 
Government most concerned with the 
compensation of work accidents. 

The New Programs as a Whole— 
Common Features 

The five new and interrelated pro- 
grams, supported by the Govern- 
ment’s intention to maintain full em- 

ployment and to stabilize the cost of 
living, are intended to provide a com- 
prehensive and basic security for all 
the people of Great Britain. 

Eligibility Virtually every resi- 
dent of the country will be eligible 
for benefits upon occurrence of any 
of the several contingencies for which 
cash or services are to be provided. 
Children’s allowances are already 
payable for all children after the first. 
Under the national health program, 
“personal medical services for all per- 
sons in the area who wish to take 
advantage of the arrangements’ ’ 
will be provided without reference to 
qualifying contributions or ability to 
pay. The industrial injury scheme 
will be a unified insurance program 
covering all employed persons. The 
broad coverage for the National In- 
surance Act is noted below. National 
assistance will be available for needy 
persons who fail to qualify for insur- 
ance benefits or whose special require- 
ments make the payments inadequate. 

Contributions.—The costs of the 
new programs will be met partly from 
general taxation (mostly national, but 
some local) and partly from the 
compulsory contributions of insured 
persons and employers, made under 
the national! insurance and industrial 
injuries programs. For purposes of 
contributions to national insurance 
the population is divided into three 
classes: the employed, the self-em- 
ployed, and the nonemployed. Chil- 
dren under the school-leaving age and 
retired pensioners do not contribute. 
Others must pay the contributions 
unless exempted from contributing 
and credited with contributions, as in 
the case of a person who is unem- 
ployed, disabled, or drawing benefit, 
a married woman, a student, or an 
unpaid apprentice. Self-employed 
and nonemployed persons whose total 
income is less than £104 per year may 
ask to be exempt from contributing 
but will then lose their insurance 
benefit rights. Members of the armed 
forces, wherever stationed, are re- 
garded as employed persons; their 
contributions may be reduced by reg- 
ulations. Persons employed by or 
under the Crown are covered under 
national insurance, subject, however, 
to special modifications that may be 
made in adapting the act to this em- 

® National Health Service Act, clause 33. 

ployment. Seamen and airmen may 
be either exempted or covered, as the 
Minister may determine by regula- 
tion, a provision which gives the flexi- 
bility deemed necessary to deal with 
the variety of nationalities employed 
on British ships throughout the 
world. 

Provisions for women have certain 
special characteristics. In general, 
housewives are considered a separate 
category and receive benefits by rea- 
son of their husband’s contributions, 
and only the unmarried woman must 
contribute. After marriage the wife 
will be insured for maternity, widows’, 
and retirement benefits by virtue of 
her husband’s contributions; she will 
not be required to contribute. Even 
the 13 weeks’ maternity allowance is 
payable to the working woman by 
virtue of the husband’s contributions. 
However, if a nonemployed wife 
wishes to qualify for a pension in her 
own right, or if a working wife wishes 
to maintain her right to sickness and 
unemployment benefits—at reduced 
rates—she must keep up her contribu- 
tions. 

The amounts of the contributions 
are shown in tables 1 and 2. These 
rates are necessarily higher for the 
national system than for the limited 
programs being displaced and, in the 
case of industrial injuries, are en- 
tirely new for the worker and Govern- 
ment. The total contribution from 
the employee and employer of 9s. 1d. 
for the employed man is 9 percent of 
the average wage of 100s. 5d. a week, 
as reported in July 1946 by a large 
number of representative industries.” 
This proportion includes the contri- 
butions for industrial injuries but not 
the Government contributions. The 
structure of contributions continues 
to be one of rates varying only with 
age and sex, but it has been changed 
by introducing a special worker rate 
for adults earning less than 30s. a 
week. Except for workers in this 
bracket, it will be noted that the em- 
ployer will pay less than the employee. 
The employer is not charged with the 

10 Ministry of Labour Gazette, October 
1946, pp. 272-273. The average, while it 
includes the earnings of men, women, 
and juveniles, does not take in earnings 
in agriculture, coal mining, railway serv- 
ice, merchant shipping, or domestic 
service. 

a a a 

or =s=wa ast fh CUM 
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Table 1.—Great Britain: Weekly contribution rates for compulsory social insurance under 
the old system ' 

[Amounts in pence] 

Men Women | 
Program T Government 

Worker | Employer | Worker | Employer 

Old-age, widows’, and orphans’ 
pensions 

Persons aged 16-65 ?_...........-.-- 6% 6% 5 314| Deficit of initial generation; 
cost of pensions to persons 
over 70; and cost of supple- 
mentary pensions. 

Health insurance 

Persons aged 16-65 ?__._......-...- 5% 5% 5 544| 3% cost of benefits and their 
Persons under age 16_-_.....--.-.-- 2 2 2 2 administration; full cost of 

central administration. 
Unemployment insurance 

General workers aged— | Sum equal to half the joint 
| SCS . pene 10 10 9 9 employer-em ployee contri- 
 - See 9 9 8 8 bution. Also any advances 
i. er 5 5 4% 4% necessary if funds are 
| aero sesinhne | 2 2 2 2 inadequate. 

Agricultural workers aged— 
7] ea ou 3% 3% 3 3 
ES ee nde . 3 3 214!) 244) 

eer ae 2 2 1)! 14] 
| ae 1% 1% 1 1 

Workmen’s compensation 
| | 

BE II vcninticnticrinnapnscreonee None | Full cost None | Full cost | None. 

1 Status as of April 1945, date of transfer of many 2 To age 60 for women. 
functions to Ministry of National Insurance. 

maternity grant, attendance allow- 
ance, or the death grant, and he pays 
only 114d. of the weekly contribution 
allocated to the health services. 
Otherwise, the insurance contribution 
is allocated evenly between worker 
and employer. The present transi- 
tional rates introduced in late 1946 
because of the increase in pensions are 
outlined in the section on National 
Insurance. 

The flat-rate contribution, unmodi- 
fied by capacity to pay, will of course 
fall heaviest on those with low wages 
and incomes. In the Beveridge re- 
port, Sir William, now Lord Beveridge, 
supported this method of financing a 
broad national system of social secu- 
rity on historical, practical, and ethi- 
cal grounds. His reasons have in effect 
been officially sanctioned by the Gov- 
ernment which drafted and the Par- 
liament which enacted a law closely 
following his pattern. 

Beveridge accepted fully the tra- 
ditional British system of uniform 
contributions by the insured which 
will cover “a material part”—some 30 
percent in all—of the cost of cash 
benefits. He termed this the “con- 
tributory principle” and found that it 

tends to eliminate the means test, 
provide administrative simplicity, and 
inculcate a sense of financial respon- 
sibility. The testimony before his 
committee strongly favored individ- 
ual contributions. The employer con- 
tribution—admittedly “a tax on the 
giving of employment’”—was declared 
to be but a small part of the total cost 
of production and a legitimate charge 
for “maintaining the labor force that 
is necessary both when it is actually 
working and when it is standing by.” 
In support of an employee contribu- 
tion rate very close to that adopted, 
Beveridge found that the increased 
benefits, including medical care, will 
give the individual a good return for 
his money and, by eliminating certain 
charges for voluntary insurance pre- 
miums and medical treatment, will be 
no more of a burden, as budget studies 
reveal, than workers have been able 
and willing to assume in the past.” 
The manner of collecting contribu- 

tions will be prescribed by regulations. 
The National Insurance Act permits 
retention of the present system of 

1 See Social Insurance and Allied Serv- 
ices, pp. 108-109, 112, for a development of 
the points here summarized. 

stamps affixed to contribution cards, 
which is expected to be the usual de- 
vice, but makes it possible to have 
different methods. Asingle contribu- 
tion will cover payments for national 
insurance, the medical services, and 
employment injuries (when a contract 
of employment exists). In the case 
of employed persons, the employer will 
pay both his own and the worker’s 
contribution, as at present, and deduct 
the worker’s share from wages. 

After 5 years the rates will be in- 
creased by 4d. a week for adults and 
by 2d. for persons under 18 years of 
age. Except in the case of adults 
earning 30s. or less weekly, who will 
pay 1d. of the increase to the employ- 
er’s 3d., the added costs will be shared 
equally between employer and worker. 

Cost of the programs.—The total 
estimated cost of the programs in 1958, 
including administration, together 
with the share falling on the national 
Exchequer, is shown in the following 
tabulation.” Allocations from the 

Estimated ex- | Annual cost to 
penditure Exchequer 

Per- Per- 
Program Amount} cent- |Amount-| cent- 

(in age | (in | age 
mil- | distri- | mil- | distri- 

lions) bu- lions) bu- 
| tion tion 
| 

Total.___._- | £837.5 | 100.0] £429.5] 100.0 

National insur- 
ance (1958).....| 545.0 65.1 190.0 44.2 

Assistance. ._._. | 53.0 6.3 53.0 12.4 
Family 

60.0 7.2 60.0 14.0 
152.0; 18.1 120.0 27.9 

27.5 3.3 6.5 1.5 
| 

national insurance contributions will 
provide an estimated one-fifth of the 
cost of the health services; the re- 
maining contributions will, in the long 
run, defray about. three-fourths of the 
cost of the insurance payments. The 
industrial injuries contributions will 
meet nearly four-fifths of the cost of 
this program. 

The cost of the Exchequer will be 
less than £190 million in 1948, when 
expenditures are estimated at £452 

2 It is impossible to say what percent 
this will be of the national income at this 
time. The estimated expenditures for 
1948 of £748.5 million are about 8.8 percent 
of the 1945 net national income of £8,483 
million. 
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million. Because of the aging of the 
population and growth in number of 
retirement pensions, national] insur- 
ance expenditures are expected to 
increase to £545 million by 1958, to 
£678 million by 1968, and to £749 mil- 
lion by 1978. By that date the esti- 
mated cost to the Exchequer for na- 
tional insurance will be £416 million— 
some 55 percent of the insurance to- 
tal—but it will thereafter decrease be- 
cause persons receiving full pensions 
at a later date will have paid full con- 
tributions. It is the Actuary’s as- 
sumption that eventually, after all 
persons who are now over age 16 have 
passed out of the insurance system, 
the Exchequer contribution will be 
less than 25 percent of the total cost. 

Administration.—The Minister of 
National Insurance will be in charge 
of the cash benefit programs, includ- 
ing insurance, assistance, family al- 
lowances, and industrial injuries. 
Regional and local offices of the Min- 
istry will handle all these programs to- 
gether. The local offices will pay all 
benefits except the unemployment 
benefit, which will be disbursed at the 
Labor Exchanges.” The permanent 
method of making payments, as well 
as other aspects of benefit adminis- 

4% Address of the Minister of National 
Insurance before the National Association 
of Trade Union Approved Societies, Oct. 
1, 1946. In National Insurance Gazette, 
Vol. 35, Oct. 10, 1946, p. 503. 

tration, will be determined by regula- 
tions. 
A National Insurance Advisory 

Committee, to be appointed by the 
Minister, will give him advice and as- 
sistance on the programs. It will 
consist of from four to eight members, 
including at least one woman, one 
representative of employer organiza- 
tions, one labor representative, and— 
when reciprocal arrangements with 
that area take effect—one represen- 
tative of Northern Ireland. 

The administrative staff of the 
Ministry will include headquarters 
personnel in London, numbering 400 
to 500; a Central Records in New- 
castle, with about 7,000 persons; 9 re- 
gional offices in England, each with 
from 50 to 100 persons; and approxi- 
mately 1,000 local offices staffed by 
some 25,000 persons.” 

The Minister of Health will admin- 
ister the national health services; the 
structure contemplated for these pro- 
grams is described in a later section. 

Family Allowances 

The first of the new systems to be- 
come law was the Family Allowances 
Act of 1945, the aim of which is to 
relieve one of the causes of want by 
adjusting basic family income to fam- 

4 Parliamentary Debates, House of Com- 
mons, May 30, 1946, col. 1463; and Min- 
ister’s address cited above. 

Table 2.—Great Britain: Weekly contribution rates for compulsory social insurance under 
the new system ' 

Men Women 

. Em- Govern- Em- Govern- Program Insured ployer ment 2 Insured ployer ment 2 

a. ¢. s. d. s. d. a, 4. a ¢& 8s. d. 

National Insurance * 

Employed persons aged— 
18-65: 3 
Earning more than 30s. weekly - - ..-. aa 4 7 3 10 - 3 #7 3.0 1 
Earning 30s. or less weekly...........--- 2 8 5 9 = yt 4 5 1 
ST Dil nehesidewnscanae séehuneressecesoos 2 8 2 1 2 2 2 . 0 il 

Self-employed persons aged— 
18 [a thintodsiieksdehesstantnkanhben 6 2 1 1 eo i; Ol 
Under 18 nicedaangedesecountepeannd mo Leen 0 7 i of ae | 0 6 

Nonemployed persons aged— | 
i8 _ ee Se ee eee a e* 0 9 Mas i | 0 7 
sd s (aes avers: 2 9 0 6 2 SOE ae 0 4 

Industrial injuries 

Persons aged 18-65 3...............-.......-- 0 4 0 4 | (% total) 0 3 0 3 | (% total) 
Persons aged under 18-........------------- 0 2% O 244) (% total) 0 2 0 2 | (% total) 

' i 

1 According to provisions enacted into law and 
expected to be fully operative by Apr. 1, 1948. The 
national health services are to be financed by allo- 
cation from national insurance contributions equal 
to 10d. for adult men, 8d. for women, and 6d. for 
persons under age 18; other necessary costs financed 

by Parliamentary appropriations and loca] taxes. 
2 Government also pays £36 million a year to Mar. 

31, 1949; then £4 million more a year for each of next 
6 years; thereafter, as voted by Parliament. 

3 Aged 18-60 for women, 

ily meeds. Operations began in 
August 1946. Payments of 5s. a week 
are made to the mother for each de- 
pendent child after the first who is 
under the school-leaving age (14 be- 
fore April 1947 and 15 after that date). 
If the child is still in school or is an 
unpaid apprentice, payments are con- 
tinued until August 1 following his 
sixteenth birthday. When the re- 
sponsible parent is receiving other 
benefit — sickness, unemployment, 
widowed mother’s, retirement, or in- 
dustrial injury—an allowance of 7s. 
6d. will be paid under national insur- 
ance for the first dependent child. 
Family allowances are financed from 
general taxation. 

National Insurance Benefits 

The National Insurance Act pro- 
vides for cash payments to offset loss 
of income caused by old age, death, 
sickness (long or short-term), unem- 
ployment, and maternity. These risks 
have long been insured in Great 
Britain, but the amounts to be paid 
are very substantially increased. The 
right to receive them is contingent on 
fulfillment of certain contribution re- 
quirements, but when these condi- 
tions have not been fully met, re- 
duced benefits may be allowed under 
regulations which have not yet been 
issued. 

Benefits paid at age 60 (for wom- 
en) and 65 (for men) will be made as 
“retirement” rather than “old-age” 
pensions. For the 5 years after the 
individual reaches pensionable age, 
payment will be conditional on re- 
tirement from regular employment; 
the weekly benefit will be reduced by 
1 shilling for every shilling earned in 
excess of 20. Old persons will be en- 
couraged to continue working beyond 
the pensionable age, however, by a 
1-shilling increase in the weekly ben- 
efit for every 25 contributions made 
after age 60, in the case of women, or 
65, in the case of men. The retire- 
ment condition is entirely waived 5 
years after the pensionable age, so 
that a man of 70 or a woman of 65 
can receive full retirement benefit 
while still employed. To receive re- 
tirement benefits, 156 paid contribu- 
tions after entry into insurance and 
a yearly average of at least 50 contri- 
butions, paid or credited, are re- 
quired. Persons who become insured 
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for the first time under the new pro- 
gram when they are within 10.years 
of retirement age must contribute for 
10 years before becoming eligible for 
@ pension. Otherwise their benefit 
consists of the return of their con- 

tributions with interest. 
striction does not apply. to persons 
who have been insured under the old 
program. 
A new benefit, the death grant, 

will be paid to the person incurring 

This re- the funeral expenses of an insured 
person or a dependent. 
will vary according to the age of the 

The amount 

deceased, from £6 for a child under 3 

Table 3.—Social security in Great Britain: Old system ' 

to £20 for persons 18 or over. 
ty-six paid contributions after entry 

Twen- 

Program 

Old-age, widows’ and 
orphans’ pensions. 

es] 

Coverage 
| 

Weekly benefits Qualifying conditions Administration 

Smployed persons aged 16 
or over. 

2rclusion: Nonmanual work- 
ers earning more than 
£4 a year, civil servants, 
and others protected by 
special systems. 

Old-age: 10s. 
Widows: 10s. 
Couple: 20s. 
Children (if widow receiving pension): 

First child: 5s 
Each additional child: 3s. 
Full orphan: 7s.6d. 

Supplemented on need according to 
national scale up to 35s. a week for 
couple and 20s. for single person, plus 
dependents’ allowances. 

Old-age: Men, aged 65; women, 
aged 60; 5 years’ continuous in- 
surance; 104 weekly contributions 
paid; average of 39 contributions 
a year in 3 years preceding pen- 
sionable age (waived if continu- 
bey | insured for 10 years before 

ge 60). 
i] haewe: Regardless of age or earn- 
ing capacity; 104 contributions 
paid by husband; average of 26 
contributions a year in 3 pre- 
ceding years (waived under cer- 
tain conditions). 

Orphans: To age 14—if in school, 
16. Contribution conditions 
same as for widow. 

Contributory pensions: Ministry 
of Health and _ local officers; 
after age 70, Department of 
Customs and Excise. Con- 
tribution record supplied by 
insured person’s apeeer ed so- 
ciety. Payment by pension 
book at Post Offices. 

Supplementary pensions: 
sistance Board. 

As- 

Noncontributory pen- 

| 1 
En 

Old-age: 10s. 
Blindness: 10s. 
Supplemented as above. 

Age 70; for blind pension, age 40. 
Means test. itizenship and 
residence tests. 

Department of Customs and 
Excise and local pension com- 
mittees. 

mployed persons aged 16- 
65 (16-60 for women). 
clusions: Nonmanual 
workers earning more than 
£420 a year; also excepted 
employment where corres- 
ponding benefits are avail- 
abie. 

Cash: 
T spperery ary sickness (up to 26 weeks): en 

Single weusen: 15s. 
Married women: 13s. 
(Reduced if full qualifying condi- 

tions not met.) 
Disablement (after 26 weeks): 
Men: Os. 6d. 
Single women: Qs. 
Married women: 8s. 

Maternity grant: £2 (lump sum) 
Medical; Practitioner services, medi- 

cines, and (depending on approved 
society) additional bencfits—insured 
worker only. 

104 contributions paid (for reduced 
cash benefit, 26 contributions). 

Maternity: 42 contributions. 

Centraladministration: Ministry 
of Health. 

Local: Cash benefit—approved 
societies. Medical benefit— 
local insurance committees. 

sions. 

National health in- 
surance. 

Unemployment in- 
surance. 

E 

E. 

mployed persons aged 14- 
65 (14-60 for women). 
rclusions; Nonmanual 
workers earning more than 
£420 a year; private do- 
mestie servants; hospital 
nurses; civil servants, local 
government employees, 
teachers, and permanent 
employees of railways and 
public utilities. 

General system: 
Men: 24s. 
Women: 22s. 
(Reduced if under age 21.) 

Dependents’ supplements: 
Adult dependent: 16s. 
Children: 5s. each for first 2; 4s. 

each additional child. 
Benefit duration: 180 days. 

Agricultural system: 
Men: 22s 
Women: 18s. 
(Reduced if under 21.) 

Plus supplements for dependents. 
Benefit duration: 90 days. 

When insurance benefit is exhausted, 
assistance is provided: 31s. for couple 
and 18s. for single householder, plus 
dependents’ allowances and rent 
addition. 

General system: 30 weekly contri- 
butions in 2 years preceding ap- 
plication for benefit. 

Agricultural system: 20 weekly con- 
tributions in 2 years preceding 
application for benefit. 

Waiting period: 3 days. 

Ministry of Labour and National 
Service and local Employment 
Exchanges of the Ministry. 

For unemployment ‘assistance: 
Assistance Board. 

Workmen’s compen- 
pensation. 

E r 

Employed persons and ap- 
prentices irrespective of 
age 
clusions: Nonmanual 
workers earning more than 
£420 a year, casual work- 
ers, and,police. 

No medical benefit. 
Total incapacity: First 13 weeks, one- 

half average wage (increased for low- 
paid workers) with maximum of 35s. 
or 34 of wage whichever is less. If 
married man, maximum 40s.; if 
married man with child, maximum 
45s. or 74 of wage, whichever is less. 
After 13 weeks, maximum increased 
to 40s., 50s., and 55s., respectively. 

Temporary partial incapacity: One- 
half difference between pre-accident 
and post-accident earnings (in- 
creased for low-paid werkers). 

Death: Lump sum of from £300 to 
£400, if adult dependents. In- 
creased by child’s weekly benefit of 
15 percent of parent’s wage (maxi- 
mum total £700). 

Waiting period: 3 days (benefit paid 
for these days if incapacity lasts 
4 weeks). 

Injury must arise out of and in the 
course of employment. 

Notice of injury must be given by 
the worker, and claims must be 
made by worke r or his depend- 
ents within 6 months of accident 
(or of death). 

General supervision by Home 
ice. 

Claims settled by agreement be- 
tween worker (or representa- 
tives) and employer (or insur- 
ance company), and recorded 
by Registrar of County Court. 
Disputed claims settled by 
courts. 

Employer may apply to County 
Court to have compensation 
stopped or reduced, or com- 
muted to lump-sum payment. 

1 Status as of April 1945, date of transfer of many functions to Ministry of National Insurance. 
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into insurance and either 45 contri- 
butions paid or credited in the last 
contribution year or a yearly average 
of 45 contributions are required. 

The system of survivor benefits— 
which are limited as in the past to 
widows and orphans—has_ been 
changed considerably. There will be 
a benefit at the special rate of 36s. a 
week for every widow during the first 
13 weeks following the death of the 
insured husband. After this period 
of adjustment is over, the widow is 
considered capable of supporting her- 
self unless she is incapacitated, or 
has dependent children, or is nearing 
the pensionable age. If she is unable 
to earn her living by reason of dis- 
ability she will receive a widow’s pen- 
sion of 26s. weekly. While she has de- 

Table 4.—Social security in Great Britain: New system ' 

pendent children, the usual benefit of 
26s. a week will be paid, plus an al- 
lowance of 7s. 6d. for the first de- 
pendent child (and payments for other 
children under the Family Allowances 
Act). If the widow is over 40 years 
of age when the children cease to be 
dependent, and had been married at 
least 10 years, she will continue to 
receive her widow’s pension. If at 
the time of her husband’s death she 
is over age 50 and has been married 
at least 10 years, she will receive a 
pension whether or not she has de- 
pendent children. Earnings in ex- 
cess of 30s. a week reduce the benefit 
amount correspondingly. When a 
widow reaches age 60, her pension 
becomes a retirement pension, for 
which she may qualify by reason of 

her husband’s insurance contribu- 
tions. The contribution conditions, 
which must have been met by the 
husband, are the same as for retire- 
ment. If the widow has been mar- 
ried more than once, the requirement 
of 10 years of marriage to the person 
by whose insurance she benefits (when 
a pension is involved) may be modi- 
fied by regulations. 

In the case of full orphans, at least 
one of whose parents was insured, 
a guardian’s benefit of 12s. weekly will 
be paid to the responsible person. 

A single sickness benefit of indefi- 
nite duration will replace the present 
variable benefits paid for short and 
long-term sickness and _ disability. 
The normal benefit will be 26s. a 
week, increased by 16s. for an adult 

Program Cov 

U National insurance | All residents of Great 
(cash benefits). Britain aged 15 to 65 

Weekly benefits 

nemployment, sickness, and 
retirement: 

Qualifying conditions 

Unemployment and sickness: 
26 contributions paid and 50 paidor | ance and 

local offices. 
| 

| (men) or 15-60 (wom-| Single adult__- 26s. Od. | credited in last contribution year. | 
| en)—raised to ages 70 Single person under 18 (no If conditions not fully met, re- 
} and 65, respectively, if dependents) iieemaes 15 0 duced benefits may be provided. 

not retired—as follows: } Couple... madatan 42 0 Duration: 
| (1) Employed persons | Married woman with own Sickness—unlimited after 156 paid 

(all benefits). | insurance: contributions; otherwise, 1 year. | 
(2) Self-employed per- | Unemployment -_-.-.--- . 20 «0 Unemployment—180 days (regu- | 

sons (all but unem- | Sickness____ ania 16 0 lations may increase duration on 
| ployment benefits). | Retirement 2 6«O«O0 basis of contribution record). 
| (3) Nonemployed per- | Adult dependent (unemploy- Waiting period: 3 days (paid for if | 
} sons (all but unem- | ment and sickness only) -.-- 16 0 12 days are lost in 13-week period). | 
| ployment and sick- First child... ae 7 6 Retirement: Men, aged 65; women, | 
| ness benefits and aged 60. 156 contributions paid and 
| maternity allow- average of 50 paid orcredited. Hus- | 
| ance). band’s contributions insure wife. | 
Low-income exemption, Retirement necessary unless insured | 

| groups (2) and (3): Per- person is 5 years past pensionable 
| son with income of less age. Benefit reduced by Is. for each 

than £104 a year may shilling above 20 earned a week. 
apply for exemption, in | Widows’ benefits: Widows’ benefits: 156 contributions 
which case there are no | Widow’s allowance for 13 paid by relevant person. Aver- 

| eash benefits. weeks bad 36 0 age of 50 paid or credited each | 
| Married women: May be Widowed mother’s allowance year. 
| exeepted from contrib- (including 7s.6d. fr first Widow’s allowance: Payable for 13 

uting regardless of em- child) ; an 33 6 weeks regardless of age. | 
|} ployment status. If Widow’s pension... 26)" 0 Widowed mother’s allowance: Pay- ! 
} monemployed but al- able if child is of school age (reduced 
| ready insured, may con- Is.a week for each shilling above 

tribute to qualify for 30 earned a week). 
| pension in own right; if Widow’s pension: Normally payable 

employed or self-em- if married 10 years and if age 50 or 
| ployed, may contrib- an invalid at time of husband’s 
| ute for sickness, unem- death. If mother is over 40 when 

ployment, and retire- children attain school-leaving age, 
ment. allowance becomes permanent 

| widow’s pension (reduced for 
earnings as above). 

Guardians’ allowance: To guard- Guardians’ allowance: One parent 
ians of full orphans, for each must have been insured; no contri- 
child_-_-._. ba Py Se cere 12 0O bution requirement. 

| Maternity benefits: Maternity benefits: | 
Maternity grant forall women Maternity grant: 26 contributions 

| covered by own or hus- paid by relevant person, and 26 | 
band’s insurance, lump paid or credited in last contribu- 
enen...... ara tion year. 

Attendance allowance for non- Attendance allowance: Same. | 
working woman, for 4 Maternity allowance: 45 contribu- | 
weeks ‘ 20s. Od. tions paid or credited (by woman | 

} Maternity allowance for work- or husband) in 52 weeks imme- | 
ing women, for 13 weeks--.. 38 OO diately preceding benefit period, | 

and at least 26 of these when | 
employed or self-employed. 

| Death grant (lump sums): Death grant: 26 contributions paid by | 
[i SSS ea relevant person (may include hus- 
Children: band or parent), and 45 contribu- | 
Aged 6-17....--. a tions paid or credited in last contri- | 
(| ees £10 bution year, and a yearly average of 
WE Baccceccacese £6 45 contributions paid or credited. 

See footnote at end of table. 

| Ministry of National 

Administration 

regiona 
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dependent. For employed married 
women who are paying contributions, 
the rate will be 16s. a week. There is 
a 3-day waiting period for both em- 
ployed and self-employed persons, but 
the benefit will be paid for these days 
if there are 9 more days of sickness 
within a 13-week period. The dura- 
tion of sickness benefit is unlimited 
for persons who have been insured for 
3 years or more. A person with less 
than 3 years’ coverage, and otherwise 
eligible, may receive benefit for a year 
(312 days) and requalify for benefit 
after 13 additional contribution 
weeks. The contribution conditions 
for sickness benefit are payment by 
the claimant of at least 26 contribu- 
tions after entry into insurance and 

payment or crediting of at least 50 
contributions in the last contribution 
year. 

Benefits, waiting-period, and con- 
tribution conditions for the unem- 
ployment benefit are similar to those 
for sickness except that a married 
woman who is working will receive 
20s. instead of 16s. a week, and a self- 
employed person will not be eligible 
for benefit. The normal maximum 
duration of unemployment benefit is 
180 days; after this time a person 
must requalify for further benefit by 
payment of 13 contributions. Regu- 
lations have been made, however, 
granting additional days of benefit 
according to contributions paid and 
benefits received. 

Thus, the Beveridge recommenda- 
tion for unlimited duration of dis- 
ability benefit has been retained, but 
the parallel suggestion regarding un- 
employment benefit has been set 
aside. In this way the costs of short- 
term unemployment will be borne by 
the National Insurance Fund, but the 
Government, according to the Minis- 
ter of National Insurance, Mr. Grif- 
fiths, should assume the direct re- 
sponsibility for long-term unemploy- 
ment.” It is the Government’s de- 
clared intention to secure and main- 
tain full employment. 

The new law greatly liberalizes 
maternity benefits. A grant of £4 

15 Thid., Feb. 6, 1946, col. 1744. 

Table 4.—Social security in Great Britain: New system '—Continued 

| 
Program Coverage Weekly benefits | Qualifying conditions | Administration | 

| | 
Industrial injuries Persons employed under Temporary incapacity __- 45s. Od. Waiting period: 3 days (benefit paid | Ministry of National In- 
(workmen’scom- | contract of service or | Adult dependent-- 16 60 for this period if incapacity lasts 12 | surance and regional and 
pensation). apprenticeship. First child. .-....... 7 6 days). local offices. Independ- 

| Exclusions: Casual and | No contribution requirement. ent local appeals tribu- 
family employment and | Total permanent incapacity. 45 0 Unemployability supplement: Unable nals. Commissioner ap- 
occupations which the | Unemployabilitysupplement.20 0 to earn more than £52 a year. | pointed by King (for 

| Minister may except | Constant attendance allow- Constant attendance allowance: yey appeals). Medical boards 
| _ to prevent anomalies. ance, up to — 0 need of attendance and not receiv- and medical appeals tri- 

May be increased to-__----- 40 O ing free in-patient hospital treat-| bunals. Pensions may 
Adult dependent.........--.. 16 0 ment. | be paid through Post 
First child . aa Oe | Special hardship allowance: Unable | Offices. 

| Partial permanent incapacity: to follow regular occupation or simi- 
Varies from (for 20-percent lar occupation. 

incapacity) 0 9 Widow’s pension: Commuted for 52 
To(for 90-percent incapacity). 40 6 times amount of weekly pension in 

| Unemployability and depend- case of remarriage. | 
} ents’ supplements same as Parents’ allowance: Must have been | 

above (no attendance al- wholly or mainly maintained by | 
i .- SS ll 3 deceased (or would,have been so 

Special hardship allowance_. 11 3 maintained but for the accident). 
Lump sum if incapacity less If mother marries or remarries, pen- 

than 20 percent, maximum sion is discontinued. 
EPS IEC ipl «scoe SA Relatives: Eligible classes will be pre- 

Survivors: scribed by regulations. Benefits 
| Widow, 13 weeks--- 36s. Od. paid only in case of dependency and 

Thereafter, if disabled, or in to only one relative. Not paid if 
charge of child, or if aged widow or parent is entitled to pen- 

| 50 at time of husband’s sion. 
| death or when child reaches 
| school-leaving age-- .. 30 0 

| Other widows-_-.--- 2 «20 
Widower (invalid) —— 

} First child _-_---- aoe oe 
| Parents: 
} ON Pee 30 «(0 

| | Single, up to ~~ 6 
| Relatives, up to-- 2 «#20 

National health | Allresidents ..| General practitioner, specialist, None specified in law....-..---- -- ..--| Ministry of Health. In- 
services. | and hospital services; dental, cludes Regional Hos- 

| optical, and maternity ser- pital Boards, under Min- 
| | vices; drugs and appliances. istry, with local manage- 
| Also midwifery, child wel- ment committees, and— 

fare, home nursing, vaccina- for practitioner services 
tion, ete. —Executive Councils of 

| 24 members, some 4&p- 
} pointed locally and some 

nationally. Local gov- 
ernments responsible for 
health centers, preschool 
health, midwifery, etc. 

All residents Family allowances | 5s. a week for each child under Ds ditidictunhidasubdidishatndnedand | Ministry of ets 
| 16 years of age (after the first). surance. y 

_ oie made through Post 
Offices. 

| 

| 

1 According to provisions enacted into law and expected to be fully operative by Apr. 1, 1948. 
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will be paid to all women on the basis 
of their own or their husbands’ in- 
surance, and an attendance allowance 
of £1 weekly will be paid to nonwork- 
ing wives for 4 weeks after confine- 
ment. The working mother will re- 
ceive a maternity allowance of 36s. a 
week for 13 weeks—beginning in the 
sixth week before the expected period 
of confinement—to enable her to give 
up employment for a suitable period 
without undue financial hardship. 
Unmarried mothers will also receive 
maternity benefits if they meet the 
contribution requirements. For the 
maternity grant and the attendance 
allowance of 4 weeks, at least 26 con- 
tributions must have been paid after 
entry into insurance and at least 26 
contributions must have been paid or 
credited in the last contribution year. 
Forty-five contributions in the year 
preceding confinement, 26 of which 
must have been paid or credited while 
the woman is either employed or self- 
employed, are required for the mater- 
nity allowance of 13 weeks. Pay- 
ments by the husband cover the re- 
quirements for married women. 
Current transitional program.—Al- 

though the national insurance pro-. 
gram is not yet generally in operation, 
the Government has already increased 
the old-age pensions for retired per- 
sons. The pensions of insured per- 
sons, payable to men at age 65 and to 
women, including widows, at age 60, 
are now 26s. a week instead of 10s., and 
the benefit payable at age 60 to the 
wife of an insured man who is receiv- 
ing his pension has been increased 
from 10s. to 16s. a week. These 
amounts are conditional on retire- 
ment. 

Noncontributory pensions—payable 
at age 70, or at age 40 in case of 
blindness—now have a weekly max- 
imum of 26s. instead of 10s., and the 
means scale on which such pensions 
are based has been revised upward. 

Persons not retired and in receipt 
of pensions will continue to receive 
payments at the former rates unless 
they are 5 years past pensionable age 
and are receiving benefit based on 
their own insurance. In such a case 
the new rates are paid without regard 
to employment status. 

Contributions for pensions only 
have been increased about threefold; 
the present rates, if paid during a 

full working life, would meet about 
five-sixths of the cost of benefits. 
The adult contribution rates are as 
follows: 

Health and | Pensions only pensions 

Insured person | 
Em- Em- Em- Em- 

ployee | ployer | ployee ployer 
-—~— | | 

Men | s.d.| 8. d.| 8d.| 8d 
New rate....-.- 1 6% 1 6% 2 0 20 
Old rate. ...... 0 6% 0 6% 1 0 1 0 

Women: 
New rate... .- 1 3 1 2% 1 8 1 8 
Old rate... .--.- 0 5 0 3%) 0 ok 0 9 

Industrial Injuries 
The National Insurance (Industrial 

Injuries) Act revises and extends the 
present system of workmen’s compen- 
sation by replacing employer liability 
for industrial injury with a publicly 
administered program of cash bene- 
fits supported jointly by the compul- 
sory contributions of workers and em- 
ployers. Compensation according to 
a general benefit scale replaces bene- 
fits based on the individual’s earnings. 

The case for the employee contribu- 
tion—not ordinarily found in indus- 
trial injury insurance—goes back to 
Lord Beveridge, who declared that a 
genuine pooling of risks among indus- 
tries “makes it difficult or impossible 
to maintain that the cost should be 
borne by employers only.” He felt, 
too, that making administration inde- 
pendent of employers can be more 
logically justified if the worker con- 
tributes. Beveridge also argued that, 
if one type of compensation for inter- 
ruption of earnings is provided from 
funds to which the worker has made 
no contribution, there may be “con- 
stant pressure to push up the com- 
pensation for that particular misfor- 
tune,” because the workers will not be 
as directly interested in the stability 
of the funds as they would be if they 
had contributed to them.” 

Once the industrial injuries pro- 
gram is in operation, all persons em- 
ployed in Great Britain under any 
contract of service or apprenticeship 
will be compulsorily insured against 
injury, disability, disease, or death 
arising out of and in the course of that 
employment. Unless there is evidence 
to the contrary, an accident arising in 
the course of employment is deemed to 

16 Op. cit., p. 41. 
7 Tbid., p. 45. 

have arisen out of employment, but 
otherwise the definition of the risk re- 
mains substantially the same as in 
workmen’s compensation. 

Despite the references to medical 
attention, the law deals solely with 
cash benefits. Medical care will be 
available in case of work-connected 
accidents and disabilities under the 
national health service program. The 
cash benefits are of three types: in- 
jury (limited to 26 weeks), disable- 
ment, and death. The amounts pay- 
able are somewhat higher than those 
under national insurance, as reference 
to table 4 shows. Thus the injury 
benefit (temporary) for adults is 45s. 
a week, and the same sum is paid for 
total permanent disablement. There 
are also added allowances to pay the 
cost of an attendant if the disabled 
person needs special care. Unlike the 
general cash health benefits, the bene- 
fits under the industrial injuries pro- 
gram may be paid for a partial disa- 
bility. According to the degree of 
permanent disablement (from 20 to 
100 percent of total), the benefits vary 
from 9s. to 45s. a week. These pen- 
sions may be increased for unemploy- 
ability—that is, inability to earn more 
than £52 a year—and, subject to the 
maximum of 45s., for hospitalization 
and for special hardship—that is, in- 
ability to follow the regular or a simi- 
lar occupation. 

The usual allowances of 16s. a week 
for a wife or adult dependent and 7s. 
6d. for the first child are payable in 
addition to the temporary injury 
benefit. In the case of disablement, 
the dependents’ benefits will be 
awarded only if the beneficiary is re- 
ceiving an unemployability supple- 
ment or approved hospital treatment. 

Survivor benefits are marked by 
higher widows’ pensions than under 
nonindustrial injuries, and by the 
fact that dependent parents as well 
as the widow may receive pensions. 
If no widow or parents survive, a 
relative’s benefit may be paid. 

The variation in rates between 
benefits for industrial, as distinct from 
general, disability, was justified in the 
Beveridge report—cited by the Gov- 
ernment in 1944—on the grounds, 
first, that many industries are dan- 
gerous and, if men are to be encour- 
aged to enter them, they need assur- 
ance of special provision against their 
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risks; and second, that a man dis- 
abled during employment “has been 
disabled while working under or- 
ders.” * 

The National Health Services 

An important corollary of cash 
benefits will be the provision of a 
comprehensive” national health 
service making adequate health care 
available to the entire population. 
The Beveridge report regarded such 
a service as a necessary prerequisite 
for the insurance program, and the 
Coalition Government in 1943 de- 
clared its intention of introducing a 
plan. In 1944 the White Paper out- 
lined a system whereby “every man 
and woman and child can rely on 
getting all the advice and treatment 
and care which they may need in 
matters of personal health.”* This 
has remained the objective of the 
Labor Government in formulating 
the National Health Service Act. Be- 
cause of differences in the adminis- 
trative structure in Scotland, essen- 
tially similar services will be made 
available there by the National 
Health Services. (Scotland) bill, 
which passed its second reading in 
the House of Commons on December 
10, 1946. 
The health services will be organ- 

ized in three branches: hospital and 
specialist, general practitioner, and 
local health centers and clinics. In 
brief, the hospitals will become public 
agencies, and the general practition- 
ers will retain their freedom to engage 
in private or public practice or both, 
but not to sell their public practices or 
to locate for public practice in over- 
staffed areas. The local authorities, 
while losing the hospitals now under 

8 Tbid., p. 39; and Great Britain, Minis- 
ter of Reconstruction, Social Insurance; 
Part II—Workmen’s Compensation. Lon- 
don: H. M. Stationery Office, 1944, p. 9. 

” A “comprehensive” service “emphat- 
ically has to comprehend all kinds of 
personal health treatment and medical 
advice. But that does not mean that 
there should be no other Government or 
private activity involving the use of the 
medical expert, or having any bearing 
upon health” (Great Britain, Ministry 
of Health, A National Health Service, 
American edition, New York: Macmillan 
Co., 1944, p. 10). Industrial medicine 
and school health services, for exam- 
ple, remain outside the scope of the 
National Health Service Act. 

* Thid., p. 5. 
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their care, will have the duty of main- 
taining health centers from Which 
will radiate services necessary to com- 
plement the work of the hospitals and 
physicians. 
Benefits.—The benefits will accord- 

ingly consist of hospital and specialist 
treatment, general practitioner serv- 
ices, provision of drugs and appli- 
ances, and supplementary services. 
Eventually, complete health services 
will be provided for all, but because of 
the present shortage of dentists, 
nurses, and hospital accommodations 
some services will not be available to 
everyone immediately. Dental care, 
for example, will be limited at first to 
expectant and nursing mothers and 
young children. 

Treatment in mental hospitals and 
sanatoria, convalescent and maternity 
care, medical rehabilitation and other 
institutional treatment, and in-pa- 
tient and out-patient care at clinics 
and dispensaries will be included in 
the hospital services. Specialists will 
be available for consultation and serv- 
ice in the home, the health centers, 
and the hospitals. The practitioner 
services will include eye care and 
limited dental care. A variety of sup- 
plementary services will be provided 
by the local authorities, including 
midwifery, maternity and child wel- 
fare, health visiting, home nursing, 
domestic help when needed on health 
grounds, vaccination and immuniza- 
tion, ambulance service, blood trans- 
fusion, laboratory services, and addi- 
tional care in special cases. Neces- 
sary drugs and medicines, spectacles, 
dentures, and other appliances will 
also be provided. 

All these benefits will be provided 
without any charge at the time of 
receiving services, except when pre- 
mature renewal or repair of spectacles 
or other appliances is due to care- 
lessness. Charges may be made in 
appropriate cases to provide for do- 
mestic help and special foods and ac- 
commodations for invalids and others. 
Patients desiring extra considera- 
tion, such as more expensive appli- 
ances or private hospital rooms, must 
pay the additional costs. Private and 
semiprivate rooms will be available 
only if not required by other patients 
on medical grounds. Rooms may also 
be set aside for private patients, sub- 
ject to the needs of other patients. 

Administration.—The Ministry of 
Health will administer the entire 
health services. This meets the Bev- 
eridge requirement for a medical 
service organized “not by the Ministry 
concerned with social insurance, but 
by Departments responsible for the 
the health of the people,” and ac- 
cords with the proposed 1944 alloca- 
tion of responsibility to “a Minister 
of the Crown, answerable directly to 
Parliament and through Parliament 
to the people.”* The Minister will 
be advised by the Central Health 
Services Council of 41 members,” ap- 
pointed by himself, and having as its 
purpose presentation of “the expert 
view on any general technical aspect 
of the service.” * 

At the operating level is the three- 
fold administrative division into hos- 
pital and specialist services, practi- 
tioner services, and the locally pro- 
vided supplementary services. 

All hospitals except the teaching 
hospitals will be administered by re- 
gional hospital boards, 11 in number 
for England and Wales, each associ- 
ated with a university medical school. 
The boards will be appointed by the 
Minister after consultation with the 
university, the medical association, 
local health authorities, and other in- 
terested groups in the area. A local 
hospital management committee for 
each hospital or group of hospitals 
will be appointed by the board after 
consultation with the local health 
authority, the executive council (de- 
scribed below under practitioner 
services), the senior medical staff of 
the hospitals concerned, and others. 

Hospitals which are recognized by 
the Minister as providing facilities for 
undergraduate and _ postgraduate 
clinical teaching will be administered 
separately by a board of governors for 
each hospital or group of hospitals. 

~ 2 Op. cit., p. 159. 
224 National Health Service, 1944, p. 12. 
22 The Council will be composed of the 

6 presidents of the principal British medi- 
cal bodies (Royal College of Physicians, 
Royal College of Surgeons, Royal College 
of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, 
British Medical Association Council, 
General Medical Council, and Council of 
the Society of Medical Officers of Health), 
15 doctors, 3 dentists, 2 nurses, 2 pharma- 
cists, 1 midwife, 5 persons experienced 
in hospital management, 5 local govern- 
ment experts, and 2 authorities in mental 
health work. 

*% 4 National Health Service, 1944, p. 13. 
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The board, appointed by the Minister, 
will consist of members nominated by 
the university with which the hospital 
is associated, the regional hospital 
board of the area, the medical and 
dental teaching staff of the hospital, 
and others appointed after consulta- 
tion with local health authorities and 
other organizations. 

The property, equipment, and en- 
dowments of the teaching hospitals 
will be transferred to the boards of 
governors; the property and equip- 
ment of voluntary and public hos- 
pitals will pass to the Minister, and 
the endowments will go to a hospital 
endowment fund. Debts and liabil- 
ities will be met from this fund, the 
income of which will be apportioned 
among the regions. 

The Minister, the regional boards, 
and the boards of governors will co- 
operate in planning and in providing 
the hospital and specialist services for 
the region. These services will in- 
clude, in addition to those mentioned 
previously, care in tuberculosis sana- 
toria and infectious disease units, pro- 
vision for the chronic sick, all forms 
of specialized treatment, research, and 
a bacteriological service, including 
laboratories, for the control of infec- 
tious diseases. Specialists may par- 
ticipate in the service on a whole or 
part-time basis and will be attached 
to a hospital staff, although some of 
the specialist services, such as oph- 
thalmic, will also be carried on in out- 
lying clinics. 

The general practitioner, dental, 
and pharmaceutical services make up 
the second administrative category. 
They will be under the supervision of 
the executive councils, established in 
the same areas as the local health au- 
thorities which will maintain the 
health centers and provide various 
health services. The services of each 
will be closely related and coordi- 
nated. 

The executive councils will consist 
of a chairman and four members ap- 
pointed by the Minister, eight ap- 
pointed by the local health authority 
in the area, seven by the local medical 
committees, three by the dental prac- 
titioner committees, and two by the 
pharmaceutical committees. The ob- 
jection expressed by doctors to being 
placed under administrative control 
of the local authorities is met by the 

proposed composition of the executive 
council, half of whose members will 
be selected by professional persons, a 
third by the local authority, and the 
rest by the Minister. 

The executive council will arrange 
for doctors’ services in its area, and 
the doctors will make their contracts 
for participating in the system with 
the council. Each council will draw 
up and publish a list of doctors par- 
ticipating, either on a full or part- 
time basis, from which persons may 
choose the doctor they wish to at- 
tend them, subject to his consent. 
Persons who make no choice or are 
not accepted by the doctor of their 
selection will be assigned among the 
doctors in the service. Doctors may 
use the clinic and office facilities of 
the health centers, where available, 
and will be encouraged to enter group 
practice. They may continue to have 
private patients if the latter are not 
on their lists or on their partners’ 
lists as public patients. 

The remuneration of physicians 
will be prescribed by regulations. It 
is the intention of the Government 
that payment for work in the national 
health service will in the case of the 
average doctor be partly by salary and 
to a larger extent by capitation fee— 
that is, by a fixed periodic fee for 
each person on the doctor’s list, irre- 
spective of services rendered. The 
amounts of the basic salary and of 
the capitation fee have not been an- 
nounced and must be determined 
after consultation between the Min- 
istry of Health and the doctors’ repre- 
sentatives. The Inter-Departmental 
Committee on Remuneration of Gen- 
eral Practitioners,” appointed in Feb- 
ruary 1945 with Sir Will Spens as 
Chairman, recommended in May 1946 
that the fee for a publicly organized 
service covering 45 million persons 
should be 15s. 6d. per year per person. 
Of this sum, 15s. would be for the 
general practitioner and 6d. for cer- 
tain special expenditures. 

Because of the inadequacy of med- 
ical services in some areas, the scales 
of remuneration will be adjusted to 
encourage doctors to practice in these 
places. 

*% Report ... London, H. M. Stationery 
Office, May 1946 (Cmd. 6810). For a brief 
summary see the Bulletin, November 1946, 
pp. 48-50. 

After the beginning of the program, 
applications to practice in a certain 
area will be considered by a national 
Medical Practices Committee of nine 
members, seven of whom will be doc- 
tors. The Committee is to be ap- 
pointed by the Minister of Health, and 
its decisions will be made after con- 
sultation with the local executive 
council. The Committee may refuse 
an application to practice in a given 
place on the ground that the number 
of public general practitioners in the 
area is already adequate. 

Doctors in the health service may 
no longer sell their practices, on re- 
tirement, to younger men, but present 
practitioners will receive compensa- 
tion for this loss of selling value. A 
sum of £66 million is made available 
for this purpose. 

Eventually, complete ophthalmic 
services will be provided by the hos- 
pital service in specially equipped and 
staffed clinics. Until adequate serv- 
ices have been developed in an area, 
however, supplementary eye services, 
including eye-testing, supply of spec- 
tacles, and the services of qualified 
medical practitioners and opticians, 
are to be made available by the execu- 
tive council, along the same lines as 
the general practitioner service. Spe- 
cial committees set up by the execu- 
tive councils will supervise the oph- 
thalmic services. 

Separate arrangements for dental 
services will also be made. When the 
present shortage of dentists is re- 
lieved, a general dental service will be 
set up with the same provisions for 
whole or part-time service, and for 
free choice of doctor, as are found in 
the general practitioner and ophthal- 
mic services. 

The third arm of the health serv- 
ice, the local health authorities— 
county and county borough councils— 
will provide facilities and services 
which will round out those offered un- 
der the hospital and general practi- 
tioner services and feed into larger 
clinics, hospitals, and medical centers. 
These local authorities will maintain 
technically equipped health centers 
where doctors and dentists may prac- 
tice and where clinic and specialist 
services provided by both the local and 
hospital authorities will be available. 
Plans for local government services 

oe ._. 2h @ 42 
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must be made known to the Minister, 
the regional boards, boards of gov- 
ernors, executive councils, and any 
voluntary organizations working in 
the same area, and will require the 
Minister’s general approval. Ar- 
rangements may be made with volun- 
tary organizations to carry out some 
of the responsibilities. 
The maternal and child welfare 

services for which the local authori- 
ties will be responsible are to include 
prenatal and postnatal clinics and 
child clinics, a complete midwifery 
service, the provision of special foods, 
and, as previously indicated, priority 
dental service. Midwives will usually 
attend confinements but may call in 
a qualified doctor when needed, and 
specialist obstetric and gynecological 
care will be available. Mothers will be 
cared for by the hospital service if de- 
livery takes place in a hospital or 
maternity home. 

Other local government health 
services will be elementary mental 
health care, transportation and am- 
bulance service (when not provided by 
the hospitals), vaccination and diph- 
theria immunization, home visiting 
and nursing service, and the provision 
of blankets and special foods and spe- 
cial accommodations for invalids and 
convalescents. Domestic help will 
also be provided if needed, but 
charges may be made in certain cases 
for these special provisions. 

Assistance 

Although the proposed assistance 
bill had not been introduced by Feb- 
ruary of this year, some idea as to 
the probable character of the measure 
may be inferred from the Beveridge 
report and from discussion in Parlia- 
ment. It will in general carry through 
and accelerate the trend away from 
the Poor Law—which made relief of 
destitution a matter for local govern- 
ment—toward a uniform national 
system of aid. One authority will ad- 
minister assistance in accordance 
with regulations which will be Na- 
tion-wide in scope, both as to the 
means test and the standards of aid. 
There is a precedent of some 12 

years’ standing for the national assist- 
ance of unemployed persons. In 1934 
the Unemployment Assistance Board 
was created, with a central staff 
mainly under civil service, to replace 

the then existing system of transi- 
tional payments to the long-term un- 
employed who had exhausted their 
rights to benefit based on their insur- 
ance contributions. In 1939 it became 
the Assistance Board, charged by law 
with administering the system of pre- 
vention and relief of distress resulting 
from the war, and in 1940 its field was 
extended to include the payment of 
supplementary pensions to old-age 
pensioners and widows. The Board 
has done much social case work in 
connection with dependents’ allow- 
ances for servicemen, special hardship 
cases, problems resulting from the 
evacuation of children, and other war- 
time matters. 
A body of this character, with still 

more general functions, will presum- 
ably operate as an essential part of 
the Ministry of National Insurance. 
Local public assistance committees, 
which still administer the Poor Law 
through the local relieving officers, 
will probably be displaced. However, 
the experience of the Assistance Board 
with local advisory committees and 
local appeals boards is expected to be 
used as the basis for sound national- 
local relationships in assistance. 
Among the functions of assistance 

will be relief of immediate distress and 
aid for persons who are not qualified 
to receive insurance benefits. Such 
cases may include those who have 
insufficient contributions or those who 
have paid no contributions because 
they have never been employed or 
have claimed exemption because of 
their low total income. Persons with 
special needs as to diet or other care 
may also require assistance to supple- 
ment insurance payments. 

Conclusion 

Great Britain has retained without 
compromise its wartime determina- 
tion to achieve freedom from want 
by means of a social security system 
which transcends the traditional lim- 
itations on coverage and escapes the 
stigma of too small benefits. It covers 
virtually all persons for virtually all 
risks, combining, as no other country 
does, family allowances and complete 
medical care with national compul- 
sory insurance against the risks of old 
age, invalidity, temporary disability, 
unemployment, and industrial in- 
juries. 

For all these risks, the benefits 
must be considered to meet the test 
of adequacy. For an aged man and 
wife, for example, the benefit upon 
retirement is some 42 percent of the 
average mid-1946 wage in most of the 
leading industries (agriculture, do- 
mestic service, and certain other 
groups being excluded). Family al- 
lowances better the living standards 
of homes with more than one child. 

Medical care will be available to all, 
without fees for service (except as 
individuals may prefer the fee sys- 
tem). Subject to initial limitations 
in the personne] and facilities avail- 
able, this care will include general 
practitioner services, specialist serv- 
ices, dentistry, hospitalization, eye- 
glasses, and other services and appli- 
ances. Eligibility for care is to be in- 
dependent of insurance contributions. 

In building its new system, Great 
Britain has relied strongly on its past 
experience but has left its traditions 
behind whenever this has seemed 
necessary to achieve better protec- 
tion. The new laws retain the three- 
fold contribution, the stamp system 
of making collections, and other tried 
methods of insurance protection. 
The benefit rates are not very much 
above those which were attained dur- 
ing the war upon demonstration by 
the individual of his need. 

The new laws, however, make the 
higher benefits a right. They unify 
administration, subject to the deliber- 
ate placing of medical care under the 
Ministry of Health rather than the 
Ministry of Insurance. In a sharp 
break with the past they eliminate any 
administration of sickness benefit 
through approved or friendly societies. 
They transform workmen’s compen- 
sation into a completely public pro- 
gram. And in the medical field, there 
will be a profound change-over to uni- 
versally available care of all types— 
a change which will make the hospi- 
tals parts of a system of national in- 
stitutions and do away with the sale 
of medical practices. 

By drawing on its former experience 
and pressing vigorously beyond the old 
programs in several essential points, 
Great Britain stands preeminent 
among the countries of the world in 
the comprehensiveness of its new so- 
cial security legislation. 
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Merchant Seamen During the Reconversion 

By Herman M. Sturm* 

UNEMPLOYMENT INSURANCE for mer- 
chant seamen was enacted into law 
in the Social Security Amendments of 
1946. The new legislation extended 
the Federal Unemployment Tax Act, 
as of July 1, 1946, to cover private 
maritime employment, thus facilitat- 
ing the inclusion of merchant seamen 
under State unemployment insurance 
laws. Aspecial program was also pro- 
vided to pay unemployment insurance 
benefits out of Federal funds during 
the transitional period to seamen em- 
ployed by agents of the War Shipping 
Administration. Under this program, 
which will go into effect when 
Congress appropriates funds, the 
States, as agents of the Federal Gov- 
ernment, will pay benefits to such 
seamen. 

In administering these programs 
the employment security agencies will 
encounter many new problems, both 
because of the shifting control of 
maritime employment during the war 
years and the special characteristics 
of seafarers and their occupation. 

Wartime Changes in the United 
States Merchant Marine 

On the eve of American entrance 
into the war, in July 1941, the United 
States merchant marine employed rel- 
atively few men (54,000) aboard off- 
shore vessels of 1,000 gross tons or 
more; nearly all these vessels were in 
the service of private ship operators. 

Pearl Harbor brought a transforma- 
tion in the maritime industry. Plans 
were made for the construction of 
thousands of new vessels, and a vast 
recruiting and training program, 
aimed at quadrupling the maritime 
labor force, was undertaken. In April 
1942 the War Shipping Administration 
was established to operate the Na- 
tion’s expanding merchant fleet, and 
during the following year the Federal 
Government took over from the pri- 
vate ship operators, who became its 
agents, the direction of practically all 
the vessels and their crews. 

With the ending of hostilities, con- 
trol of maritime employment has been 

*U. 8. Maritime Commission, Division of 
Recruitment and Manning. 

reverting to private management. 
The War Shipping Administration, 
and subsequently the U. S. Maritime 
Commission which absorbed the war- 
time Government ship-operating or- 
ganization, have returned many ves- 
sels to their original owners and have 
been chartering and selling Govern- 
ment-owned vessels to the private 
shipping companies. By July 1946, 
41,500 men were employed on privately 
owned and operated vessels, roughly 
half as many as had been engaged 
on WSA-controlled ships (table 1). 
By the end of the year, private mari- 
time employment exceeded that of 
the agents of the Maritime Commis- 
sion. 

Although there is some uncertainty 
about the date on which the Mari- 
time Commission’s operation of ves- 
sels will end, it is certain that em- 
ployment on the vessels of its general 
agents will continue to decline in com- 
parison with that for private opera- 
tors. Government ship operation will 
cease probably during 1947 and al- 
most certainly long before June 1949, 
when reconversion unemployment 
benefit payments will end. 
The decline of Government activity 

in shipping has been accompanied by 
a sharp drop in total maritime em- 
ployment. From 162,500 in July 1945, 
employment on offshore vessels of 
1,000 gross tons or more—both WSA 
and privately controlled—fell to 119,- 
500 in mid-1946, and preliminary esti- 
mates indicated a total employment 
figure of 100,000 as of the end of the 

year. By 1950 the number of sea- 
faring jobs in the offshore merchant 
marine will probably not exceed 60,- 
000. In these circumstances it is ap- 
parent that unemployment will 
threaten many merchant seamen in 
the immediate future. 

The Social Security Act Amend- 
ments of 1946 extended unemployment 
tax coverage to two groups of seafar- 
ing workers who are not included in 
the offshore maritime labor force and 
who, in general, will not have the same 
problems, from the employment se- 
curity viewpoint, as the deep water 
seamen with whom this article is pri- 
marily concerned. These groups are 
the seamen aboard Great Lakes ves- 
sels, numbering 15,000 in July 1946, 
and the men employed aboard ves- 
sels in sounds, bays, and harbors and 
on rivers, numbering perhaps 40,000, 
some of whom were covered previously 
under the State systems. 

Shifts in Employment and Labor 
Turn-over 

The amendments did not extend 
coverage under either the State laws 
or the temporary Federal program to 
civilian employment on vessels of the 
Army Transport Service, estimated at 
26,000, and on American-owned for- 
eign flag vessels, such as those of 
Panamanian and Honduran registry, 
representing 4,500 men. Many of 
these men, however, because of the 
tendency to shift from one type of 
service to another, will also have been 
engaged during a base period on 
American flag vessels and, as a result, 
will acquire eligibility for unemploy- 
ment benefits. 

The shifts in employment are one 
aspect of the outstandingly high labor 

Table 1.—Estimated number of seagoing personnel aboard American flag or American- 
owned nonnaval offshore vessels, by employment control, 1941-46 

{In thousands] 

| Employed on U. 8. flag Employed ” Tessels 1 ~ | merchant vessels Employed a be A 
Month and year Total |——- —— ——- ——- oy U.S. — ws an 

Total WSA- Privately Army | Honduran 
controlled controlled flag vessels ! 

July 1941.__.......- 54.3 50.0 50.0 4.3 | 
July 1942 59.0 47.0 47.0 12.0 | 
July 1943 110.2 89.0 88.5 -5 15.0 6.2 
July 1944 kiewiea 157.9 130.6 130.1 5 21.5 5.8 
July 1945___. and 191.0 162.5 162.0 6 23. 2 5.3 
July 1946._........ 150. 4 119. 5 78.1 41.5 26. 4 4.5 
January 1947 2_____. 130.0 100.0 45.0 55.0 26.0 | 4.0 

1 Vessels of 1,000 gross tons or more. 3 Data preliminary. 
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Table 2.—Estimated percentage distribu- 
tion of the maritime labor force by 
region and State of Selective Service 
registration, sceitiad 1946! 

| Per- } Per- 
cent- | | cent- 

2 age || Stata age State dis- || State dis- 
tribu- |} tribu 

| tion || | tion 

United States |100. 0 |] | 
| Fast Coast-- 44.6 || Great Lakes -| 11.6 

es -| .8 || Indiana. | .8 
New a. om Ohio. - -| 28 
Vermont... : 7 Illinois | 26 
Massachusetts. - 4.4 Michigan 2.3 
Rhode Island _- “| .8 Wisconsin 1.3 
Connecticut - - --- 1.2 Minnesota 1.8 
New York-.-_..... | 18.0 |} 
New Jersey _----- | 4.2 || Inland States 8.9 
Pennsylvania....| 5.7 || North Dakota 2 
Delaware... --..- .1 |} South Ds akota. | 2 
Maryland ---_-- 2.9 || Arkansas.... 3 
District of Col-| .5 Iowa Me .6 
umbia. Nebraska_ my 

Virginia --.-_....-.. 2.3 Missouri... _- r he 
North Carolina..| 1.5 Kansas anal .8 
South Carolina..|.7 || Oklahoma....-|  .8 
Georgia.._......- 1.3 || Montana. ----| a 

| i aa A 
Gulf Coast.........| 12.1 |} Wyoming-.-- <a 

Florida_.__._.- ..| 2.0}| Colorado......| .8 
Alabama._......- 1.6 || New Mexico--} od 
Mississippi -- --- | -6 Arizona -2 
Louisiana.._--.-- | 3.0) Utah NS 4 
, | a i Nevada. ..-- on 

| | Tennessee... ._| .6 
Pacific Coast......| 22.8 | Kentucky | oa 

California........| 16.9 || West Virginia-| .4 
1.6 || | 
4.3 | 

Oregon. oe 
Ww ashington- ania 

! 

1 Based on sample data, April 1946. 

turn-over in the maritime industry. 
At all times the number of individuals 
active in the industry is much larger 
than the total number of men ac- 
tually employed aboard vessels. In 
mid-1945, for example, when employ- 
ment on all offshore vessels totaled 
approximately 191,000, the total mari- 
time labor force was estimated at 
241,000. The difference represented 
men in the shore reserve—those 
awaiting assignment on vessels, those 
in hospitals, upgrade training schools, 
and so on. Moreover, during an an- 
nual period, even greater disparities 
are evident. From September 1943 
through August 1944, according to a 
study by the U. S. Coast Guard, 218,- 
700 individuals were engaged on off- 
shore vessels of 100 gross tons or 
more; during the same period, the 
average monthly employment for 
such vessels was roughly 116,000. 

Even during normal times the 
maritime industry experiences high 
turn-over, since seamen are generally 
hired on a voyage basis. During the 
transitional period, with the transfer 
of many vessels into repair or reserve 
status, the trend may be expected to 

continue, though mitigated somewhat 
by renewed labor-management efforts 
to foster continuous employment. 

Changes in employment, however, 
are traditional in the maritime indus- 
try, a fact of much significance in 
administering employment security 
programs for seamen. The typical 
seaman serves aboard vessels 9 to 10 
months in the year, dividing the time 
among several voyages. After com- 
pleting a voyage on a vessel that no 
longer requires manning, the sea- 
farer generally reports to a union 
hiring hall to apply for a new assign- 
ment. Hiring halls for unlicensed 
personnel generally make assign- 
ments on a rotation basis, so that the 
men “on the beach” longest have first 
preference. As a result, job appli- 
cants may have to wait several weeks 
for an assignment during periods of 
“slow shipping.” It may be assumed 
that in most cases the seaman await- 
ing assignment will be ready to accept 
any suitable maritime job. Of special 
interest is the fact that the seaman 
often changes ships on his own initia- 
tive, in search of broader seafaring 
experience, a better rating, or a 
change of companions or scenery; 
other factors causing breaks in the 
continuity of employment are the 
high disability rate among seafarers 
and enrollments in upgrade training 
programs. 

To the extent that some of these 
situations in which employment status 
is indeterminate are recognized as re- 
sulting from established employment 
practices in the industry, special 
procedures in the operation of em- 
ployment security programs may need 
to be developed. Certainly these 
practices complicate problems of esti- 
mating unemployment among sea- 
men, and consequently of administra- 
tive and legislative planning for the 
new programs. 

Maritime Employment by State 

The seaman is among the most mi- 
gratory of workers. He frequently 
ends an engagement in a seaport 
in a different State from the one 
in which he last signed on for a 
voyage, or in which he customarily 
lives while ashore, or in which his 
erstwhile employer maintains operat- 
ing headquarters offices. While look- 
ing for a job, he is likely to go from 

one seaport to another, sometimes 
from one coast to another. This mo- 
bility will multiply the volume of in- 
terstate unemployment benefit pay- 
ments and complicate the problem of 
estimating the claims load in the vari- 
ous States. 

Five States* extended coverage to 
private offshore maritime employment 
shortly before July 1946, and in some 
of these States payment of benefits to 
unemployed seamen has begun. Cov- 
erage under the State unemployment 
insurance laws is related to the State 
in which the employer maintained his 
operating headquarters. Records of 
the Maritime Commission for June 
1945, when practically all shipping was 
Government controlled, give a rough 
indication of the State distribution of 
employment. These records indicate 
that close to half of the employment 
on WSA vessels was in the service of 
agents who maintained headquarters 
in New York; nearly a fifth was in 
California, and close to a tenth each 
was in Louisiana, New Jersey, and 
Washington, while other coastal 
States had smaller proportions. 
These proportions are likely to be 
modified during the transition to the 
extent that shipping companies’ oper- 
ating offices are located in places other 
than their headquarters, but there is 
little doubt that New York and Cali- 
fornia will have the largest share in 
the coverage of maritime employment. 

1California, New Jersey, New York, 
Pennsylvania, and Texas. 

Table 3.—Estimated percentage distribu- 
tion of men in the maritime labor force, 
1941, 1943-44, 1946, and men in the 
total labor force, 1940, by age group 

Total 
Maritime labor force | i wd 

Age group | force 

| 1946 ! |1943-442) 19418 | 19404 

All ages__.._- | 100.0 100.0 100. 0 | 100.0 

Under 30 years. | 61.1| 57.7] 322| 31.9 
30-44 years..____- 26.2} 20.8 48.3 33.8 
45 years and over. 128] 125] 195] 343 

| 

1 Based on adjusted sample data, April 1946. 
? Adjusted data, U. 8. Coast Guard, Annual 

Report of the United States Merchant Marine Person- 
1058: Employment, 1 September 1943 to 31 August 

3 Adjusted data, Bureau of Labor Statistics, 
Maritime Labor Force in the United States (as of 
July-August 1941). 

4 Bureau of the Census, Sizteenth Census of the 
United States: 1940, Population—Charac eristic by 
Age, 1943 
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Practically all 51 State jurisdictions 
may be expected to take part in the 
actual handling of claims. The State 
distribution of claims under both the 
State unemployment insurance laws 
and the reconversion benefits program 
will be determined chiefly by two fac- 
tors influencing the movement of sea- 
men between ports—the amount of 
shipping activity in the ports and the 
customary residence of the seamen. 
The home States of seamen in 1946 
are indicated by the data on the loca- 
tion of their Selective Service boards. 

These data show that about 45 per- 
cent of the maritime labor force came 
from States on the East Coast, 23 per- 
cent from Pacific Coast States, 12 per- 
cent each from the Gulf area and the 
Great Lakes region, and 9 percent 
from inland States. As might be ex- 
pected, compared with the distribu- 
tion of the total male labor force, the 
seaboard States have a much higher 
representation than other States in 
the maritime labor force. This is 
particularly true for the Pacific Coast 
States, which had only 8 percent of 
the total male labor force in 1940. 

Reemployment Opportunities 

An examination of the age distribu- 
tion of merchant seamen indicates 
that a large proportion of them may 
not have had previous experience in 
shore employment. Seamen are pre- 
dominantly young men. In 1941, over 
30 percent of the seagoing personnel 
were less than 30 years old, and 80 
percent were less than 45—consider- 
ably higher proportions than among 
the total male labor force (table 3). 
Over the war years the concentration 
of young men developed steadily in 
the maritime labor force. In 1943-44, 
men under 30 made up 58 percent of 
the maritime labor force, and by April 
1946, more than 60 percent. 

In early 1946, 16 percent of the 
maritime labor force were under 19 
years of age, and 34 percent were 
19-25 (table 4). Many of these 
younger workers may never have had 
a shore job, and as shipping employ- 
ment opportunities decline they may 
therefore represent a special problem 
for employment security programs in 
terms of job placement and determi- 
nations of suitable work. It may be 
expected that many of these men will 
wish to return to school. Educational 

benefits for war-service merchant 
seamen are proposed in the Mer- 
chant Seamen’s War Service Act, in- 
troduced in the Eightieth Congress. 

One legislative enactment which is 
aiding the employment readjustment 
of merchant seamen is Public Law No. 
87, Seventy-eighth Congress, under 
which seamen who served continu- 
ously aboard merchant vessels from 
May 1, 1940, through 6 months after 
the termination of the unlimited na- 
tional emergency may be entitled to 
a Certificate of Substantially Con- 
tinuous Service, issued under WSA 
regulations. This certificate, which 
guarantees reemployment privileges 
similar to those available to dis- 
charged veterans of the armed forces, 
has also helped seamen to obtain 
employment with firms restricting 
jobs to veterans and has in other 
ways been accepted as the equivalent 
of an honorable discharge from the 
armed forces. 

The reemployment problems of 
merchant seamen who desire to work 
ashore are directly affected by the 
skills they acquired on shipboard. 
Men in the deck department, such as 
mates, carpenters, boSuns, able sea- 
men, and those in the engine depart- 
ment, such as engineers, firemen, and 
oilers, have in some cases acquired 
skills which are particularly valuable 
in the building and ship construction 

painting, woodworking, electrical 
work, plumbing, and machine main- 
tenance and repair. In a few com- 
munities, merchant seamen having 
these skills have been granted ad- 
vance credit in apprenticeship train- 
ing programs for building trades to 
which their experience was relevant. 
Other jobs ashore may be suitable for 
pursers and other staff officers, as well 
as radio officers. The parallel be- 
tween the knowledge required of 
steward’s department men and res- 
taurant and cafeteria work is fairly 
obvious. 

In some cases, however, skills may 
not be readily transferable, and, al- 
though many seamen who served in 
the merchant fleet during the war 
wish to return to their homes and 
shore-side jobs, a great many others 
have come to prefer seafaring to 
other vocations. These men will not 
stop seeking jobs on vessels regardless 
of declining shipping employment 
prospects. Moreover, the Nation’s 
need for an efficient personne] in its 
merchant marine, both for commer- 
cial and national defense reasons, is 
altogether clear, as expressed in the 
Merchant Marine Act of 1936 and 
other laws. In the light of these facts, 
therefore, the administration of em- 
ployment security programs to facili- 
tate the readjustment of war-service 
seamen during the transition will re- 

and maintenance trades. Their du- quire particularly careful planning 
ties often involve skill in rigging, and highly flexible administration. 

Table 4.—Estimated maritime labor force by age and rating group, April 1946' 

Per- Percentage distribution by age group 
cent- = —— * a ” 
age | 

Rating dis- | } | ; 
| ibe,| Tota | UAGer | 19-25 | 26-20 | 30-87 | 38-44 | 45-64 =o 
| rating | 

Total __- ier | 100. 0 | 100. 0 16.3 34.4 10.4 & 16.6 6 | 9.6 12.2 0.5 

Master, chief, 2d,and 3d mate| 8.0 | 100.0 | 27.3| 151| 24.4] 15.7] 17.0 ; 
Cc hief engineer, Ist, 2d, and 3d | 

assistant engineer. -...- a: 6D = 23.5 16.5 | 24.8] 13.7 2 1.2 
Radio operator | 2.5 100. 0 19.1 42.9 10.1 14.8 9 | 7 
Purser,  aprcend '§ mate, | | 
and clerk __....-. 2.6} 100.0 | 8.7 35. 4 18.5 21.4 6.5 8 6 

Able seaman, carpenter, | } 
bosun, ete.......- --| 182] 100.0] 149] 37.8] 12] 15.8] 95] I 3 

Ordinary seaman. .._.......-.- 9.9) 100.0 35. 2 46.2 5.3 8.1 2.6 2.4 2 
Fireman, oiler, unlicensed 
engineer, electrician, plumb- | 
er, machinist, etc. .......-..- 17 100.0 15.1 36.3 9.4} 16.1 9.4 13.3 4 

Wiper, coal passer 5 é 100.0} 29.7 40.7 88} 130) 34} 44 
— cook, baker, butch- | } 

a 9.2 100. 0 5.8 17.8 10.4 21.1 18.8 | 4.8 1.3 
6 galleyman, waiter, | 
CT -| 15.9] 100.0 26. 0 36. 6 7.5 13.0 7.4 | .0 

Cadet and other. . | 1. 100. 0 35.7 39. 6 5.2 11.7 1.3 2 

' Based on adjusted sample data. 
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Employment Security 

Unemployment Claims 

and Benefits 

State Programs 
Claims for State unemployment 

insurance rose sharply during De- 
cember, largely as a result of seasonal 
lay-offs in manufacturing, construc- 
tion, and trade industries as well as 
year-end lay-offs for inventory (table 
1). The work stoppage in the coal 
industry also contributed to the in- 
crease, particularly in the early part 
of the month. Another factor was 
that December had one more Monday 
and Tuesday (heavy claims-taking 
days) than November. The volume 
of claims rescheduled from Thanks- 
giving Day and included in the De- 
cember totals was probably more 
than offset by the claims rescheduled 
to January from Christmas week, 
when many local offices were closed 
for 2 or more days. 

Initial claims jumped nearly 50 
percent over the November number, 
from 620,000 to 899;000, the highest 
level since the previous coal strike in 
May 1946. Continued claims, how- 
ever, showed a smaller relative in- 
crease, from 3,491,000 to 4,086,000, 
and did not reach the high October 
levels caused by the power dispute 
in Pennsylvania and the trucking 
dispute in New York. The smaller 
relative increase in continued claims 
was probably due in part to the fact 
that the coal-mining stoppage did 
not last long enough for many claim- 
ants to reach the compensable stage. 

The December increase in claims 
conformed to the rise in unemploy- 
ment from 1.9 million to 2.1 million, 
as estimated by the Census Bureau. 
The number of weeks of unemploy- 
ment compensated by State agencies 
rose from 2,972,000 to 3,278,000, caus- 
ing benefit payments to increase 
from $54.1 million to $59.4 million. 

All but four jurisdictions—Alaska, 
Hawaii, Louisiana, and Mississippi— 
shared in the increase of 278,000 in 
initial claims (table 2). Michigan re- 
ported the largest increase, 72,100, 
which was chiefly due to lay-offs for 
inventory in the automobile industry. 
Increases in New York of 35,800—the 
second largest in the country—and in 

Pennsylvania and West Virginia of 
24,300 and 8,500 were attributed to 
secondary unemployment resulting 
from the coal dispute. The rise of 
20,600 in Illinois was due to year-end 
lay-offs for inventory and the usual 
seasonal decline in manufacturing as 
well as the secondary effects of the 
coal strike. Curtailed steel produc- 
tion resulting from the coal shortage 
caused initial claims to rise by 10,200 
in Ohio and—coupled with seasonal 
construction and inventory lay-ofis— 
by 7,600 in Indiana. The increase of 
13,900 in New Jersey was due to the 
shipping embargo attending the coal 
strike, heavy seasonal lay-offs in the 
garment industry, and the usual year- 
end curtailment in manufacturing. A 
large part of the 14,900 increase in 
Oregon was made up of initial tran- 
sitional claims for the new 1947 bene- 
fit year from claimants already. in 
compensable status, and claims from 
workers laid off in lumber and con- 
struction industries. Material short- 
ages in Massachusetts, as well as sea- 
sonal lay-offs and cost-price prob- 
lems, accounted for the rise of 13,800 
in initial claims. Increases of 50 per- 
cent or more were reported in 13 other 
States, including North Dakota, Ver- 
mont, and Wisconsin, where initial 
claims more than doubled. 

The rise of 595,000 in continued 
claims during December included in- 
creases of 107,400 in California, 75,800 
in Pennsylvania, 70,400 in Washing- 
ton, 59,400 in Massachusetts, and 57,- 
000 in New Jersey (table 3). All ju- 
risdictions but three—Hawaii, Ken- 
tucky, and New York—reported in- 
creases for December. Seasonal] un- 
employment, as well as the secondary 
effects of the coal dispute, was an un- 
derlying factor in most of the in- 
creases. The decline of 62,900 in New 
York was due in large part to the ex- 
haustion of benefit rights after 26 
weeks of benefits in the current bene- 
fit year by 49,000 beneficiaries. 
Women claimants filed 37 percent 

of the initial claims and 45 percent of 
the compensable claims and received 
43 percent of the benefits in De- 
cember (tables 2-4). These propor- 
tions were lower than in November, 
particularly for initial claims, which 
dropped from 44 to 37 percent—the 
lowest proportion since May 1946. 

All but 11 of the 49 States for which 
data are available ‘reported an in- 
crease in benefit payments, resulting 
in a national rise of $5.3 million 
(table 4). Pennsylvania reported 
the largest increase, $744,600, and 
Washington was next with an in- 
crease of $723,100. Washington’s in- 
crease followed a rise of $435,200 in 
the preceding month. Increases in 
Illinois, Michigan, and New Jersey 

Table 1.—Summary of unemployment insurance qporations, f December inl 

Item 

Initial claims. -........... i ee 
NCW m 
Additional 2 sa , . ah 

Continued claims... -- sishwcinnetaeih wal 
Waiting-period 3. idvttidhhimbeincs 
Compensable. ae 

Weeks compensated _ - 
Total unemployment. ‘ 
Other than total une oer ment 5 ‘ 

First payments- -_-_- eee. ake — 
ee eee 
Weekly average bene ficiaries ®_ BS on 
ee IE PER SS ; ‘ a 
Benefits paid since first pe ay MOT. Saat xSn cladtinen 
Funds available as of Dec. 31. ........--.- wiesacmiouad 

Amount of change from— 
Number or a 
amount 

November 1946 December 1945 

1 899, 000 | +278, 000 | +154, 000 
1 575, 000 —_ 000 | +41, 000 
1 323, 000 000 | +117, 000 

1 4,086, 000 508° 000 | —2, 478, 000 
1 444,000 +103, 000 ; —22, 000 

13, 642, 000 | +492, 000 — 2, 456, 000 
43,278, 000 +306, 000 —2, 456, 000 
43,121,000 +273, 000 | —-2, 447, 000 

4 157,000 +33, 000 | —9, 000 
4 277, 000 | +52, 000 | —82, 000 
4131, 000 +43, 000 | +51, 000 
4748, 000 | +38, 000 | —575, 

4 $59, 370, 000 | +$5, 273,000 | —$46, 853, 000 
8 8 ee | > aire Sota aredtemaeiaiaaie 

— $16, 379, 281 | —$53, 969, 998 $6, 860, 038, 779 

1 Includes estimate for South Dakota; also Cali- 
fornia, Louisiana, Minnesota, and New York for 
women claimants only. 

2 Excludes Texas, which has no provision for filing 
additional claims; also Maryland before April 1946, 
Ohio before September 1946, and Wisconsin before 
February 1946. 

3 Excludes Maryland, which has no provision for 
filing waiting-period claims. 

4 Includes estimates for California and South Da- 
kota; also New York for total unemployment and 
women claimants only. 

5’ Excludes Montana, which has no provision for 
payment of other than total unemployment, and 
Pennsylvania before January 1946. 

6 Before July 1946, computed from weeks com- 
pensated in the calendar month; beginning July 
1946, computed from weeks compensated in the 
weeks ended during the month. 

1 Gross: not adjusted for voided benefit checks 
and transfers under interstate combined wage plan. 

§ Net: adjusted for voided benefit checks and trans- 
fers under interstate combined wage plan. 



24 Social Security 

were more than a quarter million. 
New York was the only large indus- many claimants. 

During the October-December has dropped each quarter since Jan- 
quarter, 83 cents was paid in benefits uary-March 1946, when it was 196 

trial State to show a decline ($118,- 
000), due largely to the exhaustion of 

Table 2.—Initial claims received in local offices, by State, 
December 1946 

[Data reported by State agencies; corrected to Jan. 15, 1947] 

| Total! New 

| Amount of change Inter- 
Region and State | 44 from— Wo- | ‘state All Wo- 

| elai ——— = men |, we men | pee eee | aS per-| claim- | 
ants 7 claim-| cent of| ants im- ~ | Novem-| Decem-| ants | total ants 

| ber 1946 | ber 1945 | 

Total ?___.. il | 899, 000) +-278, 000) +-154, 000 332, 000 6. 1 575, 000/202, 000 

R egion I: | | 
Jonn............| 9,279) +2,880| 6,021) 4,138 3.7} 6,345] 2,701 
Maine. .........- 4,847) +1, 956 —59| 2,034) 4.8) 2,629) 959 
NS hea cecibed 39, 138) +13, 836) +16,371! 18,020) 3.1) 26,401/ 11,904 
Be MN ckcscsincaedanicnici 2, 126 +811 +939} 885) 11.8) 1,493 608 
R. -77777] 8053] +1,370| —4, 256) 2,055 5.2) 3,441| 1,488 
_ eee 996 +614 +335 389| 11.1! 754, 281 

Region I-III | | 
| ee 1, 760 +385 —76| 47 12.7| 1,338| 398 
7 eee ~~"| 415876] +13,938} —4,420| 20,541] 3.4] 20,832) 14,896 
N.Y _-.----|# 191,581] +35, 782} +80,835] (4) | 2.6) 94,632) (4) 
Pa 74, 043| +24, 270) +25,317| 21,736, 3. 7 44,190) 15, 000 

Region IV: | | 
bs in Sa +515} +804)  503|  19.4) 1,578) 476 

Ma. oe ea 9,623) +3,931] +2,377| 2,395) 10.2) 7,235) 1,801 
~OT | 6 993] +3;053] +2) 687) 43128) 8.0} 4,988] 2 769 

va | 4,099 +364, +358} 1,330} 12.5) 3, 290} 1,025 
W. Va 15,002) +8, 529) +7,947) 1,500) 6.0) 13, 006) 1,307 

Region V: | 
wR | 5,991 +1,031] —1,940| 1,677] 19.4 4, 390] 1, 266 

Mich... 96,615! +72,115] +46, 779} 20, 251 1.9] 60, 561! 13,610 
Ohio | 25,150; +10, 238} +2,493) 6,769 4.3) 19,115) 5,430 

Region VI: } | } 
52,137) +20, 563} +5,909| 19,577; 3.9} 30,633) 11,720 

Saat 19,943) +7,582} —9,481| 7,370} 3.4) 9,399] 3,239 
Wis... i 7,608} +3, 967 —10} 2,258} 4.3) § 5,513) § 1,733 

Region VII: | | 
ech sewael 10, 219] +3,833) —1,448} 2,180} 6.6) 7,782] 1,925 
Fla... 7,314) +41, 453 —582| 2,894| 39.9] 5,976] 2, 280 
Ga | 7,376) +1,464) +1,100) 4,049) 6.2} 5,541) 3, 157 
Miss | 3,024) —190 — 495} 880} 22.2) 2,529) 723 
8. C. vn | 3,431 +888) +1,357| 1,287| 11.3] 2,733] 1,060 
Tenn. : 8, 566} +1,098) 1,211) 3,821; 9.8) 7,025] 3,163 

Region VIII: } | } 
Iowa... _. ----| 4,489) +1,852 —971} 1,693) 10.6) 3,430) 1,329 
Minn.__.__. : 37,595) +3,731; —2,500) (@) | 12.0)35,620) () 
eee 2, 184 11.8) 1,545] 546 
N. Dak....... 815 36.1) 689 143 
8. Dak.__... FET ENA Mieaaee Wyk, Tene Begas eis 

Region IX: | 
[ a ee 32.0] 4,498] 1,127 
Kans......... 5, 147| 17.2} 3,877| 1,299 
BEB ccccccccceces| SR 0li 10.1} 14,743) 5, 599 
ee 2. | 6, 625] 27.2| °5,051| 1, 583 

Region X: | 
enn | 37,608] 11.2} 36,143) (4) 
N. Mex..--------| 812] 42.1} 706] _ 182 
Sanaa 11, 045) 13.7| 11,045) 2,941 

Been XI: 
TIN ciccieininis 2,038! 35.8 1,829) 517 
 eeapenearmarenNe: 2, 544] 26.9} 2,012} 429 
Mont_........-- 1, 804 26.4) 1,406} 323 
titte scnduneiaa 2, 519 13.6} 1,878 385 
_ res 509) 27.5 417 85 

Region XII | | 
“= , 2, 291) 51.4) 1,983 697 

Calif...._.....___|# 103,131] 7.01? 68,005] (4) 
Sane 877 40.0 699) 243 
| esnangaabatiaat 23, 283) +14,907) —11,464] 6,951| 6.3) 19,587] 6,050 
Wash | 26,662} +4,003) +2,384) 6,052} 7.8] 16,673] 3,753 

Regions XIII and | | 
XIV | 

Alaska.._..._._- 301 —36) +8) 38; 16.9) 221) 33 
Ree 210 —395 7 68) 4.8) x | 63 

| | 
! Includes additional claims except in Texas, which has no provision for filing 

additional claims. 
2 Includes estimates for South Dakota; also California, Louisiana, Minnesota, 

and New York for women claimants only. 
3 Estimated by the Bureau of Employment Security. 
4 Data not available. 
5 Since Wisconsin has no provision for a benefit year, a new claim is a claim 

requiring a determination of benefit amount and duration, as well as eligibility 
for benefits, on a per employer basis. 

benefit rights during the month by for every dollar collected (table 5). 
The national benefit-collection ratio 

Table 3.—Continued claims received in local offices, by State, 
December 1946 

[Data reported by State agencies; corrected to Jan. 15, 1947] 

Total! | Compensabk 

Regi d | F egion an . tes nter- | 
State All | from | Women| state All |Women 

| claim- ——— TT | claim- iS per-| claim- | claim- 
ants | woe som. | ants j|centof; ants ants Novem Decem | total 2 

ber 1946 | ber 1945 | | | | 

Total ____- 4,086,000) +595, 000! — 2,478,000) 1,820,000] _8. 9/3,642,000/ 1,631,000 
OMT 

Region I: | | 
SR sc cccniaie 32, 342 +4, 530) —61,061) 13, 409) 6.8} 28,983) 11,890 
Maine. __..- 24,661} +8,343| —5,460/ 10, 217] 6.1} 23,0 9, 588 
eae 198, 365; +-59, 361 +6, 447| 87, 720) 3.8} 172,928) 75, O2¢€ 
| 3 See 6,514) +1,815 +285} 3,079) 18.9) 5,608 2, 616 
} Saere - 24,681; +1,724) —59, 233 8, 682) 5.8} 21,710 7, 406 
m. aii 3,299) +1, 045 —4, 129) 1,681; 22.2 2, 561 1, 328 

gion II-III: | | 
wm ES 8,172) +1, 612 —7,093; 3,176 12. 2, 981 

= See 247, 838) +56, 975) —262, 352) 122, 182) 4. 111, 828 
ANG L —62, 903) +66,061) (4) 3. (5) 
_, 321, a6 +75, 827) —185, 997; 108, 352) 7. 98, 110 

ss ,, IV: | 
EE 14, 552) +4,113) +10,758) 5,930 14. 5, 556 

Ma aed 42,622) +8,036} —58,002| 13, 585 2.6 13, 585 
a Bay, 34,621} +8, 504 —3, 966) 21, 388) 12 
. eRe 22, 566) +5, 110| —8, 187) 9,685) 17. 
A | 60,651} +7,103} —11, 260) 13,647) 16.: 

Region V | | | 
. eee 41,375) —6,681| —55,752) 17, 545 25.8} 39,724 16, 936 
i = | 159, 437) +30, 738| —412,109| 65, 527 5.9) 145,691) 61, 543 
Ohio. pareeee| 150, 013) +40, 715} —221, 182/ 63, 591 . 7) 116,645) 53, 152 

_ 48,685 +13, 781] —143,817| 18, 879 
Wis “| 23,055} +5, 238) —45, 700) 10,006) 11. 

| 
50,122) +9, 257) —80,705) 17,757 10.61 45, 243) 16,304 

3.5) 41,817; 16, 632 

5. 
4 

272, 681; +40, 301) —176,120) 124,713 4.8) 258, 591) 118, 827 
8. 
1.3) 18, 487 8, 421 

Fis RRO EE | 42,051; +7,632) —6,457| 17,727] 51.9] 39,793) 16,892 
a | 35,445] +11, 637} —51,317| 20, 271 9.1} 25,209] 13, 959 
ee inianiinais 20, 146} +5,459) —7,772| 9,016) 26.3) 16,975) 7,695 
8. C- Sawer 14, 475| +3,007| —2,222| 7,255) 33.0) 11,760| 6,165 

..| 70,458) +3, 242) —44,017| 36,815) 12.6) 66,158) 34, 604 
Region VIII: } | | 
i | , 19, 536) +3, 417/ —25,923/ 10,661) 17.8] 16,648) 9, 233 

Mini. .----| 416, 454] +3, 830} —47,807} (5) | 29.3) 413,704) (6 
Nebr_.....--| 7,824] +1,937/ —3,428] 3,579] 241] 6,412] 2,976 
N. Dak_._-- | 3,459) +1, 759) +508} 1,095) 55.7) 3,279] 1,063 
SS Se Sees Seats Cs Ta 

+4, 852 12, 108 
+3, 133 13, 480 

+15, 958) 50, 386 
+3, 806) 14, 439 

+1, 755} (‘) 
+813) , 295) ; 3, 80 1, 257 

+1,010| —87,644) 14, = 28.5) 32,748) 12, 56¢ 

+2100 —357| 3,288} 44.5) 
+4, 592 +731} 2,682) 42.7 
+2, 801) —965) 3,572) 40.1) 
+1, 892! +1,817} 3,961| 13.2 55 

+.581| +693 607) 37.7] 1, 288 

eee +1,391} —6,683} 4,431] 61.8 25} 4,212 
ee 4584, 457|+107, 397] —236,421] (8) 6.8 (é 
pas 4,004] +1,015} +1,047) 1.659) 42.8 733} 1, 595 
Oreg._....... 48, 304) +14, 232} —51,337| 15,564) 18.4) 43,7 14, 142 
Se 218, 088} +70, 413] +59,290) 68,150} 4.1) 202,008) 64,635 

Regions XIII | 
and XIV: 

Alaska....... 1, 336 +600 +615) 262} 15.2) 1,002 216 
Hawaii. -_.... 2, 685 ~ +2, 631) “7 4.6) 2,426 844 

| | 

! Includes waiting-period claims except in Maryland, which has no provision 
for filing such claims; in some States includes claims for more than 1 week. 

* Total continued claims in some States include claims for more than 1 week. 
4 Includes estimates for South Dakota; also California, Louisiana, Minnesota, 

and New York for women claimants only. 
‘ Estimated by the Bureau of Employment Security. 
5 Data not available. 
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percent. Only 7 States—Alabama, 
Illinois, Maryland, Massachusetts, 
New York, Oklahoma, and Washing- 
ton—paid more in benefits than they 
collected, as compared with 11 States 
in the preceding quarter, when the 
national ratio was 89 percent. The 

States. 

ratio was 315 percent in New York 
and 136 percent in Washington. 
the other extreme, 
than 20 percent of collections in 12 

In Colorado, Hawaii, Idaho, 
New Mexico, Wisconsin, and Wyo- 
ming, benefits during October-Decem- 

ber were less than interest credited 
during the same period to their sep- 
arate accounts in the trust fund. 

Funds available for the payment 
of benefits at the end of 1946 totaled 
$6.9 billion, about $68.5 million more 
than was on hand September 30, 

At 
benefits were less 

Table 4.—Number of weeks compensated and amount of benefits paid for all types of unemployment, and average weekly payment for 
total unemployment, by State, December 1946 

[Data reported by State agencies; corrected to Jan. 15, 1947] 

| 
} 

Weeks compensated for unemployment | 

Region and State Amount of chance fram— | 

| All claim- |— a —_——— Women Mt cote BO 
ants November December | ©#@imants | 

1946 1945 

NE od wtannune 278, 000 4-306, 000 —2, 456, 000 1, 470, 000 | 

Region I: | } 
Connecticut ........- —4, 451 —121, 608 | 11, 129 
Maine I ie +9, 589 —3, 122 8, 898 
Massachusetts —23, 726 , 882 
New Hampshire__-_. +517 
Rhode Island_____- —58, 996 , 553 
.. .. ee | —3, 504 937 

Region II-III: | 
Delaware 
New Jersey 
New York.____. 
Pennsylvania. - " 

Region IV: } 
District of Columbia 9,875 | 4, 543 
Maryland se pbatlieadal 46, 451 14, 942 
North Carolina . 23,940 15, 768 
Virginia | 18, 561 5 8, 096 
West Virginia.-__- 38, 849 8 | 9, 936 | 

Region V | | 
Kentucky __. 34, 269 —10, 568 | | 
Michigan 135, 812 —478, 149 | 4! 
Ohio 85, 485 | —270, 237 | 

Region VI 
Illinois 5 = 204, 537 | —170, 908 | 93, 596 
Indiana___. 30, 125 | —264, 362 11, 807 | 
Wisconsin___- . 13, 766 | —43, 805 6, 408 | 

Region VII: 
Alabama : | 37, 715 | —77,870 | 13, 593 
Florida Ehaene 18, 489 | —15, 119 7, 459 
Georgia 21, 36 —53, 211 2 
Mississippi___.-_- 7, 502 —3, 031 
South Carolina 9, 847 | +3, 747 | 
Tennessee ___.._______] 44, 218 +4, 998 

Region VIII: 
haa +-2, 417 —18, 917 
Minnesota. _- 7 +3, 681 —30, 759 
Nebraska __..- 356 +750 —2, 474 
North Dakota 911 +566 +561 
South Dakota * ousia puis annedncalindaden 

Region IX: | 
Arkansas... .....- 17, 208 | —404 
| eee 20, 441 | +2, 018 f 
Missouri... ____- 83,411 | +12, 891 _ 42 
Oklahoma... _._......| 30, 414 | —247 —30, 219 14, 362 | 

Region X: | | 
Louisiana -_ ......... 31, 498 | —4, 432 —23, 599 8, 864 
New Mexico. --_-_..-. 1, 556 | +470 +1, 130 478 
ER 34, 878 | —4, 342 —40, 312 | 10, 992 

Region XI: 
Colorado.........---- 3, 955 | +756 +183 1, 656 
ES Eee | 2, 007 | +860 +1, 032 837 
Montana. ..........- 4, 408 | +1, 534 +1, 643 | 1, 749 
re 9,877 | +1, 738 | +2, 589 | 3, 383 | 
wren ional acaneeaabiaun 769 | +126 +469 | 223 

Region XII: 
Arizona...._......-- 3, 897 +943 —6, 519 1, 887 | 
California 3_......... SS eee a! eee ee Eee ee al 
Nevada.-...........--| : +409 +907 | 965 
ES ESS 357 | +7, 543 —37, 670 10, 926 
Washington... 97,812 | +35, 704 +51, 440 | 68, 346 

Regions XIII and XIV: | 
eee 1, 411 | +524 —364 258 
Be icasncctencene | 1,491 | —27 | +1, 407 420 | 

| 
: ; Average weekly pay- 

Benefits paid ! | ment for total unem- 
|} ployment 

Amount of change from— | 
All elaim- a ieee ha ? a Women All claim- | Women 

ants her Deceth ber claimants | ants | claimants 
1945 = = Ss ae, ee a ™ ae, se S | Sa 

$59, 370,000 | +-$5, 273,000 | —$46, 853, 000 $18. 31 $17. 30 

a. ee eee a ae fae 
551, 530 | —94,600 | —2, 594,331 | 20. 67 | 17.80 
308,809 |  +114,711 | —87, 140 | 14.80 | 11.30 

2, 731, 367 +212,586 |  —215,193 | 21. 76 | 19. 26 
59, 081 +9, 953 | +7, 056 | 13. 55 | 12. 57 

362, 939 +44, 762 | —1, 038, 931 17.11 | 16. 37 
27, 844 +5, 519 | —60, 111 16. 60 | 15. 22 

92, 053 | +17, 085 —115, 830 | 31, 724 | 15.14 | 13. 80 
4,250,881 | +446, 637 —4, 812, 529 1, 962, 854 19. 91 20. 22 
14,890,026 | —117,965 | +1,321,362 | (3) | 3) | (3) 
4,500,706 |  -+744,563 | —2,697,: 1, 558, 144 | 17. 36 | 15. 22 | | | 

163, 736 | +31, 213 +120, 451 | 69, 494 | 16. 59 15. 29 
845,158 |  +148,477| —1, 525,730 250, 410 | 19. 33 17.31 
297, 654 | +2, 576 —121, 116 175, 188 | 12. 59 | 11. 25 
241, 453 | +44, 975 | —88, 973 | 96, 816 | 13.12 | 12. 07 
549, 668 +71,694 | —100,976 | 125, 005 | 14.11 13. 83 

| 
+26, 686 —174, 156 187, 702 11. 59 | 11. 00 

2, +369, 949 | —10, 149,884 | 41,092, 616 19.77 419.77 
1, +9, 734 | —5, 267, 067 | 643, 602 7.84 | 16. 80 

3, 671, 076 +349,112 | —3, 318, 739 | 1, 593, 614 18. 42 17. 59 
518, 29 +59, 422 | —3, 419,839 | 184, 100 17.88 16. 05 
224,175 +17, 547 —794, 376 | 93, 927 16. 75 15. 20 

589, 923 | —16, 267 | —1,426, 565 | 191, 790 15. 76 14.19 
250, 382 | — 29, 694 — 230, 068 94, 906 13.77 12. 96 
291, 312 +79, 801 —949, 939 154, 356 13. 73 12. 68 
90, 141 —2, 487 —49, 231 | 44, 137 12. 25 11. 43 

139, 117 +10, 089 +54, 749 52, 348 14. 25 12. 22 
563, 588 —95, 140 +24, 366 283, 780 12. 80 12.14 

206, 610 | +31, 197 —339, 068 113, 544 14.85 14. 20 
248, 469 +56, 113 —572, 317 72, 168 15. 60 14. 24 
96, 110 +9, 555 —50, 998 40, 434 15. 40 14. 46 
14, 985 +9, 734 +9, 411 3, 161 17.49 13. 90 

213, 376 —12, 149 —105, 849 69, 156 12. 45 11.06 
289, 646 +26, 698 —801, 968 108, 905 14. 46 13. 58 

1, 383, 586 +219,119 | —1, 261, 439 655, 100 16.7 15.85 
492, 515 —8, 394 —556, 437 226, 143 16.33 15. 88 

462, 983 —70, 332 —449, 978 113, 003 15. 20 13. 26 
20, 960 +6, 454 +15, 171 5, 849 13. 51 12. 26 

501, 365 —69, 255 —717, 802 138, 022 14. 60 12.73 

54, 627 +10, 618 +2, 324 21, 646 | 13. 87 | 13.12 
31, 341 +14, 467 +15, 351 11, 684 | 15. 41 | 14. 08 
57, 676 +20, 150 +19, 459 20, 727 | 13. 08 11.85 

219, 227 +36, 749 | +45, 440 | 69, 445 | 22. 58 20. 88 
14, 303 +2, 429 | +8, 740 | 3, 874 | 18. 84 17.72 

| | 
54, 361 +13, 673 | —98, 244 | 25, 283 | 13. 95 | 13. 38 

escescsonsioaseseus oo (EE ee gee = eaeueadaves iencinornecaamhas 
44, 374 +7, 914 | +16, 556 | 16, 441 | 18.28 | 17.11 

561, 418 | +118,177 |  —657, 105 | 165, 967 | 16. 62 | 15. 65 
4, 052, 637 +723,074 | +927, 970 | 1, 243, 364 | 20. 65 | 18. 28 

27,630} +11, 597 | ~278 5,316 | 19.91 | 21. 25 
26, 236 —398 | +24, 492 | 5, 546 22. 26 | 19, 23 

| | ! 

1 Gross: not adjusted for voided benefit checks and transfers under interstate 
combined wage plan. a 

2 Includes estimates for California and South Dakota; also for New York for 
weeks compensated and benefits paid to women claimants. 

3 Data not available. 
4 Data estimated by State agency. 
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1946 (table 5). All but five States 
showed a larger reserve on December 
31 than on September 30. Illinois 
and Maryland funds increased be- 
tween the two dates even though 
benefits exceeded collections; the 
interest earned in their accounts more 
than made up the difference. 

The downward trend in the average 
weekly number of beneficiaries, which 
began in February 1946, was inter- 
rupted in December, when the total 
rose from 710,000 to 748,000 (table 1). 
The number dropped for each week 
ended within the month, however, 
falling from 829,000 in the week ended 
December 7 to 590,000 in the week 
ended December 28 (table 6). New 
York influenced the national pattern 
to a great extent, dropping from 223,- 
600 to 129,100 during the same 3-week 
period. The low levels in the week of 
December 28 in several States were 
due to the closing of many local 
offices during most of Christmas week. 
Unemployment during the week 

ended Decembeéer 14, as represented by 
the ratio of continued claims to cov- 
ered employment, was 3.4 percent as 
compared with 3.0 percent for No- 
vember (table 7). This rise inter- 
rupted the downward trend which 
began in April 1946. Since the unem- 
ployment estimates are based on con- 
tinued claims filed for unemployment 
during the week ended December 14, 
the ratio is slightly affected by the in- 
creases resulting from the coal dis- 
pute. All but four States—Kentucky, 
Louisiana, New York, and South Da- 
kota—showed higher ratios. The in- 
creases were marked in the Pacific 
Coast States; Washington’s ratio 
jumped from 6.4 to 9.8 percent, Cali- 
fornia’s from 5.5 to 6.8 percent, and 
Oregon’s from 2.8 to 3.9 percent. The 
increases in Maine, from 2.4 to 3.6 
percent, and in Idaho from 1.0 to 2.4 
percent, were the only other rises of 1 
or more percentage points. Wiscon- 
sin and Wyoming, on the other hand, 
showed ratios of less than 1 percent, 
although in each State the ratio was 
higher than in November. 

The 277,000 persons who received 
their first benefit check during De- 
cember more than offset the 131,000 
persons who exhausted all benefit 
rights during the month (table 1). 
More than a third of the exhaustions 
were reported by New York, but the 

Table 5.—State unemployment insurance funds available for benefits as of December 31, 
1946, contributions and interest, benefits paid, and ratio of benefits to contributions, 
October-December 1946, by State! 

{Corrected to Jan. 15, 1947] 

| Funds available for 
j benefits ? (in 
| thousands) | 

Income, October-December 1946 3 Benefits as percent 
of contributions 

et. Benefits ert Gees 
Region and | —.. : 

State | As of een Contri- | December | Oct I “ “A 
| Dee. 31, from | butions | Contri- Interest 1946 5 Decem- * 
| 3946 "| Sept. 30,| ; and butions be of 
} 1946 interest 4 194 om 
| 

Total... ____ |$6, 860, 039 3, 290, 804 $213, 621, 733 $32, 669, 071 $177, 485, 081 7 

Region I: 
Conn...... 181, 594 +5, 959 7, 896, 542 7, 034, 554 861, 988 27 8.1 
Maine... _- 38, 297 +971 1, 736, 779 ¢ 181, 799 49 8.1 
Mass. 3 —1,144 7, 179, 085 949, 046 133 49 
N. H. 25, 657 +842 1, 011, 564 120, 240 1 30 
ae 77,416, +2,411 3, 497, 569 364, 314 34 41.2 
|, , Pee 14, 106 +536 613, 023 66, 398 14.1 25. 4 

Region II-III: 7 
i einssude 13, 916 +152 394, 777 65, 860 , 73.8 0.7 
N. J.. hod 436, 471 +9,409) 21, 202, 249 2,081,391; 11, 7% 61. 7 2.4 
i ea 978,109} —26,847| 19, 399, 081 4,739,717| 46, 31 43, 2 
Olsens on 589, 840 +6, 427! 20, 647, 597) 2,792,711; 14, 21 79 38. 8 

Region IV: | 
| aa 45, 018 +331 775, 382 5 213, 116 79 22. 6 
Md..... ree 116, 176} +545 3, 609, 762 3, 08 550, 874 3, 100. 2 38. 7 
N. _ 121 +3, 815 4, 696,387) 4, 577, 632 2 21.6 
Va PON 70,748} -+2,092) 2,809,909) 2,475, If 334, 719 29 31. 6 
We Piincacncel 71, 481 +1, 401 2,971,069) 2, 633, 192) 337,877) 1, 57 59. 7.9 

Region V: | | | 
Ky. ' r 94, 721 +3, 569 4, 780, 694/ 4, 340, 685 440, 009) 1, 102, 423 25. 4 8 
Mich. : 213,394, +1,966) 10,102,580} 9, 106,985 5,595| 8, 136, 663 89.3 6 
Ohio wrlestiil 489, 567; -+-12,404| 17,296,459) 14,969,065) 2, 3% 4, 892, 961 32. 7 25. € 

Region VI: | | | | 
NE 485, 045) +728) 12,415,221; 10,098,138) 2,317,083) 11,686,927 115.7 7 
| ee } 178, 552 -+-3, 150 4, 642, 151) 3, 797, 102 845, 049 1, 492, 022 39. 0 
Wis ers 191, 650} +2,511} 3,206,497) 2,293, 292 913, 205 695, 906 30 9.1 

Region VII: | | 
Ala... —— 56, 155 —42) 1, 939, 572 1,6 1,{ 118 8 

= cea 64, 671 +2,301; 3 2, 9% 31 2.8 
Ga A Fe 86, 852 +2, 944) 3, 2 2. 25. 6 
Miss | 32,172} +1,692 1, 8% 6.1 27.3 
t Saaaeee 44, 106| +1, 213 1, 423, 805 29. 3 22. 6 
Tenn._.......| 92,825) +2,020) 3, 670, 906 2, 57.0 35. 2 

Region VIII: | } 
a 67, 750) +1, 550) 2, 300, 679 1, 980, 009 320, 670 37.9 7.8 
a 100, 914| +3, 757 4, 534, 537) 4, 064, 584 469, 953 19. 1 36. 1 

| ae 27, 668 +449 784, 611) 05 131, 667 51.4 25. 0 
N. Dak..... 6, 043 +241 2 < 27, 826 11.8 ). 2 
S. Dek..... 7, 153 +180 33, 889 30.3 20. 2 

Region IX: } } | 
_ aes 32, 119 +683 1, 362, 946 150, 714 830, 711 60.9 31.7 
Kans... 52, 137 +996 1, 685, 924) 247, 116 937, 029 55. 6 1.7 
| et 158,616; +1,042 4, 193, 262 759,315} 3,910, 434 93.3 30. 1 
Okla___.. 41, 610 —116 1, 289, 086) 193, 774 1, 599, 138 124, 1 43.3 

Region X: | | 
ae 79, 921 +1, 170 2, 827, 094 2, 447, 962 379, 132 1, 657, 432 67.7 38.8 
N. Mex 12, 786} +701 748, 807) 688, 705 60, 102 48, 319 7.0 25. 6 
Tex é 159, 466) +3, 565 5, 338, 767} 4, 579, 995) 758, 772 1, 774, 441 38. 7 29.4 

Region XI: | | 
olo._..- 40, 384 +1, 427 1, 584, 339) 190, 611 156, 650 11.2 

Idaho 18, 025 +937 1, 008, 430 84, 650 70, 647 7.¢ 
ae 22, 698 +41, 145 1, 274, 160 104, 352 129, 902 11.1 
Utah 28, 634 +1, 082 1, 690, 453 35, 598 608, 555 39.1 
Wyo . 9, 407 +392 432, 025 44, 244 39, 977 10.3 

Region XII: | | } 
(| EES 21, 823 +798 947, 062 843, 757 103, 305 149, 571 17.7 29.0 
ae 717, 938 +5, 827; 31,710, 201 y j 3, 419,941) 25, 683, 500 90.8 40. 4 
Nev....- 11, 757 +401 517, 705 55, 414 116, 122 25. 1 25. 8 
Oreg_...- t 69, 708 +2, 025 3, 445, 460 3, L 331, 568 1, 420, 730 45.6 37.4 
Wash..... 136, 347 — 2, 037 8, 207, 779 7, 536, 793 670,986) 10, 245, 547 135. 9 38. 7 

Regions XIII | 
and XIV: | 

Alaska... _.- 9, 343 +518 570, 423 527, 371 43, 052 52, 881 10. ( 17.8 
Hawaii__- 20, 092 +410 495, 380 399, 890 95, 490 84, 656 21.2 5.7 

! Data reported by State agencies except interest, 
which is credited and reported by the Treasury. 

? Represents sum of balances at end of month in 
State clearing account and benefit-payment account 
and in State account in Federal unemployment 
trust fund. 

3 Represents contributions, penalties, and interest 
collected from employers, and contributions from 
employees. Adjusted for refunds and for dishonored 
contribution checks. Current contribution rates 
(percent of taxable wages) are: for employers, 2.7 

percent except in Michigan, where rate is 3.0 percent; 
for employees, 0.2 percent in Alabama and 1.0 per- 
cent in New Jersey. Experience rating, operative 
in 45 States, modifies above rates. All States collect 
contributions either wholly or in part on quarterly 
basis. 

4 Interest represents earnings of funds in State 
accounts in Federal unemployment trust fund and is 
credited at end of each quarter. 

5Net: adjusted for voided benefit checks and 
transfers under interstate combined wage plan. 

| 

| 

| 
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51,200 first payments in this State 
exceeded the number for any other 
State. Pennsylvania and New Jersey 
were next with 31,100 and 16,400 first 
payments, respectively. 

Interstate Claims in November 

Interstate claims followed the 
downward trend of all claims during 

November (table 8). Initial claims 
dropped from 43,000 to 40,600, and 
continued claims showed a greater 
relative decline, from 356,300 to 294,- 
700. These claims constituted 7 and 
8 percent, respectively, of all claims. 
A total of $3.8 million was paid to 
compensate for 210,600 weeks of un- 
employment. 

Table 6.—Number of individuals compensated for unemployment during weeks ended 
in December 1946} 

(Dats a rey orted by State agencies; corrected to Jan. 15, 1947] 

Dec. 7 | Dec. 14 

For all types of unemployment 

Total ?__ 829,000 | 798, 000 

Region I: 
Connecticut 6, 851 | 7 391 
Maine... -.-.- 1 5, 087 
Massachusetts. ; : . 30, 278 31, 043 
New Hampshire z 1, 034 956 | 
Rhode Island. 4, 697 4, 702 
Vermont. _- 396 374 

Region I-III: 
Delaware 1, 464 | 
New Jersey- 4,964 | 
New York 148, 065 

61, 278 Pennsylvania 
Region IV i Pe 

District of Columbia. - 2, 25¢ 2, 295 
| 

Maryland 10, 484 | 
North Carolina 6, 900 | 
Virginia_- 3, 982 | 
West Virginia 8, 312 

Region V: | 
Kentucky... 6, 264 
Michigan 29, 788 | 
Ohio 25, 046 

Region VI: i 
Illinois. _...- 51,570 | 48, 635 | 
Indiana- ---- , 7, 575 5, 926 
Wisconsin_- 3, 060 3, 248 

Region VII: : | 
Alabama. - .- 8,867 | 11,513 | 
Florida 4,718 | 4,401 | 
Georgia-.....-. 4, 252 5, 231 
Mississippi 1,986 | 2, 564 
South Carolina--.-- . 2,449 | 2,400 
Tennessee. _.-.- .-- xe 13,797 | 13,055 

Region VIII: | 
Iowa. aN ae 4,153 | 2,986 | 
Minnesota . 3, 06 3, 305 | 
NebrasKa-._.._.- 1,412 1, 384 | 
North Dakota 7 | 217 
South Dakota bugabdauathoude 

Region IX: a, 

California 3... 

| Arkansas oe 4,559 | 4,378 
Kansas nea 4,776 4, 768 | 
Missouri - --. .--- 21,344 | 19,021 | 
Oklahoma... 10, 307 5, 296 | 

Region X: Be 
Louisiana... ..-.. 9, 163 8, 237 
New Mexico 285 418 
Texas__ sa 10,748 | 9,428 

Region XI: | 
Colorado. . - 885 964 
Idaho : 446 376 | 
Montana. 880 | 915 
Utah . 2,399 | 2,321 | 
Wyoming... 203 | 199 | 

Region XII: pers. 
Arizona. -. .. 1, 083 784 

s 

| W ashineton. 
Regions XIII and XIV: 
Alaska... in 24 
Hawaii-.-.. ‘ace 435 4 

Dec. 

Weeks ended— 
| | | soe inser we yaa 

21 | Dec. 28 | Dec.7 | Dec. 14| Dec. 21 | Dec. 28 

For total unemployment 

775,000 | 590,000 | 791, 000 | 761, 000 | | 739, 000 | 566, 000 

5, 089 | 57 | 6,398 | 6,994] 5,736 4, 362 
021 | 99 | 4,559] 3,771 | 4,210 4, 311 

32, 842 3 | 28,326 | 28,739 | 30,509; 29, 561 
1, 029 | 808 | $19 | 833 939 807 
5,111 | 46 | 4,160 | 4,512 - 

361 | 338 | 340 38 | / 
| 3 , 349 1, 376 1, 328 
} 31,2 & 2, 135 49, 990 | 29, 954 5 | 1297 | @® | @ Cae 
| 5 2 | 60, 101 57, 753 51, 617 

2, 487 1, 821 2,199 | 2,256} 2,460 1, 786 
11, 279 9,936 | 8,938 9, 860 10, 658 9, 380 
6,627} 2,918| 5,311 | 6,534 6, 378 2, 820 
4,734 | 3,252 4,290] 3,874] 4,614] 3,171 

10, 997 6, 902 7, 022 7, 132 9, 900 6, 181 

8,871 | 2,238 | 16,483 | 6,055] 8,584| 2,189 
31,416 | 28,001 | 29,709 | 28,783} 30,310 27, 166 
22, 051 15, 460 | 20, 808 24, 462 21, 386 15, 008 

47,078 | 30,965 | 48,543 | 44, 116 | 29, 143 
8, 204 7,283 | 7,213 | 7,787 | 6, 842 
3, 127 2,901 | 2,746 2, 807 | 2, 597 

| ae al 9, 900 4, 187 8, 564 9, 567 | 4, 056 
4,199 | 3, 460 | 4, 510 | 3, 989 | 3, 338 

pam) Sa) tie =| °S , Ude 0 | 319 | , 301 i) 
2, 199 1,649 | 2,386 | 2, 152 1, 622 

12, 662 | 77 | 13, 564 12, 431 | 77 

2,999 | 2,740] 3,903 | 2, 809 | 
3, 569 2, 450 3, 760 3, 309 | 
1, 507 1, 192 1, 316 | 1, 429 | 

244 135 | 69 216 | 
FEE RSS SA ARS ane a 

4, 308 2,614 | 4,464 | 4.280 4, 241 | 2, 580 
4, 589 4,785 | 4,499 | 4,457 4,331 | 4, 538 

19,023 | 17,035 | 20,884 | 18,592 | 18,495 | 16,661 
12,070} 2,741 | 10,022 | 5,054 | 11, 638 | 2, 666 

9, 018 0 8,324 | 7,752 , 295 0 
369 317 | as2| 413 | 365 | 313 

9, 458 0| 10,320} 9,016} 9,078 | 0 

991 778 | 865 954 976 66 
471 315 432 | 367 | 458 | 310 

1, 024 11, 092 880 | 915 | 1,024 | 11, 092 
2, 271 1, 804 2,281 | 2,188 2, 120 | 1,715 

147 151 | 197 186 133 142 

867 800 | 1, 063 77 854 787 

x 3 coe 432|  616| 448 5 
8, 106 6, 562 8, 093 | 7, 371 ’ 

48, 636 | 39,810 | 33,314 49,069 | 47,297 | 38,829 

3200| 208! 237| 386 312 | 289 
683 | 177 | 333} (3) 344 | 174 ! | ' 

‘ Number of individuals is assumed to be identical 
with number of weeks compensated. 
tion may result in a slight overstatement 
of individuals. 

This assump- 
of number 

2Includes estimates for California and South 
Dakota; for New York for total unemployment; 
and for Hawaii for week of December 14, 

3 Data not available. 

A decline in the number of inter- 
state initial claims received as liable 
State was reported by about half the 
States, with marked decreases in the 
larger industrial States. Washington 
showed the only appreciable increasé 
in this type of claim. California, 
Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, 
Ohio, and Pennsylvania were among 

Table 7.—Unemployment in week ended 
December 14, 1946, as reflected by 
continued claims for unemployment in- 
surance’ as percent of average monthly 
covered employment in 1945 

Average | Claims 
monthly | as per- 
covered | cent of 

Claims} employ- | cover- 
| ment? | ed em- 

| (in thou-| ploy- 
sands) ment 

Region and State 

a 1939, 147 | 27, 903.1 | » be 
Region I: | | 
Connecticut____._.__. | 7,238 | 564.0 | 1.3 
Maine. : 5, 684 156. 4 3.6 
Massachusetts 41,915 | 1,314.7 3.2 
New a 1, 373 | 107.7 1.3 
Rhode Island_- 5, 635 | 212.5 2.7 
Vermant. ............ 720 | 55.7 1.3 

Region II-III: 
Delaware........_.._. |} 1,863 | 75.7 2.5 
New Jersey........... 49, 726 1, 116.0 4.5 
New York...____... 195,523 | 3,760.9 5.2 
Pennsylvania_- semcons| tere | £EL.7 2.9 

Region IV | 
District of Columbia _| 2, 955 188.7 1.6 
Jl) eee 9, 964 | 465. 8 2.1 
North Carolina_______| 8, 415 §24.1 1.6 
Virgini 374 | 416.2 1.3 
West V | 325. 9 3.6 

Region V: | 
Kentucky. | 308. 2 | 2.9 
Michigan. 1, 354.8 | 2.5 
a | 1,857.2 1.7 

Region VI: | ] 
ED tainaccaksbcns | 2,067.9 2.9 
Indiana 779.1 1.4 
Wisconsin 638. 2 .8 

Region VII: | 
Alabama--_.______ 394.0 3.0 
ass , 317.6 3.0 
Georgia.. 7 26 | 453.5 1.8 
Mississippi_........_- | 4,614] 155.0 3.0 
South Carolina._____. 4, 308 | 247.1 G7 
Tennessee _.._______ 19, 887 | 465.8 4.3 

Region VIII: | 
| re 4,178 288. 1 1.5 
Minnesota........_._- 7, 324 455. 7 1.6 
Nebraska...__........ 2, 034 138.0 1.5 
North Dakota_____. | 647 29.7 2.2 
South Dakota..._.__- 508 37.1 1.4 

Region IX: 
pe 193.0 4.1 
Sa 223. 6 3.3 
Missouri - -- 698. 4 4.3 
Oklahoma._____..__.. 241.2 5.2 

Region X 
Louisiana --.......... 356. 8 3.6 
New Mexico... 59.8 1.6 
, wraps 958. 0 1.6 

Region XI: 
| eee 157.6 1.3 
ee ee 66. 6 2.4 
Montana. | 71.1 2.9 
Utah..___. | 96.1 2.6 
W yoming 39.6 9 

Region XII: 
[ =e: | 2,239 | 81.4 2.8 
California............ 134,059 | 1,973.1 6.8 
po eae } 950 29. 2 3.3 
ONS ae 10, 754 | 279.0 3.9 
Washington..._...__. | 49, 313 | 505. 6 9.8 

aa Estimated number of continued claims for un- 
employment in week in which the 8th of the month 
falls. 

2 Represents workers in covered employment in 
the pay period of each type (weekly, semimonthly, 
etc.) ending nearest the 15th of the month, 
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the larger States reporting declines of 
20 percent or more in continued claims 
received as liable State. In 19 States, 
including Illinois, New York, and 
Washington, more than half the liable 
interstate continued claims received 
were from women. California, Ili- 
nois, New York, and Washington each 
received over 2,000 liable interstate 
initial claims, and all 4 were among 
the States to take the greatest num- 
ber of interstate claims as agent State. 

Veterans’ Unemployment Allow- 
ances 

Industrial production during De- 
cember was retarded by the coal 
strike, and employment opportunities 
declined. One result was an increase 
in veterans’ unemployment allow- 
ances, which rose by $7.6 million, or 
10.2 percent, to $82.0 million—the 
first increase since July 1946. Decem- 
ber payments were 48.7 percent less 
than the April high of $160.1 million. 

Initial claims filed by veterans rose 
43.8 percent. All States except Alaska 
shared in the rise, with the State in- 
creases ranging from 0.6 percent in 
Puerto Rico to 137.7 percent in Ver- 
mont. Seventeen States, mainly in 
the Northeast, Midwest, and North- 
west, had increases of more than 50 
percent in initia] claims. Continued 
claims increased 16.1 percent for the 
country as a whole but were 11.3 per- 
cent less than in October and 44.5 per- 

Table 8.—Interstate claims received, weeks compensated by Table 9.—Claims and payments for veterans’ unemployment 
interstate payments, and amount of interstate benefit payments, allowances, December 1946 ' 
by liable State, November 1946 

. ee . 
[Data reported by State agencies: corrected to Dec. 19, 1946] | Continued claims 

} — , 
Initial Continued — itis Weeks 

Region and Weeks | Benefit State Initial ., | Because | compen- | Payments : 4 a ee | —| compen- |. | claims Because | -; aed vw liable State | payments | Total of unem- | illness sated 
Total |Women| Total | Women sated Ts neta or disa- | ployment bility 

UE canine .| 40,608 | 17,528 | 204,664 | 144,054 | 210, 625 |$3, 833, 728 | 
ecigtniemtas picarenenetjellianitderenendtae Tetal....... 582, 493 |4, 345, 262 |4, 287, 123 58, 139 |4, 113, 143 |$81, 963, 957 

Region I: | [-——_—_|__—_|——_ sans <r y Era 
seas 787 361 | 5, 447 | 2, 485 | 4, 099 | Ala 92,669 | 91, 591 1,078 1, 538, ¢ 
Maine...-_-_- : 115 55 479 | 269 | 436 Alaska 1, 625 9 28) 9] 
IE. ctccssece 890 442 | 3, 743 | 1, 918 2, 453 | Ariz 14, 887 636 261, 991 
is Minkandibnens 155 110 | 98) 541 | 650 Ark 71, 873 | 647 1, 339, 387 
es Lee 294 115 1, 979 | 1, 042 1, 773 | Calif 307, 868 | 5, 538 5, 817, 375 

ea es 68 31 | 191 84 | 117 Colo 22, 865 | 452 442, 35 
Region II-III: | Conn 22, 206 1, 056 341, 470 
REE 147 51 | 890 | 359 510 8, 240 Del 9, 564 73 176, 262 
Rees 1, 609 753 | 12,008 5, 951 8, 607 176, 491 D.C 21, 150 | 417 52, 304 

4 eee | 2 544 1, 332 | 28, 013 5, 64 30, 810 600, 999 Fla_- 65, 581 | 2, 737 1, 249, 038 
aR enereens 1, 463 566 | * 9,442 | | 6,894 | 123, 524 

Region IV: | Ga . 857 77, 782 1 2 396 
| as | 447 275| 2,312] 1, 439 | 1, 376 24, 045 Hawaii 7 1, 238 24, 605 
Raa 677 261 9,030 | 3,835 4,870 | 93,474 Idaho 62 142 102, 390 
Eee | 567 366 4, 697 3,5 3, 534 41, 959 ll 94) 153, 224 
, Sea 502 215 | 3, 287 | 1, 520 2, 156 | 29, 703 Ind 902 70,342 | 1 
A eee 415 116} 2,551 | 712 1,297 | 20,679 Iowa 884 33, 984 674, 106 

Region V: | | Kan 851 37, 155 737, 97 
Ky 253 | 101 3, 569 1, 535 1, 507 | 17, 896 Ky 668 | 162, 998 254, 794 
I an 1, 707 634 | 13,896 | 6, 027 | 7,799 | 149, 534 La. 449 74 479, 970 
eae 1, 456 636 13, 049 | 5, 834 | 7, 021 134, 475 Maine 3 | 546 31, 000 \ 10 

Region VI | } 
Ill. 2,438 | 1,116 21, 374 11,093 | 14,076 | 263,746 Md. Oe 51, 894 51, 608 286 1, 029, 26: 

2 Sao 1, 186 341 | 4, 464 1, 428 737 | 61.011 Mass_.........| 23,170 | 201,960 | 198, 948 3, 012 26, 193 
Wis 227 102 1,014 | 475 | 432 | 7, 543 Mich... .--| 37, 291 162, 149 158, 033 4,116 3, 109, 998 

Region VII | Minn..........| 13, 151 36, 865 36, 254 611 1, 36 j1 
ieee 616 200 3, 4 1, 105 2, 073 37, 117 See 4,338 | 37,536 36, 891 645 74, 535 

i nassindadstipisint 842 416 4, 49: 2, 308 | 2, 934 40, 054 ictnicnincgeatasibdi 18, 889 144,038 | 142, 549 1, 489 2, 550, 399 
SESS 525 271 2, 1, 408 1, 146 | 16, 932 | 2,873 | 14,045 | 13, 565 480 278, 991 

Saez 267 123 1,2 621 747 9, 730 | SS | 2,604 12, 147 11, 982 165 237, 01 
8.C... 159 | 62 | § 384 | 436 6, 435 Nev 721 | 2, 86 26 45, 249 
Tenn... a 1, 056 396 8, 3, 640 | 5, 714 78, 046 fee 2, 327 144, 90 

Region VIII: | 2 ; 
ae 226 110 461 | 650 10, 446 N.J -| 18, 867 | 3, 853, 682 
ae 305} 1560] 1,! 7 | 743 11, 511 N. Mex | 2, 849 | 248, 925 
ere 201 102; 1, 742 | 541 8, 332 N. Y.-.- | 90, 990 | 8, 638, 661 
N. Dak........ 66 | 23 | 92 87 1, 446 > ae 7, 676 | 841, 917 
_y ~ Seees 37 18 | 7 32 395 N. Dak- | 2,032 | 122, 839 

Region IX: gala | 20, 616 | 2 685, 909 
(=e 204 | 75 | 2,666 1,060} 1,692 21, 960 . . ae | 7,941 | 1, 527, 788 
RES 1, 069 | 418 5, 930 2, 161 | 3, 380 50, 962 Oneg.........-- 8, 224 | 45, 247 
Mo..... 1, 431 746 | 10,123 6, 259 | 3, 930 65, 489 ee ---| 48, 776 | 11, 029, 117 
| Pe ara 689} 232| 3,866 2, 141 | 2, 205 36, 323 Puerto Rico_.-| 1, 758 | 1, 497, 420 

Region X: | 
it eshite tic 557 221; 3,016 1, 408 | 1, 872 29, 262 B. 3... 2, 986 | 02, 333 
N. Mex..... 97 38 | 646 232 | 294 3, 997 8. C........... 4, 664 1, 150, 27 
, eae 1, 232 488 | 6,045 2,191 3, 712 58, 607 8. Dak -| 1,449 118, 560 

Region XI: | | RE 7,971 | 2, 350, 051 
aa 350 149 | 1, 291 | 673 786 10, 829 Tex 18, 548 | f ) 
ee 150 43 | 304 108 120 1, 969 Utah 3, 201 2 > 
"eee 117 | 42 | 410 243 173 | 2, 340 Vt 1,148 24 
a tncasens 225 88} 1,380 620 1,011} 23,559 Va pane 6, 201 1, 161, 691 
Wyo : 118 31 431 136 237 4, 566 Wash 12, 367 1, 102, 0 

Region XII: | } . eee 11, 537 2, 504, 48 
i ctebdberes | 360 156} ‘1,087 519 | 572 7, $20 a 10, 827 701, 4 
eee 7, 925 3,334 | 56,814] 26,407) 40,643 775,121 EE = | 1,063 34, 47 
SP gchcendons 151 64 | 817 | 399 | 584 10, 411 
| Seen 451 169 6, 645 3, 125 | 4, 592 75, 195 ™ pi piberie nei +) 
Wash...........| 2,975} 1,251 24, 469 13,853 | 25, 888 494, 024 1 Represents activities under provisions of title V of the Servicemen's Re 

R ogions ¢. ill | | adjustment Act of 1944; excludes data for self-employed veterans. 
_— ; . Source: Data reported to the Readjustment Allowance Service, Veterans 
aa. re ae 23 = = | = ed rs Pos Administration, by unemployment compensation agencies in 48 States, the 

sateen . . | — Nistrict of Columbia, Alaska, and Hawaii, and by the Veterans Administra- 
tion for Puerto Rico. 
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cent less than in July—the peak 
month of 1946. 

Nonfarm Placements 

Total nonfarm placements were 
fewer in December than in any month 
since September 1940. For the coun- 
try as a whole, they dropped 18.7 per- 
cent from the November number, to 
358,000, with all States except Iowa 
sharing in the decline. Iowa, with 
6,178 placements, reported an in- 
crease of 6.2 percent. Nine States— 

Table 10.—Nonfarm placements by State, 
December 1946 

| Veter- U.S. Employment 
ans! 

| | 
! ne iT Wome Service region and State | 7°! | Women 

, nee 1358, 126 115,182 | 132,008 

Region I: | 
Connecticut..... ....-- | 6,563} 1,909] 2,927 
i, 2, 220 662 | 749 
Massachusetts_...------| 4| 2,520] 3,220 
New Hampshire__-. »775 | 466 | 735 
Rhode Island-..--..--.-} 2,191 | 880 868 
I cinsawsosniions | 906 | 191 | 530 

Region IT: 
New York-_....---------| 50,862 | 26,680 | 10,896 

Region III: | 
Delaware..........---: 678| 281| 276 
New Jersey-.-..-...---- 9,858 | 4,578] 3,196 
Pennsylvania_..._- 17,457 | 6,183 | 7,412 

Region IV: Se 
District of Columbia 1, 426 553 | 432 
Maryland _.--.------ 3,7 959 | 1,575 
North Carolina... 8 2,242 | 2,875 
Virginia_...............] 4,718 | 1,395] 1,565 
West Virginia -.-.-- --| 2,109 903 | 671 

Region V: | 
Kentucky.....-..--..--| 3,049 927 1,237 
Michigan___------- 10,317 | 2,091 | 745 
a .-| 19,356 5, 482 6, 613 

Region VI: } 
"aaa ..| 16,122 | 3,207 | 6 732 
Indiana. -..----- | 6,169} 1,808} 2,392 
Wisconsin. ---- 7,730 | 1,927; 3,614 

Region VII } | 
Alabama. .......-..-- 11,209 | 3,079] 3,832 
WE sdaconccco-s-c:) Oe | 4601 S62 
a 7,243 | 1,748] 2,649 
Mississippi-.--------- ‘ 3, 779 1, 053 1,410 
South Carolina_-.-_--- : 4, 829 | 1,224 | 1,699 
Tennessee....-....-----| 7,848 | 2,386 | 2,795 

Region VIII: | 
Seer --| 6,178] 1,434] 3,178 
Deimenets...............| 7,000 1,394 3, 504 
Nebraska_..............| 2,664 487 | 1,171 
North Dakota--.------- } 914 | 190 340 
South Dakota-------.- 1, 055 235 485 

Region IX: | | | 
peenee....-...-..- --| 5,584) 1,798] 1,630 
Kansas-_-..-- 4,632 | 1,238 1, 882 
Missouri. --.. 7, 578 2, 032 3,475 
Oklahoma 5, 671 1,714 2,095 

Region X: | 
Louisiana. - - ----.-- ake | 1,225; 1,602 
New Mexico nae 423 | 1,165 
_,., Sree 2 5 | 7,508 9, 768 

Region XI: | | 
Colorado........-.-----] 4,069] 750] 1,861 
Mh cudneandenen int 1, 685 | 413 810 
Montana. -..-...-.---- —. Maes 204 | 62 
eae 2,370 | 672 | 985 
. —_— sees 651 118 | 296 

Region XII: 
pO eee | 3,148 864 | 1,163 
COS” ee | 31,391 9,974 | 11,499 
Vevada.......-- | 1,458 | 461 331 
|. Es --| 4,593 1,027 2, 028 
Washington----.---.-- --| 5,501 1, 268 2, 334 

1 Represents placements of veterans of all wars. 
Source: Department of Labor, U.S. Employment 

Service. 

Alabama, California, Florida, Illinois, 
Michigan, New York, Ohio, Pennsyl- 
vania, and Texas—which made more 
than 10,000 placements, reported de- 
clines; the range was from 10.7 per- 
cent in Pennsylvania to 28.8 percent 
in Texas. 

Veterans’ placements dropped 16.4 

percent to 132,000—fewer than in any 
other month since February. All but 
six of the States shared in the decline. 
Placements of women also dropped 
14.1 percent. More States reported 
increases in placements of women, 
however, than of either veterans or 
total placements. 

Old-Age and Survivors Insurance 

Monthly Benefits in Current-Pay- 

ment Status, December 1946, 

and Benefits Awarded, 1946 

At the end of December, monthly 
benefits were in current-payment 
status for 1.6 million persons at a 
monthly rate of almost $31.1 million 
(table 2). The month’s increase of 
15,600 was less than in any month 
since July 1944. 

During 1946 the number of benefits 
in current-payment status increased 

354,000 or 27 percent. Primary bene- 
fits accounted for more than half this 
increase; for primary, wife’s, and 
widow’s benefits, the increase was 
about 35 percent. Widow’s current 
benefits had the lowest proportionate 
increase, 6.5 percent. After reaching 
a high of 130,000 at the end of Sep- 
tember, the number of widow’s cur- 
rent benefits in current-payment 
status has decreased each month as 
the result of a lower rate of increase 
in the total number of widow’s cur- 

Table 1.—Number of — benefits and lump-sum death payments awarded, by type of 
enefit and by quarter, 1940-46 

[Corrected to Jan. 16, 1947] 

| 
Monthly benefits | Lump- 

——— —_ __| sum 
Year and quarter | death 

} Widow’s } pay- 
Total Primary | Wife’s Child’s | Widow’s| current | Parent’s | ments! 

1940 
Jan.-Mar-..........-- 40, 780 28, 211 4, 366 5,978 | 168 | 2, 057 | 0 | 7,046 
(OS 67, 824 33, 955 8, 468 17, 408 | 885 | 6, 885 223 19, 074 
July-Sept..........-.- 76, 113 38, 245 11, 981 17, 220 1, 560 | 6, 782 32. 23, 793 
ae 70, 267 31, 924 9, 740 18, 776 1, 987 7, 536 304 25, 182 

| 
1941 | 

te eee 74, 567 32, 802 9, $01 20, 597 | 2,703 | 8, 227 337 30, 633 
BBE PORE. .cccccccncas 66, 074 28, 879 8, 962 18,021 | 2,617 7, 278 317 28, 210 
July—Sept............. 65, 593 27, 238 8, 898 18, 745 | 2, 786 | 7, 632 294 29, 610 
DORE ccncccscscess 63, 052 25, 741 8, 452 18, 256 | 2,914 7, 365 324 28, 850 

1942 
| Ee 68, 181 27, 609 9, 161 19, 596 3, 505 8, 027 283 33, 410 
Apr.-June-._- 67, 679 26, 878 8, 649 19, 991 3, 690 8, 134 337 35, 428 
July-Sept-..- 62, 161 23, 826 8, 013 18, 894 | 3, 475 7, 624 329 32, 932 
J eee 60, 095 21, 309 7,427 18, 903 | 4, 104 8, 035 317 33, 221 

1943 | 
Jen.~Moer.............. 67, 750 23, 754 8, 112 21, 503 | 4,975 | 9, 07 328 40, 525 
pS ee 69, 757 23, 803 8, 372 22, 811 5, 051 | 9, 387 333 43, 108 
July-Sept.............. 63, 501 21, 378 7, 896 20, 764 4, 695 8, 476 292 39, 485 
Co eee 61, 857 20, 135 7, 536 20, 541 4, 855 | 8, 479 311 39, 893 

| 
1944 | 
a 75, 807 25, 474 9, 401 23, 978 6, 416 10, 225 313 47, 342 
pS ee 79, 003 27, 907 10, 150 24, 442 6, 086 10, 067 351 48, 976 
7 —>—eEa 78, 976 27, 607 10, 066 24, 589 5, 804 10, 559 351 52, 444 
Sea 85, 163 29, 109 10, 732 26, 667 6, 453 11, 798 404 56, 415 

1945 
OO —Ee 104, 064 35, 613 12, 587 33, 025 7, 730 14, 685 420 65, 695 
a 117, 857 41, 116 14, 454 37, 208 7, 954 16, 614 511 69, 770 
July-Sept-.........-.. 106, 782 44, 493 14, 908 28, 058 6, 821 12, 096 406 54, 750 
ae 133, 766 63, 950 21, 131 29, 218 7, 337 11, 711 419 56, 797 

946 
ee 147, 229 72, 379 23, 553 30, 091 8, 805 12, 006 395 64, 185 
BEE PED. cccccsnccas 155, 036 75, 641 25, 222 31, 452 10, 306 11, 966 449 67, 543 
Juiy-Sene. ..........- 132, 627 62, 541 , 809 27, 222 10, 020 10, 579 456 58, 382 
Ge ntnsdccannate 112, 260 48, 41S 17, 932 26, 108 9, 690 9, 641 470 60, 596 

1 Under 1939 and 1946 amendments, 
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rent benefits in force and of fewer 
reinstatements and more suspensions 
during the past few months. 

During the year, primary, wife’s, 
and widow’s. benefits increased 
slightly as a proportion of the total 
in current-payment status, while 
child’s and widow’s current benefits 
decreased. The percentage distribu- 
tion, by type, of benefits in current- 
payment status at the end of 1945 and 
1946 was as follows: 

December 31, December 31, 
1945 1946 

Type of benefit | 
Num- Num- Amount) Amount ber | | ber |° 

| | ca 

. a 10.0 | 100.0 | 100.0 100. 0 

Primary____- | 40.2] 527] 427 55.4 
Wite's....... 12.4 | 8.6} 13.2] 9.0 
Child’s. . ... 30.3] 20.4] 281 18.7 
Widow’s 7.3 | 8.0) 7.7 | 8.3 
Widow’scurrent.| 9.4| 10.0] 7.8] 8.3 
Parent’s 5] .3 | -5 | 3 

Monthly benefits were awarded 
during 1946 to 547,000 beneficiaries, 

18 percent more than the 1945 number 
(table 1). Awards for all types of 
benefits but widow’s current and 
child’s benefits showed an increase; 
for these types they were 20 percent 
and 10 percent, respectively, fewer 
than in 1945, when there were many 
claims arising from war deaths. 

Forty percent more primary and 
wife’s benefits were awarded than in 
1945. The number of these awards 
increased greatly after the cessation 
of hostilities, as many older workers 
lost their jobs and filed for benefits. 
The number of primary benefit 
awards processed rose from 44,500 
during the third quarter of 1945 to 
a high of 75,600 during the second 
quarter of 1946 and then fell to 48,400 
during the last quarter of 1946. Only 
12,000 primary benefits were awarded 
in December, as compared with more 
than 26,000 in March, April, and May. 

The provision of the 1946 amend- 
ments which permits a primary bene- 
ficiary to become entitled to benefits 

retroactively for as much as 3 
months from the month of filing, if 
the claim is filed after 1946 and if 
the beneficiary is otherwise eligible, 
contributed to the decline in the num- 
ber of primary benefits awarded in 
November and December. A worker 
who filed his claim in January, for 
example, and who had met all other 
requirements in October, would be en- 
titled to benefits beginning with Oc- 
tober; if he had filed in December, he 
would have lost benefits for October 
and November. Probably a consider- 
able number of workers delayed filing 
until January in order to benefit by 
the retroactive entitlement provision. 

More than $32.6 million was certi- 
fied in December for monthly bene- 
fit payments and $2.3 million for 
lump-sum death payments. These 
amounts include $87,300 certified for 
monthly benefits and $162,000 for 
lump-sum payments, payable under 
the 1946 amendments to survivors of 
veterans of World War II. 

Table 2.—Monthly benefits in current-payment status‘ at the end of the month, by type of benefit and month, December 1945-December 
1946, and monthly benefit actions, by type of benefit, December 1946 

[Amounts in thousands; data corrected to Jan. 16, 1947] 

] 
Total Primary Wife’s Child’s 

Item | . i . 
waaee Amount — Amount — jAmount — Amount 

Monthly benefits in current-nay- 
ment status at end of month: 

1945 
December 1, 288, 107|$23, 801 518, 234/$12, 538. 2) 159, 168) $2, 039. 9) 390, 134) $4, 857.5 

1946 
January _}1, 324, 496} 24, 573.0} 538,006] 13, 057.9) 164,909} 2,119.4) 397,062) 4,948.3 
February 1, 362, 473] 25, 374.3) 558, 757] 13, 599.7] 171,057) 2,203.7) 404,092) 5,040.5 
March... 1, 403, 68 §, 232. 6] 581,084) 14,171.8] 177,795) 2,293.6) 411,420) 5,138.2 
Ape... 1, 441, .7| 600, 759] 14, 657.3) 183,570) 2, ¢ 3} 419,153] 5, 236.3 
as 1, 474, . 1] 617, 562) 15, 076.0) 188, 668) 2, 3} 426,141) 5,324.1 
June 1, 502, OBE . 8} 632, 038) 15, 443. 3) 193, 241 2, 496. 6) 431, 202} 5, 391.2 
July 1, 527,8 . 9} 646, 996] 15, 833.0] 197,947] 2,560.1) 433,533) 5, 420.1 
August .}1, 553, 91- . 1} 661, 781) 16, 212.6} 202,930) 2,627.8) 436,144) 5,450.5 
September 1, 579, 5. 5| 673, 438) 16, 509.0) 206,794] 2,679.7] 442,905) 5, 541.6 
October .}1, 606, 1} 685, 626] 16, 825.8} 210,622) 2, 733.3) 451,489) 5,661.8 
November 1, 626, 693 . 8] 695, 132) 17, 063.3) 213,725} 2,775.0) 457,120) 5, 741.6 
December 1, 642, 296 . 81 701, 705} 17, 229.6) 215,984; 2,804.9) 461,756) 5, 804.0 

Monthly benefit actions, December 
1946: | 

In force ? beginning of month _}1, 851, 680} 35, 438 815, 009] 20, 059. 7} 243,206} 3, 158.6] 487,069) 6, 109.8 
Benefits awarded in month 31, 386 609. 12, 042 308. 1 4, 993 66.3) 8,122 106. 6 
Entitlements terminated 14, 021 261. § 4, 638 116.1 2, 391 31.0) 3, 756 49.9 
Net adjustments ¢ -_ — 687 —3. —300 —2.1 —75 —.2 — 222 —.2 
In force end of month..._......._}1, 868, 358} 35, 782. 6} 822, 113] 20, 249.7} 245,733} 3, 193. 7] 491,213} 6, 166.3 

Widow’s Widow’s current Parent’s 
ai ———, -- 

—_ Amount — Amount —_ | Amou 

| 

| 
93, 781} $1, 893. 1) 120, 581} $2, 391.4 6, 205 $81.1 

96,105) 1,941.0) 122,121] 2,424 82. 2 
98, 531 1, 989. 9} 123,670} 2,457.3 83. 2 

101, 409} 2,048.1! 125, 51! 2, 496. 3 84.5 
104,035; 2, 101.2} 126, 9 2, 527.9 85.7 
107, 254} 2, 166.2) 1 2, 544. 8} 86. 6 
110, 168} 2, 225.9 2, 565. 8 88. 1 
113,092} 2,284.5 2, 584. 2 90.0 
116, 213} 2, 347.9 2, 596.1 91.1 
118, 839} 2,400.7 2, 601. 9 92. 6 
121,951} 2, 464.0 2, 594. f 94.5 
124, 451 2, 515.0 2, 587.0 95.8 
127, 046) 2, 568.3 2, 576.8 97.3 

| 

126, 630} 2, 557.7| 172,377; 3,45€.1 7, 38 7.0 
, 124 63.6 2, 957 62. 3} 148 2.1 
488 9.6 2, 701) 54. 8) 47 6 
—6 i, 3 —R82} =, 9 —— 

129, 260) 2,611.6) 172, ” 3, 462.8 7, 488 98. 4 

! Benefit in current-payment status is subject to no deduction or only to deduc- 
tion of fixed amount which is less than current month’s benefit. 

1 Represents total benefits awarded (including benefits in current, deferred, 
and conditional-payment status) after adjustment for subsequent changes in 
number and amount of benefits (see footnote 4) and terminations (see footnote 3), 
cumulative from January 1940. 

5 Less than $50. 

5 Benefits are terminated when a beneficiary dies or loses entitlement to benefits 
for other reasons specified in 1939 amendments, sec. 202. 

4 Adjustments result from operation of maximum and minimum provisions 
of 1939 amendments, sec. 203 (a) and (b), and from other administrative actions 
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Employers, Workers, and Taxable 
Wages, Third Quarter 1946 

Average taxable wages in July— 
September 1946—estimated at $457 
per worker—were higher than in any 
previous third quarter; they exceeded 
the average in the third quarter of 
1945 by 8.8 percent. This rise was in 
part the result of increases in wage 
rates, but it also reflected steadier 
employment as compared with the 
earlier quarter, when a large number 
of persons lost their jobs in war 
plants after the surrender of Japan. 
There was the usual seasonal decline 
from the second to the third quarter, 
as young workers entered the labor 
market either temporarily during the 
summer vacation or permanently 
when they finished school. For the 
year 1946 as a whole, average taxable 
wages are estimated at $1,440, 6 
percent more than in 1945 and 55 per- 
cent more than in 1940. 

Total taxable wages, estimated at 
$17.7 billion, were 18 percent more 
than in the third quarter of 1945 but 
about 1 percent less than in the sec- 
ond quarter of 1946. Total taxable 
wages of $68.1 billion during 1946 ex- 
ceeded the 1945 total by 8 percent 
and were more than double the 1940 
total. 

Covered employment during the 
third quarter of 1946 is estimated at 
38.7 million, an increase of 1 percent 
over the second quarter of 1946 and 
almost 8.5 percent over the third 
quarter of 1945. The total number 
of persons working in covered employ- 
ment at some time during 1946 was 
47.2 million, also an increase over the 
1945 number. The rise resulted from 
the high levels of production during 
the year and the entrance of large 
numbers of discharged servicemen 
into civilian employment. 

Slightly more than 2.5 million em- 
ployers reported taxable wage pay- 
ments in July-September 1946, an 
increase of 2.4 percent over the num- 
ber in the second quarter of 1946, 16 
percent over that in the third quarter 
of 1945, and more than in any previous 
quarter. The number of employers 
reporting taxable wages in 1946 
reached a record level of 3.1 million, 
an increase of 17 percent as compared 

with the number in the preceding year 
and an increase of 22 percent over the 
1940 total. The rate of increase from 

1945 to 1946, which reflected the heavy 
influx of new business firms after the 
war, was also the highest on record. 

Table 3.—Estimated number of employers and workers and estimated amount of taxable 
wages included under the old-age and survivors insurance program, by specified period, 
1937-46 

(Corrected to Feb. 1, 19471 

January-March. 
April-June... ____-- wdhenhatenhinddeitte AS tncel 
July-September — 
October-December... .........-.-...-.-- 

1939 
PU: deacndandutittaddnncnen > 
April-June_... .-- er Fae heed 
SS ccbscacndnbebabadetapssenunase 
October-December 

January-March. -----. 
April-June_------- 3 
July-September... ------.-- 
0 ee eee 

January-March-.-- 
April-June 
July-September 
October-December 

pO ES Ee ee Oe Pee eae 
April-June-- pombe ; 
July-September 
October-December 

January-March --- 
April-June..-...-.-- ache mannan ain Kaen 
July-September edhaninangnhamaumiie a ae 
October-December - naar kll 

January-Mareb.--.----- 
April-June-. 
July-September 
October-December 

January-March ¢-_- ia 
ESET: aa 
SRE 9. 55 sd ceca cubkncnanecdibasice ial 
October-December 4. . ........-.-..---.----- anol 

1946 
PII 6. os rnnatancedmanadnns 
April-June ¢___..-.-- 
July-September 4 

Employers Workers Taxable wages * 
reporting with taxable 
taxable wages during | 

wages! (in | period ? (in Total (in | Average per 
thousands) | thousands) millions) worker 

| 
2,421 32, 904 $29, 615 | $900 
2, 239 31, 822 26, 502 833 
2, 366 33, 751 29, 745 881 
2, 500 35, 393 32, 974 932 
2, 646 40, 976 41, 848 1, 021 
2, 655 46, 363 52, 939 | 1,142 
2, 394 47, 656 62, 423 1,310 
2, 469 46, 296 64, 426 1,392 
2, 614 46, 392 | 62, 945 1, 357 
3, 060 47, 200 | 68, 100 1,440 

1, 880 25, 332 6, 580 260 
1, 933 25, 423 6, 578 259 
1, 960 26, 252 6, 547 | 249 
1,975 26, 759 6, 797 | 254 

' 

1, 967 25, 856 7, 281 282 
2, 034 27, 245 7,445 273 
2, 065 28, 022 7, 445 266 
2, 103 28, 851 7, 574 263 

2, 069 27, 314 8, 060 295 
2,141 28, 345 8, 094 286 
2, 167 29, 542 8, 222 278 
2,177 30, 280 8, 598 284 

2, 188 30, 389 9, 587 315 
2, 249 32, 634 10, 285 315 
2, 284 34, 522 10, 824 314 
2, 267 34, 051 11, 153 328 

2, 204 33, 771 12, 112 359 
2, 183 35, 509 13, 163 371 
2,119 36, 977 13, 786 373 
2, 038 36, 656 13, 878 379 

1, 971 36, 537 15, 462 423 
2, 008 37, 483 16, 561 442 
1, 998 37, 682 15, 838 420 
2,001 36, 016 14, 562 404 

2, 010 36, 326 17, 362 478 
2, 048 36, 893 17, 2 468 
2, 038 37, 301 16, 243 435 
2, 039 35, 629 13, 537 380 

2, 076 35, 855 17, 874 | 499 
2, 123 35, 854 17, 541 | 489 
2,176 35, 684 14, 982 | 420 
2, 199 33, 598 12, 548 | 373 

2, 270 35, 891 | 16, 849 469 
2,470 38, 308 | 17, 873 | 467 
2, 530 38, 700 | 17, 700 457 

1 Number corresponds to number of employer 
returns. A return may relate to more than 1 estab- 
lishment if employer operates several separate 
establishments but reports for concern as a whole. 

2 Excludes estimated duplication arising from 
recording of wages of some workers under more 
than 1 account. Quarterly estimates exclude 
workers whose earnings in covered employment 
were not reported in the quarter because of the $3,000 

limitation on taxable wages. 
2 Includes nontaxable wages erroneously reported 

and wages rot counted in determining insurance 
benefits. Ex<ludes all wages over $3,000 a year paid 
to a worker by a single emnployer. Beginning with 
1940 all wages in excess of $3,000 a year received by 
any 1 worker are excluded in benefit computations. 

‘ Preliminary. 
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Public Assistance 

Trends in Consumer Prices 

and Assistance Payments, 1946 

In 1946, for the population of the 
country generally, high levels of em- 
ployment and earnings mitigated the 
effect of an almost unprecedented rise 
in living costs. Recipients of assist- 
ance, however, shared only slightly in 
these earnings; for them the price 
increases were especially serious un- 
less their payments increased propor- 
tionately. In the States in which 
assistance agencies had never been 
able to meet minimum need and could 
not raise payments, recipients suf- 
fered particular hardship. 

The best available measure of 
changes in living costs is furnished by 
the indexes of consumer prices for 
moderate-income families in large 
cities, published by the Bureau of 
Labor Statistics. These price indexes, 
which go back to 1913, indicate that 
the cost of goods and services cus- 
tomarily purchased by such families 
rose more drastically—18 percent—in 
1946 than in any year since 1918. The 
total cost of these items in December 
1946 was the highest on record. 
Changes during the year in the prices 
of the various components of the cost 
of living were very uneven (chart 1). 
Food prices went up most sharply— 
31.5 percent. Clothing rose 18.1 per- 
cent; housefurnishings, 19.4 percent; 
fuel, electricity, and ice, as a group, 
4.7 percent; and other miscellaneous 
items, 9.1 percent. Rents had risen 
only 0.5 percent by September 15, the 
date of the last rent survey, and the 

Erratum: The States in the tabulation 
in column 3, page 29 of the January issue 
should have been grouped as follows: 

Higher-income Lower-income 
States States 

Co Oklahoma 
OO EE New Mexico 
Pe cctincuneepenicsepnnitnand South Dakota, 

Kansas 
a eee Vermont 
Fe tntadiacssscasdans West Virginia, 

Mississippi 
eee Tennessee, 

Georgia, 
South Carolina 

IG cnccncannmenen Kentucky 
BO GG enccecccesene North Carolina 
I incnda nimnnanion Virginia 

price of gas and electricity dropped 2.1 
percent during the year. 

Because the assistance payment is 
based on only the minimum essentials 
of living, it provides for a narrower 
range of consumption items than that 
customary for persons of moderate 
income, on whose expenditures the 
price index is based. In this nar- 
rower range, food costs represent a 
bigger proportion of total expendi- 
tures. The large increase in food 
prices in 1946, therefore, raised the 
cost of living of recipients even more 
than that of persons at higher income 
and spending levels. Nevertheless, 
the average increase in assistance 
payments during the year was less 
than the average increase in the cost 

all items in the large-city index. 

Chart 1.—Trends in consumer prices, 1946" 
[December 1945= 100] 

NOEX 
140 

periods of sharp and rapid price 
changes, such as the last half of 1946. 
Reliable data on price changes must 
be collected, new instructions issued 
to staff, and changes in authorizations 
of amounts of payments made and re- 
corded. Furthermore, the adjust- 
ments upward in payments at that 
time, when shrinkage in employment 
opportunities and exhaustion of war- 
time savings of marginal workers were 
increasing assistance rolls, placed a 
double strain on assistance funds. 
By August 1946 the average cost of 

living in the large cities had gone up 
more than 10 percent since the end 
of 1945, but average payments for each 
type of assistance had risen less than 
4 percent. The increase in the na- 
tional averages for assistance were 
made up of small increases in most 
States and substantial increases in a 

Chart 2.—Trends in assistance payments 
per recipient in States with State-Federal 
programs, 1946 

[December 1945= 100] 

120 

-- 
10 

Le- <<") - 

| 
| 

J Ff M A | 
1 Based on consumers’ price index for moderate- 

income families in large cities, Bureau of Labor 
Statistics. 

Comparisons of trends in average 
assistance payments across the Na- 
tion with the trend in the cost of 
living for 34 large cities are neces- 
sarily crude. Both trends conceal 
geographical differences. Price rises 
for the year for all items varied from 
slightly less than 15 percent in Kan- 
sas City, Mo., to a little more than 
22 percent in New Orleans. State-to- 
State differences in changes in aver- 
age payments were even greater. 
The administrative problems in- 

volved in adjusting payments to in- 
creases and decreases in the cost of 
living are too great to permit making 
month-to-month changes, even in 

| 

Le 
r —, 90 

few. Increases of less than $1 per aged 
and blind recipient and per depend- 
ent child predominated; in 12 States, 
average payments for aid to depend- 
ent children were actually lower than 
in December 1945. 

States were helped to alleviate the 
situation of many recipients by con- 
gressional action in August 1946. 
Amendments to the assistance titles 
of the Social Security Act provided 
for additional Federal participation 
starting October 1. For the most part, 
except where provisions of State laws 
made immediate changes in payments 
impossible or where agencies decided 
that State policies already initiated 
would help recipients to meet price 
increases, the necessary steps were 
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Table 1.—Public assistance in the United States and in States with plans approved by the Social Security Administration, by month, 
December 1945-December 1946! 

All States States with approved plans 

Y i i | | | Aid to dependent | | | | Aid to dependent | 
ear and month | wetel | Old-age children Aid to the | General | Total | .Old-age | children Aid to the 

| | assistance | ingame blind assistance | . | assistance |—— sania: ‘i Seemann: blind 
Families | Children | | | Families | Children 

| | | 
| Number of recipients 
| | | | ee svnwe 2, 055, 859 274, 301 701, 251 71, 454 257, 000 | sea aaa 2, 055, 859 | 274, 237 701, 125 | 55, 623 

1946 | | January --..- Shiidmaneis bs ahiithnsicamesd 2, 059, 344 279, 892 716, 700 | 71, 655 276, 000 Saitek dempcctbeal 2, 059, 344 | 279, 829 716, 574 55, 805 
oe ae ees --| 2, 062, 67% 286, 245 733, 670 | 72, 041 _ 4 | Sees. 2, 062, 672 286, 188 733, 556 56, 131 
OSS dateinieiiade 24671, 092 292, 741 751, 839 72, 352 303, 000 pacama 2, 071, 092 292, 683 751, 735 56, 424 
i iretihtiniididebinceaicmh | 2, 088, 031 300, 938 | 772, 570 | 72, 739 SO ea 2, 088, 031 300, 887 772, 472 | 
/ REE Pe ae oiemivemiiennes 2, 098, 977 307, 069 | 786, 712 73, 427 283, 000 |..... ‘ 2, 098, 977 307, 027 786, 620 
SC e ee 311, 294 799, 414 | 73, 945 278, 000 |.---- = 2, 108, 216 311, 250 | 799, 325 | 57, 616 
/ } a ae eee 2, 116, 505 314, 516 806, 558 74, 406 279, 000 }..... ----| 2,116, 505 | ne 468 | 806, 442 58, 013 
a = ee ee | 2m 318, 571 816, 886 74, 823 280, 000 |..... - 2, 126, 635 | | 816, 790 58, 341 
September--...._.-  F 323, 360 829, 309 | 75, 253 282,000 |.-..- --| 2, 134, 585 829, 206 58, 665 
SN a Siibccknknnesdindncanacene | 2,155, 8¢ 329, 691 844, 589 75, 705 | aes 2, 155, 890 329, 645 844, 490 | 59, 066 
November. ............- I: ---| 2,174,616 337, 197 862, 356 | 76, 165 BE Tiskuvatbenntd 2, 174, 616 337, 150 | 862, 259 | 59, 421 
| eee | --| 2,195, 806 346, 235 ; 227 | 76, 688 Jie 6) ere 2, 195, 806 346, 191 | 885, 135 | 59, 878 

| | | | 
Amount of assistance 

194 | l Se $88, 557, 991 |$63, 489, 317 $14, 278, 439 | $2,395, 235 | $8, 395, 000 |$79, 558, 936 |$63, 489, 317 $14, 276, 434 | $1,793, 185 

1946 
p ETI | 90, 357, 194 | 63, 963, 660 14, 728, 554 2, 402, 980 9, 262, 000 | 80, 494, 064 | 63, 963, 660 14, 726, 589 1, 803, 815 
Fan 92, 069, 887 | 64, 419, 356 15, 273, 581 2, 426, 950 9, 950, 000 | 81, 513, 833 | 64, 419, 356 15, 271, 793 1, 822, 684 
| Ee ae 93, 618,319 | 64, 877, 555 15, 772, 377 2, 443, 387 | 10,525, 000 | 82, 486, 934 | 64, 877, 555 15, 770, 589 1, 838, 790 
(Sea ae 93, 562, 804 | 65, 445, 101 16, 195, 125 2, 462, 578 9, 460, 000 | 83, 494,895 | 65, 445, 101 16, 193, 537 1, 856, 257 
Sey See | 94, 245, 612 55, 877, 228 16, 475, 590 2, 491, 794 9, 401, 000 | 84, 228, 559 | 65, 877, 228 16, 474, 382 1, 876, 949 
Se 94, 690, 769 }, 363, 812 16, 717, 480 2, 517, 477 9, 092, 000 | 84, 974, 830 | @6, 363, 812 16, 716, 252 1, 894, 766 
July Snide --| 95, 779, 264 66, 985, 744 16, 862, 803 2, 541, 717 9, 389, 000 | 85, 765, 743 | 66, 985, 744 16, 861, 315 1, 918, 684 
a | 97,110, 506 | 67, 663, 188 17, 225, 179 2, 567, 139 9, 655, 000 | 86, 828, 508 | 67, 663, 188 17, 223, 745 1, 941, 575 
September. kdubicedio’ | 98, 954, 449 | 68, 634, 794 17, 918, 209 2, 604, 446 9, 797, 000 | 88, 525, 008 | 68, 634, 794 17, 916, 615 1, 973, 599 
ea 107, 498, 562 | 74, 219, 288 19, 731, 668 2, 714, 606 | 10,833,000 | 96, 030, 228 | 74, 219, 288 19, 730, 162 2, 080, 778 
eee j 10, 385, 737 76, 080, 252 20, 411, 575 2, 762,910 | 11, 131,000 | 98, 616,893 | 76, 080, 252 20, 410, 131 2, 126, 510 
December.---........... 114, 314, 349 | 77, 531, 118 21, 545, 133 2, 812, 098 | 12, 426, 000 |101, 246,673 | 77, 531, 118 21, 543, 689 2, 171, 866 

1 Data subject to revision. 
programs under the Social Security 

Table 2.—Old-age assistance: Recipients and payments to recipients, by State, December 1946 ' 

Act. 
1. Exelud es programs adm inistered without Federal participation in States administering such programs concurrently with 

Payments to 
recipients Percentage change from— Percentage change from-- 

34. 
48. 

Payments to 
recipients 

Number 
State of recip- 

ients Total 
amount 

oa —|— 
eee 109, 022 | $3, 737, 093 
| Mont...... 10, 634 392, 351 
| Nebr......- 24, 982 919, 835 
oe | 1,954 83, 503 
Se | 6,672 229, 876 

2 23, 065 913, 822 
N. Mex....| 7,336 266, 1 
| ie a 105,696 | 4,928, 891 
Lf Ses 35, 417 564, 699 
N. Dak 8, 879 339, 054 
ee 119, 582 | 4, 588, 260 
Okla 90,992 | 3,836, 324 
ae 21, 748 964, 793 
Pa. i 89,642 | 3,052, 754 
Sy ee 8,014} 291, 598 | 

8. C.. 26, 009 536, 375 
8. Dak 12, 737 412, 662 
een... 41, 664 822, 560 
Tex.. --| 188,435 | 5, 118, 449 
Tea... | 12,920 587, 195 
eases 5, 439 158, 494 | 
| eae 15,176 | — 255, 580 | 
Wash | 66,478 | 3,681,618 | 
W.Va 19,855 | _ 388, 644 | 
Wis... | 46,747 | 1,630, 702 | 
WIG. cana 3, 67 178, 805 | 

} 

7 ‘pds a 
State ro pone | November 1946 December 1945 

jents | Total | Aver- a 
| amount age | . 

— ow — Amount 

Total...|2, 195, 806 |$77, 531,118 | $35.31 | +1.0 +1.9] +6.8 22.1 

44, 491 823,132 18.50) +26| +41.0]} +4306] +55.6 
1, 398 | 56,915 | 40.71] 41.7] —3.2| +43 +8. 7 

10,141| 500,477) 49.35| +27] +425 | +6.6| +36.0 
31, 383 642,719 | 20.48| +5.5 2.1 | +21.6| +50.0 

166, 492 8, 690,033 | 5219] +.8 41.3] +43] +148 
41,675 | 1,7 | 41.47] +12] 41.2] 481] +432 
14, 794 | | 42.34 =,.7 —.2| +39] +112 
1, 184 | | 20.10 | +.3 .8{ —24] +102 
2; 283 Yess) 4:81 48) ee) oie 

49,215 | 1, 764, 150 | 35.85 | +11 41.6] +15.5| +39.9 
| 1 

74,372 | 1,166,702] 15.69] +1.4] +6.7]| +116 8.8 
1, 559 | 46,174 | 29.62) +1.2] +124] +67 7.4 

10, 270 | 41.62] +.6| +.9] +59] 5.9 
126, 014 | 39.07} +.4] +4.8 2.8 | ).7 
56, 009 | 28.06} +.3 | +3.6] +3.0| 9 

35.44 | (2) +3] =—5] 4 
57; 34.24] 41.6) +1.9] +144 | 3 

44, 698 17.36| 41.4] 41.6] —3.0] 3 
44,680 | 1,059,377} 23.71] 41.7] 41.8] 421.1] 3.7 
15, 385 510,971 | 33.21 | +1.0/ 463] +29] 3.0 

11, 765 380,809 | 32.37] +.4| +14] +18 | 9 
83,252 | 4,208,435 | 50.55] +.8] +13] 49.7] .6 
91,591 | 3,279,842] 3 +.6 +.6| +5.9 | 5.6 
54,103 | 1,920,098 35. (8) +1.7 —.3) 3. 4 
35, 273 603,328 | 17.10} +65.8 | +6.5 | +31.7 9.8 || 

to revision. 

November 1946 | December 1945 
in— in— 

N N | Num- | um ber centtees ber ‘| Amount 

+0.6 +1.0 | 7.3 | +40.6 
+.2 +.7 —.8| +142 
+.9] 41.6] 442] +4207 
+.6] +12] +.9] +118 
+.4; 41.2] sit +14.2 

+.4 +13 | al +20. 7 
+1.2 +.8 | +19.1 +39, 7 
+.5) +88] +18) +25.4 

41.9] +56] +74] +262 
+.5] +19] +28] +157 
+.4] 41.3] 421] 426.7 
+1.0) +1.0] +110] +33.0 

| +.8 +.9} +59] +21.9 
| +7] +.6| 469] +4181 

+.6| +1.1 | +7.9 | +13. 5 

|} +19] +16 | +18. 3 +53.8 
+.4/ +10) +.2| +226 

1 449] +11] 49.7] +344 
+.7 | —1.2| +85] +206 

|} —1.0 —.2| +10] +181 
+.6| +43.1] +5.6| +317 

| $1.0] 41.9] 41.4] 413.7 
+.4/ 411] +60] +4120 

| 422) ° +29 +78] 486 
| @) +.5| 424] +188 
| +14 +11] +7.2] +383.5 
| | 
| | 

1For definitions of terms see the Bulletin, July 1945, pp. 27-28 All data subject 2 Increase of less than 0.05 percent. 
3 Decrease of less than 0.05 percent. 
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taken to make the additional money 
available to recipients. General and 
unusually large increases in average 

of the year. 

Table 3.—General assistance: Cases and payments to cases, by 
State, December 1946 ' 

Payments to cases | Percentage change from— 
—— — nes 

Num- November | December 
State ber of | 1946 in— | 1945 in— 

cases Total | Aver- |_ ma =e" 
amount | age N } } 

| | Num- Num-| g eapnnt | | ber =e | ber | Amount 
Ee) eae BARS 

Total 2.../315, 000 |$12, 426,000 | $39.48 | +5.5 | 
| - - eS 

Ala | 53¢ 5. § +.3 | 
Alaska 144 —1.4 
Ariz ---| 2,255 +4. 2 | 
Ark. | 2,67 +11 | 
Calif. ‘ | 20, 490 +5. 8 | 
Colo 3, 929 +5. 3 | 
Conn 42,984 +2.7 | 
Del — 557 +6. 1 | 
D.C. | 1,062 +9. 4 | 
Fla__.. 53, 900 ae ‘ 

ee | 44.2 | 3 | 8. 
Hawaii +1.7 | 9 | 6 | i. 1 
Idaho ®.__. +2.0 ‘¢ 1.0 | 2. 1 
iibctdenonen +4.5 | .7 1.7 9.8 
Ind... +1.4 | .7 |4+32. 4 52.4 
Iowa... +6.0 | .7 | +8.8 23.0 
Kans +4.9 | +7.4 Nabe | +54.9 
Ky = MBreS € —— 
a +4. 6 | +3.5 re3 | +19.5 
Maine +8. 4 +16. 2 +6.1 +21.7 

Md... +4.0 +4.7 1429.8] +41.7 
Mass +4.0 +9.2] +9.3 +19. 0 
Mich +6.7 | +169 |+14.8 | +26.4 
Minn +6. 9 +9.4 j+i1.1 +26. 8 
Miss. —1.0 +2.8 }+14.2 +30. 7 
Mo.!. +6.7 +8.5 |+34.9 +70.3 
Mont 418.2} 49.2|4125] 415.9 
Nebr.. 733, +19) —4 +11.7 
Nev +2. —5.9 | +7.6 —5.8 
N.H +12.6 +16.0 | —8.0 +6. 3 

N.J.? 48.31 | +5.2 +9.1 | +7.8 +42.4 
N. Mex. 22.01 | +4.1 +4.5 |+15.7 +41.3 
+f rs ° 64.33 | +5.8 | +21.6 |+26.7 +69. 7 
N. C.. 13.29 | +3.8 +5.3 | +2.8 +18.4 
N. Dak 30.56 | +9.2 +9.8 |+15.4 +36. 7 
on 40. 49 +5.5 +9.9 |+35.5 +68. 9 
Okla (10) (10) —3. ¢ (10) +13. 5 
Oreg 48. 59 |419. 9 +17. , +-62. 2 72. 6 
Pa . 34.98 | +5.3 +3.1 |+42.4 +79. 2 
R.I.. 41. 76 | +8.0 +9.4 |+16.6 +17.3 

8.C 11. 96 +2.8 +3.5 |+31.6 +13.5 
S. Dak... 24. 25 +.5 +1.0 |+18.0 +24.7 
Tenn pee eS. ‘ " 
Tex aaa Fe atin ale 
Utah..... 53.92 | +1.9 +6.6 
Vt ‘ 27.08 | +.3| +4.4 
Va . 3, 18.59 | +2.8 +6.1 | 
Wash___- 11, 483 | 53.11 |+18.2 | +21.0 | 
W. Va___. 4, 628 13.99} +.3] +2.9 |413.5 
Wis o 4, 634 41.13 | +5.3 | +7.3 | .6 8 
Wyo. 432 43.23 | +7.2| +4.5 [432.5 | 4 

| | 
terms see the Bulletin, July 1945, pp. 27-28. All data 1 For definitions of 

subject to revision. 
2 Partly estimated; does not represent sum of State figures because total ex- 

cludes payments for, and an estimated number of cases receiving, medical care, 
hospitalization, and buria] only in Indiana and New Jersey. 

3 State program only; excludes program administered by local officials. 
4 Based on actual reports including an estimated 96 percent of cases and pay- 

ments. 
5 Estimated. 
6 Excludes assistance in kind and cases receiving assistance in kind only and, 

for a few counties, cash payments and cases receiving cash payments. Amount 
of payments shown represents about 60 percent of total. 

7 Includes unknown number of cases receiving medical care, hospitalization, 
and burial only, and total payments for these services. 

§ Excludes a few cases and small amount of local funds not administered by 
State agency. 

* Includes cases receiving medical care only. 
10 Excludes estimated duplication between programs; 1,810 cases were aided 

by county commissioners and 3,759 cases under program administered by State 
Board of Public Welfare. 
of cases not computed. 

Average per case and percentage change in number 

tional average for aid to the blind 

payments occurred in the last quarter was 9.4 percent above that in the 
By December the na- previous December; for old-age as- 

sistance it was up 14.6 percent, and 

Table 4.—Ajd to the blind: Recipients and payments to recipients, 
by State, December 1946' 

j 7 j | Payments to | 
| 

I oree 7a } r | recipients Percentage chang e Ir 
Num- |- — <i aaa -- 

State mi | ovemsber 1946 | De r 1945 

recip- | ‘rota | Aver-|____ 
} “mS | amount | age : s 

| | — Amount +“ Amount 
canitle oe ee ee ee anaasiags 

Total 76, 688 |$2, 812,098 |$36.67 | +0.7 41-1.8 7 17.4 

Total, 47 | 
States 2 | 59,878 | 2,171,866 | 36.27 +.8 2.1 | + 21.1 

CE tenes | 926 18, 667 | 20.16 | +1.8 2.4 |+1 47.8 
Ariz , 589 34, 44: 58.48 | +3.0 2.9 25.9 
EE RE 1, 317 29, 884 | 22.69 | +2.8 1.2 |+ ) 
i sccnathomueeen 6, 210 360, 190 8. 00 +.3 +.3 9 
Sees 425 15,714 | 36.97 | —1.4 —.7 3. 8 2.7 
See 139 5, 557 | 39.98 —.7 +2.1 3. ( 6 
 eeter 92 28. 17 (8) ( 
A ee 204 42.84) —.5 7 7 15.9 
Fla 2, 525 a 37. 00 +. 6 8 i+ 2.2 
Ga 2, 171 40,884 | 18.83 | +.7 +6.1 | +7.7 39.9 

| 
Hawaii. 65 2,273 | 34.97 (3) 
eee 203 9, 285 | 45.74 | +2.0 +1.6 | +2 35.7 
Ill_- 4, 893 186, 133 | 38. 04 —.6 +1.8 4 +5. 4 
Ind 1, 917 59, 274 | 30.92 0 2.9 +4. 6 
Iowa 1, 241 51,071 | 41.15 | +.2 +.6 | +2 14.5 
Kans 1, 118 43,218 | 38.66 | +2.2 3.3 6.9 4-26, 2 
Ky 1, 590 28, 897 | 18.17 —.1 1 2.2 +41.9 
La ae 1, 429 41,663 | 29.16 | +1.3 +-1.2 4.8 15. 2 
Maine 765 25, 954 | 33.93 —.9 +.3 |) —5.3 2.5 

ESS 467 16, 743 | 35.85 | +.6 $1.6 | +8.1 +22.0 

ee 1, 135 56, 085 +1.0 2 20. 8 
eure | 1,369 55, 091 +1.5 | +7 +20. 8 
Minn-. -| 942 40, 138 +2.4 f +7.9 
Miss | 1,864 43, 956 13.5 |+27.8 6 
REIS: 42 880 486, 400 
Mont é 366 14, 464 0 +.3 8 22. 1 
Nebr 453 17, 012 +.4 +.6 | +4 20.8 
Nev <> a7 , 126 (3) 
= FEES 293 10, 556 0 i) 5.4 +-20. 8 
N. J. e 573 23, 638 5 +.7 | +7.7 28.3 

5S ee 272 10, 844 1 +1.8 +61 
ih # 3, 216 167, 864 9 9.4 | +5.9 30.7 
N.C 2.706 61, 000 x 5.8 11.5 +-24.7 
N. Dak 123 4, 674 .4 +10.3 12.8 26.0 
Ohio ‘ 3, 157 106, 636 4 +1.9 + 6. 1 
SR aS 2, 214 94, 889 .8 +1.7 |-+1¢ 6 
Oreg 382 20, 303 5 3.0 | +2 +13. 2 
Pa 13, 903 552,706 | 39. +4 L681 4 17.0 
R. I 23 4,774 | 38.81 | —.8 3.0 3.9 33. 7 
5. ¢ i 1, 107 25,893 | 23.39) +.9 +1.3 14.2 23. 6 | } 
S. Dak 218 6,376 | 29.25 | +2.3 +3.9 4 27.4 
enn 1, 639 37, 482 | 22.87 | +1.0 +.3 |) +5.9 21.6 
Tex 5, 128 149, 810 | 29. 21 9 +1.5 2 +31. 1 
Utah 143 7,363 | 51. 49 +.5 7 +-34. 

eee 172 5,725 | 33. 28 | —.7 3 +11.3 
Va 1, 069 22,302 | 20.86 | - +2.0 1.4 21.6 
Wash 647 40,197 | 62.13 $1.0 | +8. ¢ 18.5 
WwW. Va... 859 18, 813 | 21.90 +.8  +5.8 20. 2 
Wis 1, 309 45, 710 | 34.92 +.2) —4.9 +9. 6 
Wyo 113 5,666 | 50.14 +3.1 | —2 +-18.8 

1 For definitions of terms see the Bulletin, July 1945, pp. 27-28. Figures in 
italics represent programs administered without Federal participation. Data 
exclude program administered without Federal participation in Connecti ut, 
which administers such program concurrently with program under the ocial 
Security Act. Alaska does not administer aid to the blind. All data subject 
to revision. A : 

? Under plans approved by the Social Security Administration. 
3 Average payment not calculated on base of less than 50 recipients; per- 

centage change, on less than 100 recipients. 
4 Estimated. : , 
5 Represents statutory monthly pension of $30 per recipient; excludes pay- 

ment for other than a month. 
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for aid to dependent children, 19.5 
percent. 

The average payment for aid to de- 
pendent children increased relatively 
more than the averages for the other 
types of assistance—partly because 
the number of persons per case is 
larger in aid to dependent children 
than in old-age assistance and aid to 
the blind. For all types of assistance, 
amounts provided for food and cloth- 
ing were raised more generally than 

were amounts for other consumption 
items. As the number of persons per 
case increases, the amounts provided 
for these items comprise larger pro- 
portions of the total. If increases per 
person in amounts provided for these 
items are equivalent’ in all programs, 
payments for aid to dependent chil- 
dren may be expected to increase by 
larger percentages than those for the 
other types of aid. 
Changes in payments varied widely 

among the States as shown below: 

Percentageincreasein Number of States 
average payments 
December 1945- | | 
December 1946 | OAA | ADC! AB! | ——_—_—_—_|——— —| in 

Less than 10-..._-- 12 | 12 | 12 
10.0-19.9____- 24 | 13 | 19 
20.0-29.9....-. 12 | 17 | 9 
30.0-39.9__.__ 2 | 4 | 4 
40.0 or more 1 3 1 | 

1 Averages not computed for States with fewer than 
100 recipients; average for aid to the blind decreased 
in one State. 

Table 5.—Aisd to dependent children: Recipients and payments to recipients, by State, December 19461 

Number of recipients 
| 

Payments to recipients Percentage change from— 
eos - 

| 
| | 
| | 
| 

November 1946 in— December 1945 in— 
g | } State | Total Average 

Families | Children . per | Number of— | Number of— } amount | family | } 
| | | Amount | | Amount 
| Families Children | | Families | Children | 

| 
ee 346, 235 | 885,227 | $21 $62. 23 | +2.7 42.7 +5.6 | +26. 2 | +26. 2 | +50. 9 

Total, 50 States ?_.......... | 346, 191 | 885,135 | 21, 543, 689 | 62. 23 | +2.7 +2.7 | +5. 6 | +26. 2 +26. 2 +50. 9 

Alabama.....-...-- 7, 443 | 20, 727 | 236, 153 | +2.5 | 2.5 +1.9 | +30. 5 | +30. 7 | +59. 9 
TS 194 | 441 | 8, 444 | +18.3 +18, 2 +12.5 (8) ee ’) 
PK pattidctnendiinknnannt 2,053 | 5, 949 | 105, 881 | +3.8 | +3.0 +2.9 +37. 6 +37. 9 | +77. 6 
Pini baknuiiieacebndnege 5, 264 | 14, 134 | 199, 516 | +3. 9 | +3.5 +2.5 | +32. 4 | +34. 1 +88. 9 
| eo | 22, 171 +3.1 | +3.0 +2.7 +32. 2 | +30. 2 o+42.1 
eR RE aS AE 10, 652 +1.7 | +1.3 +2.8 | +18. 1 +16. 9 | +32. 3 
AR 6, 906 | —1.3 —1.7 —1.3 | +20.8 | +20. 6 +32.1 
Se 706 | —2.0 —1.4 —1.2 —13.6 —14.7 | —2.5 
District of Columbia---.,-...-- 3, 317 | 7.3 +5.6 +8.7 +61. 2 | +55. 7 | +72.3 
sndtancwondecsisonnane 18, 437 +1.0 +1.0 +.8 | +17.8 | +17. 4 | +22. 4 

' | | 
Georgia ° 14, 538 | 90, +3.3 | +3.0 | +7.3 | +41.9 +44. 5 +88. 2 
OS eee 2, 316 | 52, 3 +3. 7 | +2.7 +9.9 | +40. 5 | +41.3 | +75. 2 
DS Cihcpepipenpenadckcemncan 4,192 iy 76 | +3.1 | +3.0 +3. 8 | +30. 4 +25. 3 | +80. 1 
he stirndiinieemnemensmaetiana aan 54, 883 | 1, 836, 928 | +1.0 | +.9 +9.1 | +10. 9 +12.9 +44.0 
ESOT 17, 313 275, 745 +1.1 | +11 +16] 417.5 +22.1 | +23.6 
| SS ee 9, 718 | 128, 998 7 +1.8 | +1.8 +2.0 | +20. 1 | +20. 3 | +23. 1 
Re ee eee 10, 443 | 284, 179 +4. 2 | +4.0 +4.6 +35. 9 +35. 1 +76. 6 
DE nacdechtnonenuntnbnne 18, 193 | 296, 830 | +6.8 | +6.3 +6. 1 | +35. 6 +29. 2 +164.3 
OES ee 26, 491 466, 450 2. 5 | 2.8 +2. 5 | +12.1 +12.8 | +31.1 
nasa naiccencmmiacichninind | 5, 031 150, 820 | +3.3 | +3. 6 +7.0 | +24. 5 +26. 5 +54.2 

| | 
Maryland........-----------.-- 4, 409 | 12, 628 | 213, 987 | 48. 53 | +5.1 | +5.2 +5.0 | +34.7 +33.8 | +70.9 
Massachusetts..............-- * 8, 454 20, 939 | 794, 098 93. 93 | +1.3 | +1.0 +1.9 | +12.9 +12. 4 | +24. 7 
CO Eee seamen 18, 049 43, 053 1, 400, 550 | 7 +2. 4 +2.1 +1.9 +29. 2 | +28. 1 +47. 2 
PE iiinadkncrdanneinne pad 5, 408 | 13, 858 299, 190 +2.0 +21 2.7 | +15. 9 | +17.4 23. 2 
CO” Eee 4, 364 | 11, 493 114, 792 +4. 4 | +4.8 +4.7 | +42.5 } +43. 7 | +43. 4 
it Acibbeh a sne-asinidenmeteninitiaig 16, 969 44, 413 | 631, 835 37. 2 +2.1 | +1.8 +1.9 +39. 0 ' +38. 3 | +45. 2 
Montana 1, 526 | 4, 068 | 95, 144 62. 35 | +3.7 3.2 +5. 2 | +18.9 +23.0 | +46. 7 
Nebraska 2, 895 6, 224, 378 | 77. 51 | +3. 2 | +3.1 +4. 4 | +30. 8 | +31.1 +64. 9 
Nevada 44 | 92 | 1,444) ® | & ©. |. @. |. &.| .@ 
New Hampshire............-..- 1, 000 2, 565 77, 514 | 77. 51 | 2.8 | 2.4 +2. 7 | +19.5 +19.7 | +30. 9 | | | | | | 
a 3, 793 | 9, 638 270, 749 | t +1.3 | +1.6 +6. 2 | +140 } +13.9 +30.3 
>) aa ‘ 3, 109 | 8, 164 148, 172 47. 66 | +2.2 | +2.3 +2.3 | +19.1 | +18. 6 +53. 4 
ae 32, 98 79, 090 3, 391, 524 | 102. 84 | 2.9 | 2.7 +17.4 | +34. 1 +31.9 } +69. 0 
North Carolina................. 19, 353 | 226, 719 | 32. 73 | +2.9 | +3.7 +7. 6 | +12.4 +17.7 | +37.0 
North Dakote.................. 4, 253 | 108, 739 | 70. 24 | +1.9 +1.5 | 44.2) 4127) +115] +41.1 
ER ee 23, 963 561, 707 | 64. 35 | +1.1 | +1.4 | +1.4 +14.3 | +14. 8 | +28.0 
Oklahoma. 57, 224 1, 066, 880 45.19 3.6 +3.4 | +3.4 | +44. 8 | +44. 3 | +87. 2 
a 3 | 4, 042 152, 589 96.09 | +3.3 +4.0 | +3. 2 | 28. 7 +33. 9 | +50. 6 
Pennsylvania 93, 339 2, 645, 818 73. 18 +4.0 | +3.9 +3.4 +40. 2 +36. 4 +55. 8 
Rhode Island 5, | 141, 760 71. 16 +2. 4 | +2.3 | +2.9 +31.9 | +29. 2 +38. 2 

| i | 
South Carolina................. 12, 906 | 128, 641 26. 95 | +2.5 +2.7 | +2.5 +23. 1 +13. 7 +44.1 
I eee 4, 550 | 85, 086 45. 99 | +1.3 | +1.0 | +1.2 | +24. 4 | +24.8 +48. 9 
eee 32, 865 | 433, 372 35. 09 +1.0 | +1.3 | +1.1 +10. 2 | +11.2 +26. 5 
ee citiennnd ihn aamnaatinn tn 28, 314 | 309, 014 | 27. 27 +3.7 | +4.1 | +1.1 +13. 7 | +27.0 | +44. 9 
_ Je aees 6, 068 | 226, 630 | 101. 17 | +.9 | +1.9 +3. 8 | +18. 9 | +19. 7 | +62. 7 
. SSR 1, 739 | 28, 639 44. 89 | 2.2 +3.5 | +5.5 +10. 6 | +15.4 +40.9 
» Re ee 11, 563 | 144, 808 | 36. 37 | +3. 6 +4. 4 | +4.8 +10.3 +12.8 | +20. 5 
TT dtinedcutibtenensoen 14, 929 | 650, 222 | 106. 47 | +3. 1 +3.1 | +5. 0 +50. 1 | +48. 6 +68. 3 
EE WHEE: ck ncnenccchennces 24, 264 | 336, 128 38. 58 +3.1 | +3.1 | +3.3 +20. 9 | +20. 4 +51. 2 
Wisconsin................ os 16, 380 | 518, 729 78. 44 +.5 | +.5 +1.6 +13.5 | +15.9 +45. 6 
st iedtacunninenscnnnnds 1, 043 | 31, 379 84. 58 +3. 9 +4. 4 | +3. 6 | +27.1 | +26. 1 +79. 8 

| | | | | | 

! For definitions of terms see the Bulletin, July 1945, pp. 27-28. Figures in 
italics represent program administered without Federal participation. 
exclude programs administered without Federal participation in Florida, Ken- 

Data 

tucky, and Nebraska, which administer such programs concurrently with pro- 
grams under the Social Security Act. All data subject to revision. 

2 Under plans approved by the Social Security Administration. 
3 Average payment not calculated on base of less than 50 families; percentage 

change, on less than 100 families. 
- 
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Whether increases in payments 
have been large enough to enable re- 
cipients to meet minimum needs at 
prevailing prices depends on the ade- 
quacy of the previous payments as 
well as on the size of the increases 
during 1946. Substantial percentage 
increases in average payments have 
occurred in a number of States which, 
even at the end of the year, did not 
meet 100 percent of need for any re- 
cipient. 

For both old-age assistance and aid 
to the blind, in the seven States with 
the lowest average payments in De- 
cember 1946, State policy still pro- 

vided for making payments which rep- 
resented general reductions from 
need as determined, or permitted 
counties to make reductions if neces- 
sary. Similar policies, prompted by 
inadequate funds, were in effect in 
five of the States giving less than $35 
per family for aid to dependent chil- 
dren and in as many additional States 
with average payments between $35 
and $50. In a few other States, State 
maximums reduced average payments 
to equally low amounts (tables 2-4). 

Although the disparity between the 
cost of living and assistance payments 

is greatest in the States with low aver- 
age payments, disparity occurs in 
other States also. In one State with 
payments of aid to dependent children 
above the national average, a study 
of the cost of living as related to 
standards of assistance at the end of 
1946 showed that the combined cost 
of food, clothing, shelter, fuel and 
light, household maintenance, and 
personal incidentals for a mother, an 
incapacitated father, and two young 
children might be about $130. The 
average assistance payment which 
could be given to such families was, 
on the other hand, about $99. 

Social and Economic Data 

Social Security and Other 

Income Payments 

All Income Payments to Individuals 

Income payments in December— 
$14.6 billion—gained only 0.5 percent 
over the November total and were 11 
percent above the amount a year 
earlier (table 1). The rise was the 
third consecutive month-to-month in- 
crease, and the December total was 
the largest for any month in 1946. 
Except for a drop in February and 
another in September, income pay- 
ments as a whole moved upward 
throughout 1946. The total for the 
year—$164.6 billion—was the highest 
on record; it was 2.5 percent above 
the amount in 1945 and more than 
double the 1940 total. 
Compensation of employees, which 

fell 4 percent below the 19465 level, rep- 
resented 65 percent of all income pay- 
ments in 1946 and 69 percent of the 
total a year earlier. Covered wages 
and salaries increased 8 percent over 
the 1945 level, while the decline in the 
noncovered group amounted to 25 per- 
cent. In the noncovered group, gov- 
ernment pay rolls feil $11 billion (39 
percent); these pay rolls represented 
about 58 percent of noncovered wages 
and salaries in 1946, while a year 
earlier they accounted for 71 percent 
of the noncovered group. 

Social insurance and related pay- 
ments in December remained practi- 
cally unchanged from the November 
amount; the total for 1946, however, 
was more than double that in 1945. 

Unemployment insurance benefits un- 
der each of the three programs 

reached record amounts in 1946 and 
were primarily responsible for the 
sharp increase in social insurance and 
related payments. About 3.8 percent 
of all income payments to individuals 

Table 1.—Income payments to individuals, by specified period, 1940-46 ' 
(Corrected to Feb. 4, 1947] 

Entrepre- | | 
|Compensa-| neurial in Social in- Militar | a- = I ividends I nhii _ ance and/iand ysis 

Year and month Total tion of em- | come, net | = = = | =e related set] gm > ay 
| ployees? | rents, and | * — = onal “it fae 
| royalties | . 
t | | 

Amount (in millions) 
——E : caichiaaiiaciiieeleanagin a _ 

en $76, 210 $48, 218 | $14, 313 | $9,175 | $2, 675 $1, 801 $28 
1941 _. 92,710 60, 262 18, 599 9, 761 | 2, 325 1, 744 19 
1942. ‘ 117, 311 79, 970 23, 933 9,771 | 1, 647 1, 844 146 

Se 143, 089 101, 813 27, 161 | 10, 389 | 997 | 1, 703 1, 026 
—, eee 156, 721 112, 043 28, 017 11, 195 | 942 | 1, 970 2, 554 
1945 - 160, 607 111, 360 29, 894 12, 304 | 990 2, 925 3, 134 
See | 164, 607 107, 072 | 34, 712 13, 568 1, 181 6, 268 1, 806 

| 
1945 

| 
December.........- 13, 102 8, 838 2, 537 1,073 88 371 196 

| 
1946 | 

| 
January.......... 13, 069 8, 648 | 2, 626 1,079 90 458 168 
February. - -.--- 12, 969 8, 481 | 2, 690 | 1,084 92 | 486 136 
March ini - 13, 141 8, 670 2, 631 1,001 | 4 540 15 
April wae 13, 234 8, 739 2, 609 1,008 | 93 | 565 130 
May an 13, 421 | 8, 747 2, 745 1, 107 94 575 153 
June | 13, 486 | 8, 839 2,717 1, 127 95 566 142 
July | 14, 029 9, 027 | 3, 069 | 1, 143 | 96 558 136 
August 14, 111 9, 164 3, 004 1, 153 | 97 553 140 
September 13, 804 9, 143 2, 735 1, 161 ot) 530 136 
October... 14, 245 9,110 3, 192 1, 169 107 500 167 
November 14, 513 9, 229 3, 337 1,175 110 468 194 
December... 14, 585 9, 275 | 3, 38 1, 181 114 469 189 

| | 

Percentage distribution 

December 1945... .- 100. 0 67.5 | 19.4 8.2 0.7 2 Lg 
December 1946. --.-. 100. 0 63.6 | 23.0 | 8.1 | 8 3.2 1.3 

| | 
1 Compensation of employees; entrepreneurial in- 4 Payments of old-age and survivors insurance, 

come, net rents, and royalties; and dividends and 
interest adjusted for seasonal variation. 

2 Wage and salary payments minus deductions for 
employee contributions to social insurance and 
related programs. Includes industrial pensions, 
payments to the armed forces, mustering-out pay, 
and, beginning September 1946, terminal-leave pay. 

3 Payments to recipients under 3 special public 
assistance programs and general assistance. For 
1940-43, includes earnings cf persons employed by 
NYA, WPA, and CCC, and value of food stamps 
under food stamp plan; for 1940-42, includes farm 
subsistence payments. 

railroad retirement, Federal, State, and local retire- 
ment, workmen’s compensation, veterans’ pensions 
and compensation, State and railroad unemployment 
insurance, and readjustment allowances to unem- 
ployed and self-employed veterans. 

5 Government portion of payments to dependents 
of members of the armed forces (portion deducted 
from military pay included under compensation of 
employees as part of military pay rolls), subsistence 
allowances to veterans under the Servicemen’s Re- 
adjustment Act, and veterans’ bonus. 

Source: Department of Commerce, Office of 
Business Economics. 
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in 1946 consisted of benefit payments 
under social insurance and related 
programs; in 1945, only 1.8 percent of 
total income was attributable to this 
source. 

The trend was generally upward 
throughout 1946 in the other income 
categories, except for military and 
subsistence allowances, which showed 
intermittent gains and losses. The 
decline in allowances to dependents 
of members of the armed forces was 
partially offset by an upward move- 
ment in subsistence allowances to 
veterans in educational and training 
institutions. Military allowances de- 
clined from $2.9 billion in 1945 to $0.7 
billion in 1946, while subsistence al- 
lowances increased from $20 million 
in the earlier year to $1 billion; vet- 
erans’ bonus payments, which are also 
included in this segment, amounted 
to only $15 million in 1946 in contrast 
to $185 million in 1945. 

Estimated Pay Rolls in Covered Em- 
ployment, Third Quarter, 1946 

Wage and salary payments totaled 
$27.6 billion in the, third quarter, 4.3 
percent more than in the preceding 
quarter and 0.8 percent more than 
in the third quarter of 1945 (table 2). 
Covered pay rolls increased more 
sharply than did all wages and sal- 
aries; the offsetting declines in the 
noncovered group affected the rate 
of increase in the aggregate amount. 

Pay rolls of workers covered by 
old-age and survivors insurance— 
$20.4 billion in the third quarter— 
were 6.6 percent above the April— 
June level and 18 percent more than 
the amount a year earlier. The $3 
billion increase in these pay rolls over 
the 12-month period indicates a re- 
covery to some extent from the slump 
following V-day, when mass lay-offs 
and elimination of overtime resulted 
in a sharp decrease in covered wages 
and salaries. Apart from a slight 
seasonal increase in the last quarter 
of 1945, it was not until the second 
quarter of 1946 that covered pay rolls 
regained their former high level; the 
gain was due largely to wage in- 
creases granted in the early months 
of 1946. In July-September 1945, 
covered pay rolls in commerce and 
industry represented 63 percent of 
all wages and salaries; a year later, 

these pay rolls represented 74 percent 
of the total. 

The number of small commercial 
and industrial firms has increased 
markedly during the past year; all 
these firms are covered by the old- 
age and survivors insurance program, 
but many are excluded by size-of- 
firm provisions of the State unem- 
ployment insurance laws. Conse- 
quently, though the trend in pay rolls 
covered by State laws closely fol- 
lowed that of old-age and survivors 
insurance, relative increases were 
less than under the latter pro- 

gram. In the third quarter, earnings 
covered by State laws amounted to 
$18.4 billion, or two-thirds of all 
wages and salaries. This amount 
was 5.6 percent above the April-June 
level, and 14 percent more than that 
a year earlier. 

Pay rolls covered by railroad re- 
tirement and railroad unemployment 
insurance during the third quarter 
reached the highest point since the 
beginning of these programs and ex- 
ceeded by 5 percent the previous all- 
time high of the April-June period. 
Compared with the amount a year 

Table 2.—Estimated pay rolls in employment covered by selected programs' in relation 
to all wages and salaries, by specified period, 1938-46 

[Data corrected to Jan. 31, 1947] 
| 

All wages Old-age and Railroad | State unem- | Railroad un- 
Period and survivors | retirement 4 | ployment employment 

salaries ? | insurance’ | | insurance § insurance 4 
! 

Amount (in millions) 

Calendar year: 
a $41, 247 $29, 026 $2, 028 $26, 200 $2, 028 

Nae 44,313 32, 222 2, 161 29, 069 2, 161 
a ae 48, 707 35, 668 2, 273 32, 450 2, 273 
1941 » asa 60, 885 45, 463 2, 687 42, 146 2, 687 

80, 793 58, 219 3, 382 54, 796 3, 382 
Seen st 102, 932 69, 653 4, 085 66, 106 4, 085 
EE 113, 031 73, 349 4, 507 69, 121 4, 507 
Ee ane 111, 444 71, 869 4, 514 7, 200 4,514 

1945 
SH TENB cccconcassnens 28, 295 18, 347 1, 130 17, 431 1, 130 
PS eee 28, 912 18, 644 1,141 17, 534 1,141 
July-Sept............... 27, 412 17, 328 1, 136 16, 142 1, 136 
| ae 26, 825 17, 549 1, 107 16, 092 1, 107 

1946 
DRI. cn bctidnnsionda 25, 054 17, 396 1, 125 16, 030 1,125 
a 26, 478 19, 132 1, 180 17, 450 1, 180 
FRc pdcnwsicsuce 27, 620 20, 403 1, 239 18, 420 1, 239 

Percent of all wages and salaries 

Calendar year: 
ees 100.0 70. 4 4.9 63.5 4.9 
ear 100.0 72.7 4.9 65. 6 4.9 
ne 100.0 73.2 4.7 66. 6 4.7 
_ eae: 100.0 74.7 4.4 69. 2 4.4 
a 100. 0 72.1 4.2 67.8 4.2 

aes 100.0 67.7 4.0 64.2 4.0 
Di sadsadsnnsnce 1s eli 100.0 64.9 4.0 61.2 4.0 
i divthininapendescnn 100.0 64.5 4.1 60. 3 4.1 

1945 
100.0 64.8 4.0 61.6 4.0 
100.0 64.5 3.9 60. 6 3.9 
100.0 63. 2 4.1 58.9 4.1 
100.0 65. 4 4.1 60.0 4.1 

1946 
POM cctenntociizocus 100.0 69. 4 4.5 64.0 4.5 
Apr.-June....- 100. 0 72.3 4.5 65.9 4.5 
POE iaindniencddinsicis 100. 0 73.9 4.5 66.7 4.5 

1 Includes data for Alaska and Hawaii. Pay roll ployment included within this total differs from pay 
in these 2 Territories covered by State unemploy- 
ment insurance programs has ranged from $18 million 
to $78 million a quarter. 

2 Data from the Department of Commerce, the 
Office of Business Economics. Quarterly data have 
been adjusted to correct for distribution of bonus 
payments. Represents estimated wages and salaries 
pesd in cash and in kind in continental United 
States and, in addition, Army and Navy pay rolls 
in all other areas. Includes employee contributions 
to social insurance and retirement programs. Be- 
cause estiniates of all wages and salaries are built up 
by industry groups, amount in covered and non- 
covered employment cannot be determined pre- 
cisely. While the estimated amount in covered em- 

rolls in covered employment as given in this table, 
the difference is so small that it does not invalidate 
relationship of covered pay rolls to total. Com- 
merce estimates for all wages and salaries relate to 
calendar quarters; other estimates relate to pay 
periods ended in calendar quarters. 

3 Taxable wages plus estimated nontaxable wages 
in excess of $3,000 earned in employment covered by 
program. 

‘ Taxable wages plus nontaxable wages in excess 
of $300 per month. Data for 1946 preliminary. 

5 Taxable wages plus nontaxable wages earned in 
employment covered by program; excludes earnings 
of railroad workers covered by State laws through 
June 1939. Data for 1945 and 1946 preliminary. 
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earlier, railroad wages and salaries 
in the third quarter of 1946 were up 
9 percent. 

Social Insurance and Related Pay- 
ments 

Payments in 1946.—Total disburse- 
ments reached the unprecedented level 
of $5.1 billion in 1946, almost 2% times 
the amount expended in 1945 (table 
3). Unemployment insurance bene- 
fits accounted for more than 66 per- 
cent of the $3 billion increase, while 
retirement and disability payments 
accounted for 20 percent of the gain, 
self-employment allowances, 8 per- 
cent, and survivor benefits, 4 percent. 
Disbursements under the selected pro- 
grams represented 82 percent of all 
social insurance and related pay- 
ments in 1946, as estimated by the De- 
partment of Commerce, and 71 per- 
cent of the total a year earlier. 

Changes in the relative importance 
of the different kinds of payments, 
though not always apparent in 
month-to-month comparisons, are re- 
vealed more clearly by examination of 
the annual totals. Largely as a result 
of the rapid growth of the veterans’ 
readjustment allowance program in 
1946, unemployment insurance bene- 
fits reached record levels and repre- 
sented 51 percent of the payments un- 
der the selected programs, as com- 
pared with 27 percent of the total in 
1945. 
Two factors were primarily respon- 

sible for the rapid growth in unem- 
ployment insurance in 1946—recon- 
version problems, which affected all 
three programs, and the rapid demo- 
bilization of veterans, which reached 
its peak in the early months of 1946. 
While claims and payments under 
State laws rose sharply after V-day 
and then dropped just as rapidly in 
1946 (except in the early months of 
the year when seasonal factors tended 
to keep payments on a high level), 
benefits under the readjustment al- 
lowance program increased more 
slowly and continued upward after 
State payments had begun to fall. 

Aside from the other factors which 
cause differences in the State and vet- 
erans’ unemployment insurance pro- 
grams, benefits under the former 
dropped off sooner because mass lay- 
offs from war plants occurred several 
months before the peak in demobiliza- 

tion. As a result, commercial and in- 
dustrial workers shifted to other jobs 
or exhausted their benefits while de- 
mobilization was still continuing, and 
as more and more men were released 
from the armed forces the number 
potentially eligible for readjustment 
allowances mounted rapidly. 

State unemployment insurance 
benefits continued upward after 
V-day until January 1946, and then 
dropped almost continuously, but 
with a slight upturn in December. 
Veterans’ unemployment allowances, 
on the other hand, rose until April, 
then turned downward, with slight 
increases in July and December. Be- 
ginning in March and through the 
rest of the year, payments each month 
to unemployed veterans exceeded dis- 
bursements under State laws; total 
allowances to veterans in 1946 
amounted to $1.5 billion, as compared 
with $1.1 billion paid out by the 
States. The amount disbursed under 
State programs in 1946 was more 
than twice that in 1940, when the pre- 
vious all-time high was reached, and 
exceeded the entire amount expended 
for this purpose during the 1942-45 
period. 
Self-employment allowances paral- 

leled those for unemployment, but on 
a smaller scale. Self-employed vet- 
erans received $252.4 million in 1946 
and $11.7 million a year earlier. In 
December, more than 1 million vet- 
erans were receiving unemployment 
or self-employment allowances under 
the GI Bill. 
Retirement and disability payments 

continued to climb, but they ac- 
counted for only one-third of total 
payments under the selected pro- 
grams in 1946 as compared with more 
than half the total a year earlier. 
Benefits to survivors likewise ranged 
above the 1945 level but accounted for 
only one-tenth of the total in 1946 as 
against one-fifth in the preceding 
year. 

Retirement and survivor payments 
under the Social Security Act also 
rose in 1946. The rate of growth in 
retirement benefits has accelerated 
each year since 1944, but the relative 
increase in survivor benefits from 1945 
to 1946 was less than any previous 
year-to-year gain. Many workers 
who had postponed their retirement 
during the war years were either laid 

off or quit work after the Japanese 
surrender. The number of primary 
benefit awards jumped from 44,500 in 
the third quarter of 1945 to 64,000 in 
the fourth quarter, and to 75,600 in 
the April-June 1946 period. In the 
last 2 quarters of 1946, monthly re- 
tirement awards declined, but the 
number was far above the levels be- 
fore V-day. 

At the end of December, more than 
1.6 million monthly benefits were in 
current-payment status, 27 percent 
more than a year earlier; primary 
benefits accounted for more than half 
the increment. Retirement and sur- 
vivor benefits certified during 1946— 
$230.3 million and $130.1 million— 
were up 46 and 25 percent, respec- 
tively. Monthly disability and sur- 
vivor benefits to veterans and their 
dependents were three-fourths and 
one-third, respectively, more than in 
1945. Railroad and civil-service ben- 
efits also gained, but the absolute and 
relative increases were less sharp. 

Civil-Service Refunds 

With the curtailment of Federal 
employment following V-day, thou- 
sands of employees became eligible 
and applied for refunds of their con- 
tributions. According to the Civil 
Service Commission, coverage under 
the Civil Service Retirement Act 
reached its highest point in 1945, 
when over 2.8 million employees were 
subject to its provisions. Since the 
end of the fighting, thousands of po- 
sitions have been abolished, and cov- 
erage had declined to about 2 million 
in December. 

The number and amount of refunds 
paid during the calendar years 1945 
and 1946 cannot be determined ex- 
actly because monthly data on pay- 
ments to civilian employees of the 
War Department before April 1946 
are not available. Beginning July 
1945, refunds were made by the 
War Department from an appropria- 
tion from the civil-service retirement 
and disability fund. In the fiscal year 
1945-46, 183,500 War Department em- 
ployees received $13.9 million, but 
since these figures cannot be allocated 
to the respective calendar years, the 
fiscal-year totals are included in data 
for the calendar year 1946 and for 
January—June 1946 (table 4). 

Probably about 1.5 million em- 



weer Ferns Ww FS 

a s- OF He 

oa |”. 

ST *s = \v 

SS ed 
\y 

we we 

wT om SY Fs *8F SF ‘eos ee ON sd 

ee 

Bulletin, February 1947 39 

ployees received a return of $330 mil- 
lion in 1946, and some 948,000 em- 
ployees received $88 million in 1945. 

The amount of employee contribu- 
tions returned may have reached its 
peak in June 1946, when $32 million 

was disbursed to 209,200 former Fed- 
eral employees. From July on, re- 
funds were generally downward; the 

Table 3.—Selected social insurance and related programs, by specified period, 1940-46 

[In thousands; data corrected to Feb. 12, 1947] 

| ! , z | Unemployment insurance 

disability benefits ! 
2 | Survivor benefits | | | 

Retirement, disability, and survivor programs programs 

Read- 
Monthly retirement and just- 

ment 
| Rail- | allow- 

Year and Total Service-| road | ances 
| unem- men’s | Unem-| to self- 

| ! 
month | | Monthly | Lump-sum 8 aia 

: ee | Dloy- Read- loy- - : Rail- | Civil ness | Ploy +e ploy em Social . | Qaraet | , j | | ment ust- ment loyed 
Secu- | road y.“« Veterans Socia] | FRail- | v : Rail- Civil | Veter- | com insurance] ment | Insur- yeher- : Retire-| Com- | Admin-| Social ¢ Veter- | Social Siewten | pensa- | n | rity ment mis- |istration‘| Secu- | road lang Ad- Secu- road | Service jans Ad-} tion 10 | laws | Acti ance | ans % 
Act? | 4 Pe cca i ‘Fity. | Retire |"pinic. | rity | Retire-| Com- | minis- | Act 12 Act? | sion 4 rity minis- rity 3 

Acts | Ment |tration’] Act | Ment | muis- sl ct ‘ Act? | sion‘ | tion ® | | 
| | | 

Number of beneficiaries 
1945 

December. .|...-....-- 690. 9 172.9 92.5; 1,533.6 597.3 4.4 697.5 13. 2 1.3 0.7 3.8 4.4, 1,318.9 405.0 12.7 21.1 
| | 

1946 | 
: a Sones 716.7 174. 2 93.7| 1,620.7| 607.8 4.4 725. 0 17.8 1.8 2.6 4.5 4.4| 1,634.0 695. 5 21.9 44.0 February...|.. 743.9! 175.7; 94.5, 1,714.5] 618.6 4.5, 736.9! 15.0] 1.5 1.7 4.0 4.5| 1,621.0) 1,071.1] 40.3) 63.2 
March.____- eS 773.3| 177.4 95.7| 1,866.5} 630.4 4.5) 751.0 15. 9} 1.8 1.5 5.3 4.7| 1,591.8} 1,507.2} 51.0) 141.9 
po “a 799. 1 178. 6 96.8} 1,984.7; 641.9) 4.5 766.0 17.0 2.0 1.5 4.6 5.3) 1,402.4) 1,626.1 51.7 233.0 
May... JA 821.4 179.8 98.0) 2,069.0 652.7 4.5 783. 3 17.3 LF 2.1 5.1 7.6; 1,314.9) 1,742.7 66. 7 279.2 
pS sl aa 840.7 180. 6} 99.1 2, 130. 4} 661.4 4.5 789. 8 16.2 1.7 2.7) 5.1 7.4) 1,174.1] 1,781.5 74.9 261.8 
| aan 860. 5 181.6 100.5} 2,179.7) 667.4 4.5 790.0 15.1 1.7 2.6 4.2 6.6) 1,068.7) 1,724.3 42.6 326.8 
p77 ee 880. 4 182. 5 101.6} 2, 203. 1) 673. 5) 4.5 804.7 15. 6} 1.7 2. 2} 5. 4| 5.8 975.4; 1,669.2 49.1 332. 5 
September..|.....-..--| 896.3} 183.4; 102.7| 2,237.2] 682.8 4.5] 817.4 12. 9| 1.4 1.7} 5.3| 4.8 838.9] 1,476.3 51.8) 249.9 
= Se 912.7 184, 2 103.9) 2,262.6) 693.7) 4.5 830. 1) 16. 6; 1.4 2.1 6. 3} 4.7 765.3) 1,097.5 57.4 191.2 
November-..|.....--.-- 925. 7 184. 6 104.9] 2,287.8! 701.0 4.5 842. 2 13.3 1.2 1. 6) 5.3 4.4 709. 6 932. 7 54.9 156. 9 
December ..|........-- | 934.7} 185.0] 106.5] 2,314.4) 707.6 4.5) 849.4) 15.1 a 1.6 6.0 4.3| 748.0 987. 9 70.3| 155.4 

Amount of benefits '4 
. | | | | j | 

, 188, 702] $21, 074/$114, 166] $62,019) $317,851| $7,784| $1, 448'$105, 696] $11,736] $2,497) $5,810} $3,960/........| $518, 700|__.._.-._| $15, 961|_______- 
35,488} 55,141| 119,912) 64,933/ 320, 561 25, 454) 1,559; 111,799; 13,328) 3,421 6, 170 4, 352 --------| > ee ee 

, 130,721} 80,305) 122,806) 68,115) 325,265) 41,702} 1,603) 111,193) 15, 038} 4,114 6,108) 4,120)........ 344, 084)_........ | 628i........ 
"413| 97, 257| 125.795 72,961| 331,350] 57,763} 1, 704| 116, 133| 17,830) 5,560) 7,344) 4,350) $2,857) 79, 593|____ , See 

9° 684| 119,009] 129.707) 7 456,279] 76,942) 1,765) 144,302} 22/146] 6,591] 7,863} 4,784] 5,035] 62,385] $4,113) 582} $102 
37, 434| 157,391! 137, 140 697, 830} 104,231] 1,772) 254,238] 26, 135| 8, 138] 10,244/ 5,049) 4,669) 445,866) 114,955| 2,359] 11, 675 

, 242) 230, 285) 149, 188 225, 225] 130,139] 1,817] 339,577| 27,267) 9,127] 13,992) 7,491] 4, 6061, 095, sts pines 294) 39,917) 252, 424 | | 
1945 | | 

December..| 302,023 14,736| 11,864) 7,440] 76,722] 9,065 149} 26,845] 1,857 578] 366) 356 317| 106,625] 42, 217 777| (2,111 
ine | | 

January....| 378,908] 15,339] 11,997) 7,542] 80,183] 9, 234] 150| 26,511] 2, 539 812} 1,396) 477 325} 133,246] 83,322} 1,351] 4,484 
February -_- 400, 771 15,969; 12, 085 7,560} 83,229 9, 405} 149} 26,246) 2,154 751! 908 416) 303; 120,727; 112,195) 2,207) 6,467 
March... .__- 463, 134| 16,635} 12, 28 7,670] 92,277} 9, 597] 150| 25,924) 2, 263] 883 | 883 465 343| 127,013] 148, 956] 3,210) 14, 627 
April.......| 475,555} 17,200) 12,33: 7,861} 96,965] 9, 777| 152} 26,919) 2,442) 883 | 942 463 385; 110,672} 160,071) 3,175) 25,315 
May...___- 472, 458] 17,690| 12,388] 7,970] 99,344] 9, 943) 149| 27,025) 2, 461] 797| 1,250 27| 551} 103,889} 155,175} 4,238} 29, 060 
oo i ae 454, 057| 18,122) 12,419] 7,987) 98,554] 10,089 152} 25,986] 2, 335] 792| 1, 47: 492) 533} 92,982! 150,063] 4,414! 27,663 
July_.------| 454,022} 18,577} 12,561] 8,020) 94,151] 10, 195) 153| 26,455] 2, 187| 818} 1, 477! 450 477| 88,408] 152,648) 2,479) 34,965 
August _.| 441,389 12, 600 8,112} 95,803) 10,300 155} 26,324 2, 266 854) 1, 213) 797) 417 78,047; 148,016) 3, 179) 34, 281 
September..| 411, 237 12,565} 8,342} 108,904] 10, 447| 151/ 30,687} 1, 892! 692! 987} 787) 339! 63,216] 124,082) 3,409) 25,359 
October... 402, 689 12.694) 8, 364/'5 125,899] 10, 620 154 '531,501| 2,476 745| 1,211| 1928] 337| 64,433) 100,380) 3,902) 19, 292 
November..| 369.976 20,038] 12,640] 8, 421|'5 131,526] 10,740 151/15 33,789] 1, 986] 661} 1,180) 15800! 316| 54,097| 74,421) 3,618] 15, 591 
December .. 369, 361) 20,238) 12,671 8, 568) '5 118, 389) 10, 843) 151|'5 32,210; 2, 266| 439) 1,071; 890 309| 59,370; 81,964) 4,665) 15,317 

| | } | | 

1 Old-age retirement benefits under all acts, disability retirement benefits 
under the Railroad Retirement and the Civil Service Retirement Acts, and 
disability payments to veterans. 

? Primary and wife’s benefits and benefits to children of primary beneficiaries. 
Partly estimated 

3 Age and disability annuitants and pensioners as of last day of month. Pay- 
ments represent amounts certified, minus cancellations. Widows receiving both 
survivor and death-benefit annuities are counted twice, but 2 or more individuals 
sharing 1 death-benefit annuity are counted as 1. Monthly payments to survivors 
include annuities to widows under joint and survivor elections and 12-month 
death-benefit annuities to widows and next of kin. 

4 Retirement and disability benefits include survivor benefits under joint and 
survivor elections; not adjusted for suspension of annuities of persons reemployed 
under the National Defense Acts of June 28, 1940, and Jan. 24,1942. Payments 
principally from civil-service retirement and disability fund but also include 
payments from Canal Zone and Alaska Railroad retirement and disability funds 
administered by the Civil Service Commission. Monthly retirement payments 
include accrued annuities to date of death paid to survivors. Refunds to em- 
ployees leaving the service are not included; see table 4, p. 40 of this issue. 

5 Veterans’ pensions and compensation. 
6 Widow’s, widow’s current, parent’s, and child’s benefits. Partly estimated. 
*Payments to widows, parents, and children of deceased veterans. 
® Number of decedents on whose account lump-sum payments were made, and 

amount of such payments. 
* Payments for burial of deceased veterans. 

10 Number represents average weekly number of beneficiaries. Annual 
amounts adjusted for voided benefit checks; monthly amounts not adjusted. 
State unemployment insurance data for December 1946 partly estimated. 

1! Readjustment allowances to unemployed veterans only. Number before 
May 1946 represents average weekly number of veterans paid unemployment 
allowances during weeks ended in the month; number beginning May 1946 
sepregents average weekly number of continued claims during weeks ended in the 
month. 

12 Number represents average number of persons receiving benefits for unem- 
ployment in a 14-day registration period. Annual amounts adjusted for under- 
payments and recoveries of overpayments; monthly figures not adjusted. 

18 Number of veterans and amount paid during month under the Servicemen’s 
Readjustment Act. 

4% Payments to individuals: annual and lump-sum payments (amount 
certified, including retroactive payments) and monthly payments in current- 
payment status, under the Social Security Act; amounts certified under the 
Railroad Retirement Act (including retroactive payments) and the Railroad 
Unemployment Insurance Act; disbursements minus cancellations, under the 
Civil Service Commission and the Veterans Administration programs; checks 
issued by State agencies, under State unemployment insurance and Rhode 
Island sickness compensation programs and under the Servicemen’s Readjust- 
ment Act. 

1§ Preliminary estimate by the Veterans Administration. 
Source: Based on reports of administrative agencies, 
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number in July-December fell off ap- 
proximately 40 percent from the Jan- 
uary—June number, while the amount 
refunded was about 25 percent below 
that in the preceding 6 months. 

Table 4.—Number and amount of civil- 
service refunds, by specified period, 
1940-46 * 

- thousands] 

Refunds 
Period = _- 

Number Amount 

Calendar year: 
8 $3, 277 

2.4 4,616 
57.3 6, 357 
3 10, 809 
2 42, 156 

H ie 80, 992 
January-June. 3 35, 882 
July- December ?_____- 8 45,111 

SE ncantaapeedagitenenes 1 5 238, 594 
January-June ?_....... 1, 052.8 140, 423 
July-December. .._... 5.7 98, 171 
i aigstccnndaesvce 4 22, 836 
po eee .3 18, 348 
September. .......- 8.7 13, 816 
DE ccbinéidniodond 19.9 12, 249 
November. .....-.-.. 8.3 15, 716 
December........-... 1) 15, 206 

1 Refunds principally from civil-service retirement 
and disability fund, but include also payments from 
Canal Zone and Alaska Railroad retirement and 
disability funds administered by the Civil Service 
Commission. 

2? Excludes War Department refunds for July- 
December; see footnote 3. 

3 Includes $13,926,000 refunded during the fiscal 
year ended June 30, 1946, to 183,500 civilian employees 
of the War Department; monthly data before April 
1946 not available. 

Source: Civil Service Commission. 

The Budget for 1947-48 

Appropriations 

In the closing days of its last ses- 
sion, the Seventy-ninth Congress 
passed considerable legislation affect- 
ing social security financial opera- 
tions. ‘The changes are reflected in 
the higher appropriation estimates for 
social security programs for the fiscal 
year 1947-48 and also in higher esti- 
mates of expenditures in 1946-47 than 
those provided for in the original ap- 
propriations for the year. In addi- 
tion to the $606 million made available 
to the Social Security Administration 
for 1946-47 by the last Congress, it is 
estimated in the 1948 budget that sup- 
plemental appropriations of $133 mil- 
lion will be necessary; this would raise 
the total sum appropriated for use in 
the current fiscal year to $740 million. 
The estimated appropriations for 
1947-48 are 2 percent larger than this 
sum. 

The budget submitted by the Presi- 
dent to Congress in January recom- 

Table 5.—Appropriations to the Social Security Administration, fiscal years 1946-47 
and 1947-48 
[In thousands] 

Item 

Total, Social Security Administration_._......._. 
Grants to States F x 
Unemployment insurance administration. 
Old-age assistance " 
Aid to the blind___. 
Aid to dependent children. __. 
Maternal and child health services. Sie 
Services for crippled children... --....-.---- 
Child welfare services soto 
Emergency maternity and infant ee ~ 

Salaries and expenses 
Reconversion unemployment benefits ‘for sea- 
men 

1 ~ 1 Includes appropriations in the regular appropria + 
tion acts and in the First Suppleme ntal Appropria- 
tion Act, 1947, and appropriations to the Federal 
Security Agency and to the Department of Labor, 
a transferred to the Social Security Administra- 
ion 

mends total appropriations of $754 
million for use in the fiscal year 1947- 
48 in carrying out Social Security Ad- 
ministration programs. Of this sum, 
$708 million represents Federal grants 
to States, and $45 million represents 
administrative expenses of the Social 
Security Administration. In addition, 
$1.3 billion is expected to ke paid out 
from the two social security trust 
funds for old-age and survivors insur- 
ance and unemployment insurance 
combined. 

The 1947-48 total of estimated ap- 
propriations is $147 million more 
than the sum originally appropriated 
for the same purposes for use in the 
previous fiscal year. Chiefly respon- 
sible for this 24-percent rise is the 
temporary increase in Federal grants 
to States for public assistance enacted 
by the 79th Congress. Until Septem- 
ber 30, 1946, the Federal Government 
matched equally within prescribed 
limits the payments made by the 
States to needy individuals for old- 
age assistance, aid to dependent chil- 
dren, and aid to the blind and, in 
addition, paid a portion of the admin- 
istrative costs of these programs. 
The 1946 amendments to the Social 
Security Act, which became law on 
August 10, 1946, substantially in- 
creases the Federal contribution to- 
ward these programs until December 
31, 1947. The original appropriations 
for 1946-47, which did not make pro- 
vision for this increased aid to the 
States, are expected to fall short by 

1946-47 
Ee Beene nee = 1947-48 

Actual Estimated Petiny reer :; (as of Dec. supplemen- ae total 
31, 1946) | tal required tota 

1 $606, 415 $133, 323 739, 738 $753, 724 
571, 709 128, 425 700, 134 707, 586 
49, 045 6, 459 55, 504 57, 586 

398, 700 91, 732 490, 432 | 02, 119 
11, 350 2, 084 13, 434 13, 653 
73, 950 28, 150 102, 100 109, 228 

2 11,000 | ES ee ea, 11, 000 11, 000 
27, 500 [--e-----n2-=-- 7, 500 | 7, 500 

4 == eeaoer 3, 500 | 3, 500 
| ema 16, 664 3, 000 
34, 706 | 4, 898 39, 574 | 45, 144 

994 

? Represents maximum ¢ rants auth¢ orized by the 
Social Security Act amendments of 1946; actual 
amounts in the Labor-Federal Security Agency 
Appropriation Act of 1947 were $12,705,000, $8,467,500, 
and $4,127,500. 
denmee The Budget of the United States Government 

Sor the Fiscal Year Ending June $0, 1948. 

$122 million of the total amount re- 
quired during the current fiscal year 
for payments to the States (table 5). 
Of this amount, $92 million additional 
is required for old-age assistance, 
raising total appropriations for this 
purpose to $490 million, or 23 percent 
more than the original 1946-47 ap- 
propriation. Grants for aid to de- 
pendent children will require an ad- 
ditional $28 million, boosting the total 
for 1946-47 to $102 million, or 38 per- 
cent more than initially appropriated. 
The $11 million originally appropri- 

Table 6.—Social insurance tax collections, 
fiscal years 1945-46, 1946-47, and 1947- 
48 

{In millions] 

Estimated 
| 

Actual, Program 1945-46 
| 1947-48 | 1946-47 
| | 

a hl | | ESS ae | $3, 237 | $2,535 | $2, 358 

Old-age and survivors | 
insurance, total_..___. 2,919 } 2, 20 2, 049 

Federal Insurance Con- | 
tributions Act____. 2, 003 1,370 1, 238 

Federal employees’ re- | 
tirement acts! 429 | 451 528 

Carriers Taxing Act... _| 487 386 283 
| 

Unemployment ey | 
i 318 328 309 

Railroad Unemploy- 
ment Insurance Act ?_ 127 | 143 129 

Federal Unemploy- | 
ment Tax Act........ } 191 185 180 

1 Represents employee and Governme: nt contribu- 
tions to the civil-service, Canal Zone, and Alaska 
Railroad retirement and ‘disability funds. 

? Represents the 10 percent of railroad unemploy- 
ment insurance contributions shown as a receipt 
item in the budget and the 90 percent of collections 
——— by the Railroad Retirement Board in the 
railroad unemployment insurance account of the 
unemployment trust fund. 

Source: The Budget of the United States Govern- 
ment for the Fiscal Year Ending June 80, 1948. 
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ated for aid to the blind will need to 
be increased by an estimated 18 per- 
cent to $13 million. 

Contributing to the estimated in- 
crease in costs during 1947-48 is an 
expected rise in case loads and aver- 
age payments. During the war the 
trend in the number of recipients was 
generally downward. However, be- 
ginning in the fiscal year 1946 the 
trend was reversed, and the continu- 
ing rise which has developed in 1946- 
47 is expected to extend through 
1947-48. The average amounts of 
payments to individuals have also 
been steadily increasing and the rise 
is expected to continue through the 
fiscal year 1847-48. 

The estimated appropriations for 
the coming fiscal year also reflect the 
larger sums authorized by the 1946 
amendments for grants to States for 
maternal and child health services, 
services for crippled children, and 
child welfare services. The amend- 
ments to title V of the act raised total 
authorizations for the three grants 
from $11 million to $22 million an- 
nually. Under the President’s Reor- 
ganization Plan No, 2 of 1946, the Chil- 
dren’s Bureau, which administers 
these grants, was transferred from the 
Department of Labor to the Federal 
Security Agency and established as a 
bureau in the Social Security Admin- 
istration. 

As in previous years, the bulk of the 
recommended appropriations to the 
Social Security Administration is for 
grants to the States; for 1947-48, 
grants represent 94 percent, with the 
remaining 6 percent allocated for ad- 
ministrative expenses. Recommended 
appropriations for old-age assistance 
grants alone amount to $502 million, 
representing approximately  two- 
thirds of the total. 

Total recommended grants to States 
for 1947-48 are $9 million, or 1 per- 
cent, higher than the sum of the ap- 
propriations already made for 1946—- 
47 plus the supplemental appropria- 
tions requested. With one notable ex- 
ception, the appropriation recom- 
mended for each type of grant is the 
same as or more than in 1946-47 (table 
5). Recommended appropriations for 
emergency maternity and infant care 
grants administered by the Children’s 
Bureau are only $3 million, in contrast 
to $17 million for the current fiscal 

Table 7.—Social security trust fund operations, fiscal years 1945-46, 1946-47, and 1947-48 

[In millions 1] 

Item |} Actual, | 
| 1945-46 

Estimated 

| 1946-47 | 1947-48 

bg Te 2 ee OS EAL RR 
Appropriations (equal to Federal insurance contributions) ----__- pans 
Interest on investments 

Expenditures. -...........- 
Benefits __- 
Administrative expe nse: S cto nae tedddnanshess son 

ae ae, Oe ee eee ee pe ee oe 
Total assets of fund as of June 30 
Investments in United States securities... ase 2) : 

Unemployment trust fund 
Rn ee ees Frey Re et Oe 
oe ee ae ee ae 
Deposits by Railroad Retirement Board__.-------- 
Transfers from railroad unemployment insurance 
SRUORPORE Oil TE VOUEMIIIIDE So ino sin ck cc ccs cick cccccane 

Expenditures 
Withdrawals by States 
Benefit payments, railroad unemploy ment inst 

Net addition to fund 
Total assets of fund as s of June 30 ‘ ae 

| | | 

tc $1, 386.0 | $1, 533.1} $2,193.3 
1,238.2) 1, - 0; 2 003. 0 

iti ain 147.8| 163.1] "190.3 
| } 

eee ee ee 357.9 478.4 589. 7 
an hivabswatts 320. 5 436.0 | 543.0 
ESE BATE AT acddl 37.4 | 42.4 | 46.7 

BN ens, Pome 1, 028.0 | 1, 054.7 1, 603. 6 
7,641.4 | 8,696.1] 10, 299.7 

sites 1,002.5} 1,080.3] 1,604.2 

ee eo eee 1,279.3 | 1,261.7| 1,413.7 
ex9 ? 009.9} 97.0} 1,124.0 

116.2 128.7 114.3 
administration fund 9.6 | 9.2 9.4 
Basin: 143.6 146.8 166. 0 

1,145.5] 835.5 749. 0 
1, 128.3 | 800. 0 700: 0 

17.2 35.5 49.0 

er eee: , 133.9] 426.2 664. 7 
a 7,449.1 | 7,875.3] 8,540.2 
PES AST TE CRE 101.8| 440.4 664.7 | 

1 Totals derived from unrounded figures and may 
differ slightly from sums of rounded figures. 

year. This program is scheduled for 
liquidation beginning with the fiscal 
year 1948, and the sharply reduced ap- 
propriation estimate represents liqui- 
dation expenses. 

One new expenditure item is con- 
tained in the 1947-48 estimates as a 
result of the provision for reconver- 
sion unemployment benefits for sea- 
men in title XIII of the 1946 amend- 
ments. It is estimated that $994,000 
will be required for the payment of 
Federal benefits to seamen employed 
on Government-controlled ships be- 
fore such workers are covered under 
State unemployment insurance laws. 

The grand total of $754 million rec- 
ommended for appropriation to the 
Social Security Administration for 
1947-48 represents about 2 percent of 
all proposed Federal appropriations 
for that year. 

Social Insurance Contributions 

While receipts of the Federal Gov- 
ernment are expected to decline in 
both fiscal years 1947 and 1948, the 
budget estimates an increase in social 
insurance tax collections as a whole 
(table 6). A larger volume of taxable 
pay rolls is anticipated in the fiscal 
year 1946-47, while higher tax rates 
are expected to boost collections fur- 
ther in 1947-48. Budget estimates of 
social insurance taxes as a group are 

Source: The Budget of the United States Government 
for the Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 1948. 

$2.5 billion in 1946-47 and $3.2 billion 
in 1947-48, as compared with $2.4 bil- 
lion collected in 1945-46. The rev- 
enue from this group of taxes in 1947- 
48 would represent 8 percent of all 
Federal budgetary receipts; in 1945- 
46 this ratio was 5 percent. 

Federal insurance contributions are 
expected to reach more than $2 bil- 
lion in 1947-48, principally because 
of the increase in the contribution 
rate from 1 percent to 2% percent 
each on employers and employees re- 
quired by existing law to become ef- 
fective on January 1, 1948. Federal 
unemployment tax collections are ex- 
pected to increase slightly to $191 
million. Collections under the Car- 
riers Taxing Act are expected to in- 
crease by about $100 million (26 per- 
cent) in the fiscal year 1947-48, 
largely as a result of scheduled in- 
creases in tax rates. The only antici- 
pated sizable decline in social insur- 
ance contributions is under the three 
Federal employees’ retirement acts, 
as a result of declines in Government 
personnel. 

Trust Fund Operations 

Estimates of future trust fund 
operations contained in the 1948 
budget indicate a greater increase in 
the assets of both social security trust 
funds than took place in the fiscal 
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year 1945-46. Assets of the old-age 
and survivors insurance trust fund 
are expected to increase by $1.1 bil- 
lion to $8.7 billion in 1946-47 and by 
$1.6 billion to $10.3 billion in 1947-48; 
in 1945-46 the net addition to the 
fund’s assets amounted to $1.0 billion 
(table 7). The large excess of re- 
ceipts over expenditures in 1947-48 
will be primarily the result of the 
higher contributions expected from 
the higher tax rates scheduled to go 
into effect on January 1, 1948. Bene- 
fit payments from the fund are ex- 
pected to continue their steady growth 
and to reach $543 million in 1947-48, 
as compared with $321 million in 
1945-46. The larger volume of bene- 
fit payments is expected to be more 
than offset by higher receipts, how- 
ever, so that it is estimated that the 
fund will acquire $1.1 billion of new 
investments in 1946-47 and an addi- 
tional $1.6 billion of new investments 
in 1947-48. 

With respect to the unemployment 
trust fund, a drop is anticipated in 
withdrawals by the States for the 
payment of unemployment benefits. 
In 1945-46, withdrawals amounted to 
$1.1 billion; they are estimated to de- 
cline in 1946-47 to $800 million and 
further to $700 million in 1947-48. 
While these expenditures of the fund 
are declining, deposits by the States 
in the fund are expected to rise. 
From $1.0 billion in 1945-46, a de- 
crease to $977 million is estimated for 
1946-47, and in 1947-48 they are ex- 
pected to total more than $1.1 billion. 
As a result, an increase of about $425 
million in the fund’s assets is antici- 
pated in 1946-47, and one of about 
$665 million is forecast in the fol- 
lowing fiscal year—in contrast to a 
rise of only $134 million in 1945-46. 
Total assets of the fund at the end 
of 1947-48 are estimated at $8.5 billion. 

Financial Operations 

in 1946 

The effects of reconversion during 
1946 on the two social security trust 
funds were most evident in the sums 
expended for benefit payments. 
Withdrawals by States from the un- 
employment trust fund for unemploy- 
ment benefits totaled over $1 billion. 
Benefit payments from the old-age 
and survivors insurance trust fund 

reached $378 million; they increased 
by almost as much in 1946 as in the 2 
preceding years combined. 

Unemployment Trust Fund 

During 1946 the States as a group 
withdrew more from their accounts in 
the unemployment trust fund than 
they deposited—the first year since 
the passage of the Social Security Act 
that this has occurred (table 11). In8 
of the 12 months of the year some in- 
vestments of the fund had to be re- 
deemed to meet current withdrawals. 
The States withdrew the unprece- 
dented sum of $1.1 billion during the 
year, while depositing only $900 mil- 
lion. The difference was only partly 
offset by the $130 million interest on 
investments in Government securities 
credited to State accounts. 

At the close of the year the sum of 
the balances in all State accounts was 
$6.8 billion, approximately $60 million 
less than on January 1, 1946. The 
combination of high deposits and low 

withdrawals which had characterized 
the 2 preceding years and made pos- 
sible large increases in State balances 
was conspicuously absent in 1946. In 
1945, when withdrawals were $462 mil- 
lion, the States were able to add $818 
million to their accounts; in 1944, with 
withdrawals of only $63 million, their 
accounts increased by $1.3 billion. 
Withdrawals for benefit payments 

began to increase sharply in the 
months after V-day and reached their 
peak in February 1946, when they 
amounted to $136 million. They de- 
clined fairly steadily thereafter and 
by December were down to $55 mil- 
lion. During the first half of the year, 
withdrawals averaged $118 million per 
month, but they declined to $66 mil- 
lion per month in the second half. 

While annual expenditures from the 
fund thus were higher than previously, 
annual deposits showed a decline. The 
States deposited $916 million in their 
accounts during the year, 21 percent 
less than in 1945. Deposits in the 

Table 8.—Federal appropriations and expenditures under Social Security Administration 
programs, by specified period, 1945-47 ' 

Item 

Total 

IIIS, ccc nscwccdecnsnaneenebanens 

Federal Security Agency, 
tration ¢ 

Department of C ommerce, Bureau of the Census 
Department of the Treasury ° 

GOMES 0D BIE ccc nccccccnesccsccccccenccscccese 

Unemployment insurance administration - --... 
Old-age assistance. 7 
Aid to the blind . ‘ 
Aid to dependent children _- candi’ 
Maternal and child health services. ___--- 
Services for crippled children- 
Child welfare services 
Emergency maternity and infant care...-..-..--------- 

Benefit paymencs, old-age and survivors insurance. ---- 

! Transfer of the Children’s Bureau to the Federal 
Security Agency became effective on July 16, 1946; 
1945-46 data for programs administered by the Chil- 
dren’s Bureau (maternal and child health services, 
services for crippled children, child welfare services, 
and emergency maternity and infant care) included 
to permit comparison between figures for 2 years. 

2 Excludes unexpended balance of appropriations 
for preceding fiscal year. 

3 Includes expenditures from unexpended balance 
ofappropriations for preceding fiscal year. 

‘ Represents appropriations and expenditures for 
salaries and allotments and expenditures from the 
Federal Security Agency and the Department of 
Labor appropriations for printing and binding, 
penalty mail, and traveling expenses. 

‘ Amounts expended by the Treasury in admin- 
istering title II of the Social Security Act and the 
Federal Insurance Contributions Act, reimbursed 

{In thousands] 

Social Security Adminis- 

| - . | Fiscal year 194546 | Fiscal year 1946-47 

Expendi- Expendi- 
Appropri- tures A ppropri- tures 
ations ? through ations ? through 

| December ® December 3 

| $908, 828 | _ $430, 709 | $1,013, 531 $585, 523 

_.| 31,833 18, 650 34, 822 23, 818 al + SR: 

| 31, 688 14,101 | 34, 672 18, 954 
145 | 48 150 70 

(8) 4, 501 (*) 4,794 
} | 

| 556, 485 267,410 | 571, 709 9, 462 

| 7 58,121 | 26, 486 49, 045 31, 368 
J 183, 25: ] f 253, 123 

441,000 5, 22 f 484, 000 7, 341 
54, 235 

5, 820 | 11, 000 2, 579 
3, 870 87, 500 2, 483 
1, 510 § 3, 500 1, 069 

46, 164 | 16, 66 7, 264 

9 320, 516 * 144, 649 10 407, 000 * 202, 243 

from old-age and survivors insurance trust fund to 
general fund of the Treasury. 

6 Not available because not separated from appro- 
priations for other purposes 

7 Includes $1,078,965 transferred from the Depart- 
ment of Labor as reimbursement for expenditures for 
employment office facilities and services 

§ Maximum grants authorized by the Social Se- 
curity Act Amendments of 1946; actual appropria- 
tions were $12,705,000, $8,467,500, — +, 127,500. 

* Actual payments from old-age and survivors 
insurance trust fund. 

10 Estimated expenditures as shown in 1946-47 
budget. 

Source: Federal comecgtns acts and 1946-47 
budget (appropriations); Daily Statement of the 
U. S. Treasury and reports from administrative 
agencies (expenditures). 
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first quarter of 1946 were 26 percent 
less than in the first quarter of 1945, 
but in the last quarter of the year 
deposits were only 9 percent less than 
in October-December 1945. An addi- 
tional source of income for State ac- 
counts was their share of the interest 
earned by the fund. As in previcus 
years, the amount credited in 1946 
($130 million) did not represent the 
actual interest earned during the year 
because of delays in crediting. Thus, 
$56 million of interest earned in 1946 
was not credited until January 3, 1947. 

The railroad unemployment insur- 
ance account in the fund also experi- 
enced a sharp rise in benefit payments 
in 1946, although its assets continued 
their steady growth. The Railroad 
Retirement Board deposited $122 mil- 
lion, while benefits paid totaled $39 
million. Interest of $13 million was 
credited to this account. Deposits 
were slightly higher than in 1945, but 
benefits were about 20 times those paid 
out in the earlier year. Benefit pay- 
ments increased steadily, from $1.1 
million in January to $4.6 million in 
December. 

Investments of the unemployment 
trust fund increased by only $56 mil- 
lion during the year, as compared 
with an increase of more than $900 
million in 1945. That this fund was 
able to show any excess of acquisi- 
tions over redemptions for the year 
as a whole was due largely to the fact 
that deposits by States in November 
were approximately $100 million more 
than their withdrawals, thus permit- 
ting the purchase of $100 million of 
Government securities. Redemptions 
of securities during the year to meet 
withdrawals totaled $355 million. An 
additional $6,638 million of 1%-per- 
cent certificates of indebtedness ma- 
tured on June 30, and the proceeds 
were used to acquire similar certifi- 
cates maturing June 30, 1947. Re- 
demptions plus certificates maturing 
during the year amounted to $6,993 
million, while acquisitions of new se- 
curities totaled $7,049 million. Apart 
from the certificates maturing, the 
bulk of the redemptions was made 
during the first half of the year, 
while most of the purchases of se- 
curities were made in the second half. 

Of the new certificates acquired, 
$255 million are to yield interest 
of 2 percent. The average interest 

rate on the interest-bearing public 
debt rose above 2 percent in July, and 
special obligations issued to the two 
trust funds since then have carried 
interest of 2 percent. The 1%-per- 
cent interest rate had been in effect 
since April 1943. The computed aver- 
age interest rate on all of the fund’s 
investments rose during the year 
from 1.934 percent to 1.938 percent, 
largely as a result of the higher rate 
on new special issues. 

Very little change occurred in the 
types of securities comprising the 
fund’s portfolio during the year. All 
investment transactions were in either 
1%-percent or 2-percent special cer- 
tificates of indebtedness. At the be- 
ginning of the year, special short- 
term certificates represented 90.5 per- 
cent of the fund’s investment hold- 
ings, with the remainder consisting of 
2144-percent regular Treasury bonds. 
At the end of 1946 the $6,854 million 

of special certificates represented 90.6 
percent of the total of $7,564 million 
invested in Government securities; 
242-percent Treasury bonds repre- 
sented 9.4 percent of this total. 

Total assets of the fund, which equal 
the sum of the balances in State ac- 
counts and in the railroad unemploy- 
ment insurance account, showed a 
small increase of $48 million for the 
year. The increase of $106 million in 
the railroad unemployment insurance 
account more than offset the decline 
of $58 million in State accounts. 

Social Insurance Contributions 

The total amount received from em- 
ployers and employees under the Fed- 
eral Insurance Contributions Act in 
1946 amounted to $1,295 million, 
slightly more than the 1945 contribu- 
tions (table 9). Contributions col- 
lected during the first half of the year 
were below those in the first half of 

Table 9.—Contributions and taxes under selected social insurance and related programs, 
by specified period, 1940-46 

[In thousands] 

Retirement, disability, and onitveds | 
insurance Unemployment insurance 

Seen 7 eee 
| 
= 

| 

| 

, | | } Period | : le | | 7 F > fa Taxeson | Stateunem-| yp, | Railroad un- 
L oderal aa Federal civil- carriers and | ployment | Federal un- | employment 
ee cpatoane 1 acai theirem- | contribu- employment | “insurance tributions! | tributions ? | ‘ployees | tions 3 | taxes ¢ leontributions 

| inant SS eee See et | 
Cc alend: ar year: 

Saeeee | $637, 275 $141, 126 $130, 222 $853, 824 | $105, 379 | $66, 562 
ial Eada seal 789, 298 167, 250 148, 184 1, 006, 327 | 98, 018 73, 644 
a “nt 1, 012, 490 264, 739 193, 346 | 1, 139, 332 | 123, 515 95, 524 
ee 1, 239, 490 432, 913 232, 247 | 1, 335, 431 160, 921 | 109, 157 
a: 1, 315, 680 477, 186 286, 157 1,317,079 | 183, 489 | 132, 504 
eee | 1, 285, 486 | 540, 776 279, 058 | 1, 161, 84 | 184, 405 130, 414 
1946 | 1, 295, 398 484, 428 5, 008 912, 456 175, 209 | 135, 613 

6 months ended: | | | | 
December 1944 | 675, 585 340, 826 | 143, 626 | 656, 092 30, 575 67,179 
December 1945 | 651, 152 304, 884 | 137, 646 | 565, 989 30, 436 | 65, 601 
December 1946 708, 331 | 351, 265 170, 042 | 469, 354 25, 715 72, 089 

1945 | | 
December - - ----- 6, 916 21, 664 58, 525 7, 672 | 770 | 31, 882 

1946 
January - ----- | 32, 819 23, 692 | 061 | 96, 509 | | 76 
February ._-. 199, 548 21, 662 | 3, 461 95, 148 | 856 
Mareb......... 18, 367 21, 198 | 64, 561 3, 607 | 31, 083 
April. --- ‘ 60, 752 21, 690 | 1, 349 | 106, 107 | 54 
| Re 268, 945 | 22, 049 5, 293 | 135, 903 834 
June...... eae 6, 634 | 22, 872 65, 240 | 5, 828 30, 622 
July ee - 62, 317 | 5 244, 223 2, 257 | 95, 266 | | 65 
August ae 284, 345 | 23, 617 7,617 | 154, 956 786 
September. 8, 339 20, 234 75, 540 5, 510 | 35, 164 
October . 69, 952 16, 410 2, 137 | 92, 835 | | 138 
November.. --. 276, 193 | 23, 754 4, 720 | 110, 690 | } 1, 159 
December - --- 7, 185 | 23, 028 | 77, 772 | 10, 097 34, 776 

| 

1 Represents contributions of employees and em- 
ployers in employments covered by old-age and sur- 
2 wo insurance. 

? Represents employee and Government contri- 
butions to the civil-service, Canal Zone, and Alaska 
Railroad retirement and disability funds; in recent 
years Government contributions are made in July 
for the entire fiscal year. 

3 Represents deposits in State clearing accounts of 
contributions plus penalties and interest collected 
from employers and, through April 1946, contri- 
butions from employees in 4 States; employee con- 
tributions beginning May 21, 1946, in California and 

beginning July 1, 1946, in Rhode Island are deposited 
in the respective State sickness insurance funds. 
Data reported by State agencies; corrected to Janu- 
ary 1947. 

4 Represents taxes paid by employers under the 
Federal Unemployment Tax Act. 

5’ Represents July contributions of $21.5 million 
from employees, and contributions for fiscal year 
1946-47 of $221.5 million from the Federal Govern- 
ment and $1.2 million from the District of Columbia 
for certain District government employees. 

Source: Daily Statement of the U. S. Treasury, un- 
less otherwise noted. 
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1945. They were sufficiently higher in 
July-December than in the corre- 
sponding period of 1945, however, to 
raise annual collections $10 million 
above the total amount collected in 
1945. In the last quarter of the year, 
contributions of $353 million were 18 
percent higher than those in the Oc- 
tober—December quarter of 1945. 

Federal unemployment taxes for the 
year were $175 million, as compared 
with $184 million in 1945. Since tax 
payments during 1946 were based 
mainly on 1945 pay rolls, they re- 
flected the decline in production in 
the latter part of 1945 which followed 
the end of the fighting. 

Federal civil-service contributions 
dropped by 10 percent during the 
year as a result of the decline in Fed- 
eral employment, while taxes on car- 
riers and their employees increased 
by 13 percent, largely because of 
higher tax rates. 

Old-Age and Survivors Insurance 
Trust Fund 

This fund’s receipts of $1.4 billion 
in 1946 were slightly higher than those 

in 1945, while benefit payments of 
$378 million were 38 percent higher 
(table 10). Assets of the fund in- 
creased by $1.0 billion; in the preced- 
ing year they had increased by $1.1 
billion. 

Receipts consisted of $1,295 million 
Federal insurance contributions ap- 
propriated to the fund and $152 mil- 
lion interest earned on investments. 
Appropriations and interest were 
slightly higher than in 1945, as noted 
above; because of delayed crediting 
of interest, however, the yearly 
amounts are not strictly comparable. 
An additional $34 million earned in 
1946 was not credited to the fund un- 
til January 3, 1947, and, similarly, 
$15 million credited to the fund early 
in January 1946 had been earned in 
1945. 

While old-age and survivors bene- 
fit payments have increased steadily 
each year, the dollar increase in 1946 
was $104 million, almost as large as 
the dollar increase in the 2 preced- 
ing years combined. Monthly benefit 
payments rose from $28 million in 
January to $34 million in December— 

an increase of about 20 percent. 
The net increase of more than $1 

billion in the amount of Government 
securities held by the fund is almost 
comparable to the increase in the 
preceding year. Purchases consisted 
solely of 1%-percent and 2-percent 
short-term special certificates of in- 
debtedness. Obligations maturing at 
the end of June were made up of 
$1,150 million of special 5-year Treas- 
ury notes, bearing interest from 2% 
to 21% percent, and $2,156 million of 
1%-percent special certificates; the 
proceeds from these obligations were 
used to acquire 1%-percent special 
certificates maturing June 30, 1947. 
Special certificates totaling $25 mil- 
lion, redeemed in 3 different months 
to meet short-run cash requirements, 
raised the securities which matured 
or were redeemed during the year to 
$3,331 million. Total acquisitions 
throughout 1946 amounted to $4,356 
million—all certificates of indebt- 
edness. 

Considerable change 
the composition of this fund’s port- 
folio during the year. The proportion 

i in occurrec 

Table 10.—Status of the old-age and survivors insurance trust fund, by specified period, 1937-46 
[In thousands] 

Receipts Expenditures Assets 

riod Tranetess on Net total of Cash with dis-| Credit of fur 
Boone oh me Interest Benefit Administrative U.S. Govern- bursing offles r | account at end ee pe 6 at 
to trust fund ! received payments expenses * ment securities | 4+ ond of period of period : acquired 3 

Cumulative, January 1937- | 
December 1946 $8, 967, 846 $696, 817 $1, 306, 239 $8, 078, 734 $51, 845 $19, 222 49, 801 

Calendar year: 
1940 607, 004 | 581, 300 10, 416 | 789 70 
1941 789, 208 719, 900 16, 530 | 8, 992 2 1, 921 
1942 7 1, 012, 490 919, 034 7, 5, 294 88, 110 
1943 1, 239, 490 1, 123, 400 29, 097 12, 527 8 158 
1944 x 1, 315, 680 1, 188, 000 29, 418 8, 455 
1945 ‘ oe 1, 285, 486 273, 885 | 1, 087, 937 14, 870 21, 362 
1946 ; 7 1, 295, 398 378, 104 1, 023, 963 51, 845 | 19, 222 

6 months ended: } 
December 1944 675, 585 6, 248 | 110, 598 | 12, 920 557, 964 29, 418 | 8, 45, . 
December 1945 651, 152 16, 712 | 144, 649 | 15, 941 508, 490 44, 870 21, 362 
December 1946 708, 331 20, 539 | 202, 243 18, 253 530, 000 51, 845 19, 222 

| | 
1945 | } 

December re 6, 916 7, 371 | 25, 678 2, 838 250, 490 44, 870 | 21, 362 7, 120, 655 } 
1946 

January 15, 371 3, 309 —10, 347 | 44, 884 7, dda 
February sata . | co oe as oo al 46, 153 114 
Mareh 9, 242 } 3, 309 | 180, 000 46, 509 825 
April 26 | 3, 853 —5, 000 47, 925 29, 206 
Pithtdcidnetssteneenesten “in Uiesndasans | 5 | 3, 853 | 143 
June 106, 415 | 3, 853 | 329, 310 | 41, 428 
TT a Fe | RS ister tg | ae a i ), 416 
REI AOR TEER wr | 3, 680 ne ae! 7, 915, 528 
September 9, 242 2, 890 200, 000 | 896, 812 
October 60 3, 679 | —10, 000 | 29, 310 
November at | i ; -| 8, 168, 707 
December --| 11, 238 | 3, 741 250, 000 | 8, 149, 801 

| | 

! Beginning July 1940, trust fund appropriations equal taxes collected under Bureau of Old-Age and Survivors Insurance were included with reimbursements 
ecurities the Federal Insurance Contributions Act. 

* Represents salary payments of the Bureau of Old-Age and Survivors Insur- 
ance, which beginning July 1946 are paid directly from the fund, and reimburse- 
ments to the Treasury for other administrative expenses in connection with 

redeemed, 

administering old-age and survivors insurance; before July 1946, salaries of the 

3 Includes accrued interest; minus figures represent net total of 

Source: Daily Statement of the U. S. Treasury. 
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of 1%-percent certificates of indebt- 
edness increased significantly at the 
expense of intermediate-term securi- 
ties bearing higher interest rates. At 
the beginning of the year, special 
certificates represented 25 percent of 
all obligations held, 2'2-percent 
Treasury bonds accounted for another 
23 percent, and 1% to 2'2-percent 
Treasury notes comprised the re- 

maining 52 percent. By the end of 
the year, 49 percent of the fund’s in- 
vestments were special certificates, 20 
percent were 2'-percent Treasury 
bonds, and only 31 percent were 1% 
to 24%-percent Treasury notes. As a 
result of these changes, the average 
interest rate on the fund’s securities 
declined during the year from 2.144 
percent on January 1 to 2.046 percent 

on December 31. On the latter date 
the fund held $8,079 million in Gov- 
ernment securities, of which $3,931 
million was certificates of indebted- 
ness, $1,638 million Treasury bonds, 
and $2,509 million Treasury notes. 

On December 31, 1946, the two 
trust funds had combined assets of 
$15.7 billion, or 6 percent of the entire 
interest-bearing public debt. 

Table 11.—Status of the unemployment trust fund, by specified period, 1936-46 

Net total | 
T t il aS- 7 dies —s | + 4 a rovern- 

Period 7 A Pe ment secu- | at 
5s ac- 

quired! 

Cumulative, January 
1936-December 1946 $7, 585,255 | $7, 564, 000 

Calendar year: | 
1940 I 436, 300 
1941 2 786, 700 
1942 55, 000 
1943 146, 74 1, 408, 000 
1944 6, 583, 4 1, 484, 000 
1945 7, 537, 391 929, 183 
1946 7, 585, 255 55, 816 

6 months ended: 
December 1944 6, 583, 434 709.000 | 
December 1945 7, 537, 391 201, 010 
December 1946_- 7, 585, 255 155, 000 

1945 
December 7, 537, 391 9, 990 

1946 
7,497, 917 — 50. 000 
7. 51k 
7, 425, 962 —0), 000 
7 2, 437 —R0). 000 
7, 439, 485 85. OOF 
7,449, 120 25, Sif 

d 7,4 50, 000 
1 rf 135. 000 

septs 7 7 —5, 000 
October 7,491, 752 25, 000 
November 7, 591, 949 100, 000 
December 7, 585, 255 

1 Includes accrued interest; minus figur 
deemed. 

2 Includes transfer: 
account amounting 
$Includes transfers frot 

fund amounting to $56,864,000. 

from 

Unexpend- 
ed balance 

represent net total of securities re- 

1 State accounts to railroad unemployment insurance 

{In thousands] 

State accounts 

end of | 

benefits. 

railroad unemployment insurance administration 

‘Includes withdrawal by 

ce account 

| Balance at : ; Interest |° With- 
period Deposits credited | drawals? period 38 

$21, 255 |$10, 019, 845 $606,078 |4$3, 851,038 | $6, 774, 940 $683, 56 $48, 187 | $85, 182 

12, 677 860, 784 58, 898 | 3 1, 220 15, 449 
12,358 | 1,008, 149 53, 000 ) 4 15, 088 
11, 008 1, 138, 530 68, 048 { 6. 0&3 6, 695 
51,745 | 1,328,117 81, 844 3 7,409 1, 01 
4,434 | 1,316,940 50, 518 , 015, 418 4, 564 168 

29,208 | 1,160,712 118, 460 , 832, 935 | 11,010 1, 948 
21, 255 | 915, 787 130, 184 1, 6, 774, 940 | 13, 346 39, 170 
4, 434 | 659, 005 3, 092 | 97,082 | 6,015,418 | 60, 462 285 

29, 208 563, 71 8, 413 418,300 | 6,832, 935 | 59, 041 793 
21, 255 | 469, 592 8, 22 393, 547 6, 774, 940 64, 880 918 

29, 208 8, 80 4,341 111, 22 6, 832 28, 69 412 6 704, 455 

57, 042 134, 146 68 5, 644 
15 135, 621 782 1 

3, 705 130, 100 } 27, 964 368 
383 110, 207 | 40 40 

60, 816 27, 559 6, 374 
25 58 3 

740 
3, 434 , 726, 3 31, 616 75 

161 6, 70 5O 124 18 
6, 808, S80 1,043 { dy 

t, 605 6, 774, 940 31, 299 522 4, 597 810, 316 

California of $200,000 for temporary disability 

Source: Daily Statement of the U. S. Treasury. 
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Recent Publications in the Field of 

Social Security’ 

Social Security Administration 
BurREAU OF EMPLOYMENT SECURITY. 
Comparison of State Unemployment 
Compensation Laws as of December 
31,1945. Washington: U.S. Govt. 
Print. Off., 1946. 190 pp. (Employ- 
ment Security Memorandum No. 8, 
revised December 1945.) 30 cents. 
Presents, in outline form, significant 

provisions relating to coverage, financ- 
ing, benefits, eligibility conditions, dis- 
qualifications for benefits, and admin- 
istration. 

General 
“Achievements of the General Assem- 

bly.” United Nations Weekly Bulle- 
tin, Lake Success, New York, Vol. 1, 
Dec. 31, 1946, pp. 2-19. 15 cents. 
Includes information on the Inter- 

national Refugee Organization, the 
International Emergency Children’s 
Fund, and the World Health Organ- 
ization, as well as on measures for re- 
construction and relief in devastated 
areas. 
BETTELHEIM,C. “Economic and Social 

Policy in France.” International 
Labour Review, Montreal, Vol. 54, 
Sept.-Oct. 1946, pp. 139-159. 50 
cents. 
A review of social insurance and 

family allowance programs and other 
measures developed to meet the eco- 
nomic and social problems of liber- 
ated France. 
COCHRANE, WILLARD W., and Geico, 
Mary D. The Changing Composi- 
tion of Family Budgets for Selected 
Groups of Corn Belt Farmers, 
1940-42. Washington: U. S. De- 
partment of Agriculture, Bureau of 
Agricultural Economics, 1946. 107 
pp. Processed. 
An analysis of farm family budgets, 

classified by income and household 
size, and of variations in expenditures 
due to changed income status. 
Dvetin, Louts I., and LoTKA, ALFRED J. 

The Money Value of a Man. New 
York: The Ronald Press Company, 
1946. Rev. ed. 214 pp. $6. 
*The inclusion of prices of publications 

in this list is intended as a service to the 
reader, but any orders must be directed to 
publishers or booksellers and not to the 
Social Security Administration or the Fed- 
eral Security Agency. Federal publica- 
tions for which prices are listed should be 
ordered from the Superintendent of Docu- 
ments, U. S. Government Printing Office, 
Washington 25, D. C. 

A study of the money value of the 
wage earner or salaried worker, with 
chapters on the American family, the 
cost of bringing up a child, income in 
relation to age and economic status, 
valuation of indemnity for personal 
injury and death, and the economic 
effects of disability and illness. 
INTERNATIONAL LABOR OFFIcE. Inter- 

national Labour Conference, 
Twenty-Ninth Session, Montreal, 
1946. Director’s Report. Montreal: 
The Office, 1946. 113 pp. (Report 
I.) 60 cents. 
Includes a review of the activities 

of the ILO during the past year and 
a survey of the employment organiza- 
tion and policy in various countries. 
MATSCHEK, WALTER. “Railroad Social 

Insurance.” Survey Midmonthiy, 
New York, Vol. 82, Dec. 1946, pp. 
316-318. 30 cents. 
Describes the new legislation which 

liberalizes “the most comprehensive 
social insurance system in the United 
States.” 
NATHAN, ROBERT R., and Gass, OSCAR. 

A National Wage Policy for 1947. 
Washington: Robert R. Nathan As- 
sociates, Inc., 1946. 71 pp. 
An analysis of wages, prices, and 

profits, prepared for the CIO, which 
justifies an increase in wages without 
a price increase. 
“New Constitution for Brazil.” Bul- 

letin of the Pan American Union, 
Washington, Vol. 81, Jan. 1947, 
pp. 22-28. 15 cents. 
The new constitution, promulgated 

September 18, 1946, provides that the 
Federal Government aid the unem- 
ployed and establish other social 
security measures. 
ScHMIDT, EMERSON P. A Second Round 

of Wage Increases—Prelude _ to 
Price Increases; The Fallacies of 
the Nathan-ClO Assertions. Wash- 
ington: Chamber of Commerce of 
the U.S. A., 1946. ll pp. Processed. 

“Social Security Legislation in Great 
Britain.” International Labour Re- 
view, Montreal, Vol. 54, Sept.—Oct. 
1946, pp. 227-235. 50 cents. 
Summarizes the provisions of the 

National Insurance and National In- 
surance (Industrial Injuries) Acts. 
SWEDEN. STATISTISKA CENTRALBYRAN. 

Statistisk Arsbok fér Sverige Tret- 
tiotredje Argdngen 1946. Stock- 
holm: Kung]. Boktryckeriet, P. A. 
Norstedt & Séner, 1946. 418 pp. 

The 1946 statistical yearbook for 
Sweden includes data on public as- 
sistance, old-age pensions, maternal 
and infant welfare, wages, cost of 
living, and public finance. 

Old-Age and Survivors 

Insurance 

RESEARCH COUNCIL FOR ECONOMIC SE- 
curity. Social Security for Rail- 
road Workers. Chicago: The 
Council, 1946. 8 pp. (Publication 
No. 27.) 
A study of future costs and probable 

effects of recent railroad retirement 
legislation. 
“Some Comparisons and Contrasts 
Between the Federal Social Security 
Act and the Church Pension Fund.” 
Protection Points (The Church Pen- 
sion Fund), New York, Vol. 12, Jan. 
1947, pp. 1-4. 

UNITED AUTOMOBILE - AIRCRAFT - AGRI- 
CULTURAL IMPLEMENT WORKERS OF 
America. The UAW-CIO Old Age 
Security Program. Detroit: UAW- 
CIO Social Security Committee, 
1946. 4 pp. 
Argues for adoption of union pen- 

sion programs to supplement the Fed- 
eral social security benefits. 

Employment Security 

Batu, F. N. Statute Law Relating to 
Employment. Leigh-on-Sea, Essex, 
England: Thames Bank Publish- 
ing Company, Ltd., 1946. 2d ed. 
278 pp. 25s. 
Provisions of and commentary on 

the following English laws: Employ- 
ers’ Liability Act, Workmen’s Compen- 
sation Acts, The Factories Act, various 
employment statutes, National Insur- 
ance Act, 1946, and National Insurance 
(Industrial Injuries) Act, 1946. 
“Canada’s New Unemployment Insur- 

ance Act and Regulations.” JAPES 
News, Louisville, Ky., Vol. 6, Nov.— 
Dec. 1946, pp. 3, 8. 20 cents. 
An account of the revised eligibility, 

disqualification, and dependency bene- 
fit provisions. 
INTERNATIONAL LABOR OFFICE. Em- 

ployment Service Organization. 
Montreal: The Office, 1946. 350 
pp. (International Labor Con- 
ference, Thirtieth Session, Geneva, 
1947. Report V (I).) 
A general survey is followed by a 

series of national monographs describ- 
ing employment service systems in 
various countries. 
NATIONAL CONFERENCE ON LABOR LEGIS- 

LATION, 13TH, 1946. Resumé of Pro- 
ceedings ... Washington: U. S. 
Department of Labor, 1946. 42 pp. 
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(Division of Labor Standards, Bulle- 
tin No. 85.) 
Includes the text of an address by 

the Secretary of Labor, reports of 
committees on unemployment com- 
pensation and the employment serv- 
ice, workmen’s compensation, regula- 
tion of wages and hours, and resolu- 
tions adopted by the conference. 
NATIONAL INDUSTRIAL CONFERENCE 

Boarp. Full Employment and Scar- 
city. New York: The Board, 1946. 
44 pp. (Studies in Economics, No. 
6.) 50 cents. 
A round-table discussion by econo- 

mists. 
NEW JERSEY. STATE COMMISSION ON 

Post-WaAR ECONOMIC WELFARE. Un- 
employment Compensation Bene- 
fits in MReconversion. ‘Trenton: 
The Commission, 1946. 35 pp. 
Results of the Commission’s inves- 

tigation of the extent to which jobs 
are available to persons drawing bene- 
fits and of whether claimants are 
being offered and required to accept 
suitable work. 
NOURSE, EDwin G. “The Employment 

Act and the Economic Future.” 
Vital Speeches of the Day, New 
York, Vol. 13, Jan. 1, 1947, pp. 178- 
181. 25 cents. 
Discussion by the Chairman of the 

Council of Economic Advisers on the 
responsibilities of Government and 
business under the Employment Act 
of 1946. 
U. S. COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISERS. 

First Annual Report to the Presi- 
dent, December 1946. Washington: 
U. S. Govt. Print. Off., 1946. 26 pp. 
10 cents. 
Discusses the philosophy behind the 

Employment Act of 1946, the relation 
of the Council to the President, the 
Congress, and Government agencies, 
and the outlook for employment in 
1947. 
U. S. PRESIDENT. The Economic Re- 

port of the President ... Wash- 
ington: U. S. Govt. Print. Off., 
1947. 54 pp. (80th Cong., Ist sess., 
H. Doc. 49.) 
An analysis of economic conditions 

and trends and recommendations 
concerning national economic policy. 
In the field of social security, advo- 
cates an increase in amount and 
duration of unemployment insurance 
benefits, the extension of old-age and 
survivors insurance to noncovered 
groups, and the introduction of health 
and disability insurance. 

Public Welfare and Relief 
BuELL, BRADLEY, and ROBINSON, MAR- 

1on. “Whither Family Life?” Sur- 

vey Midmonthly, New York, Vol. 82, 
Dec. 1946, pp. 319-330. 30 cents. 
A special section based on material 

presented at the biennial meeting of 
the Family Service Association of 
America which considered the forces 
causing instability and insecurity in 
American family life. 
CoUNCIL OF STATE GOVERNMENTS. Pro- 

posals That Will Benefit Children; 
Selected from Suggested State Leg- 
islation Program for 1947. Chicago: 
The Council, 1946. Various paging. 
Processed. 
Suggested legislation covering hos- 

pital construction and the school 
lunch program, as well as proposals 
relating to child labor, adoption, and 
provisions for crippled children. 
COUNTRYMAN, VERN. “Recent Devel- 
opments in the Washington Old Age 
Assistance Program.” Washington 
Law Review and State Bar Journal, 
Seattle, Vol. 21, Nov. 1946, pp. 189- 
205. 50 cents. 
Review of administrative and ju- 

dicial interpretations with respect to 
eligibility provisions and amount of 
assistance granted. 
“Day Care Services.” Public Welfare 

in Indiana, Indianapolis, Vol. 56, 
Dec. 1946, entire issue. 
A series of articles discussing the 

wartime day care program in Indiana. 
FRAZIER, FRANKLIN E., and BERNERT, 

ELeanor E. “Children and Income 
in Negro Families.”” Social Forces, 
Baltimore, Vol. 25, Dec. 1946, pp. 
178-182. $1. 
An analysis of the maldistribution 

of children and income in nonfarm 
egro families in the South. 

Hoey, JANE M. “The Content of Liv- 
ing as a Basis for a Standard of 
Assistance and Service.” Journal of 
Social Casework, New York, Vol. 28, 
Jan. 1947, pp. 3-9. 35 cents. 
Urges adoption of State-wide 

standards of living, measured in 
money terms, to determine who is 
needy and what assistance is neces- 
sary when income falls below_the es- 
tablished standard. 
Howarp, Donatp S. “New Gains for 

Public Assistance.” Survey Mid- 
monthly, New York, Vol. 82, Dec. 
1946, pp. 313-346. 30 cents. 
An appraisal of the 1946 social se- 

curity amendments liberalizing pub- 
lic assistance provisions and of the 
policies adopted by Federal and State 
officials to implement these measures. 
Inymna, Marta, and Duvuxnovny, I. 

“New Plans for Child Welfare.” 
USSR Information Bulletin, Wash- 
ington, Vol. 7, Jan. 8, 1947, pp. 7-9. 

Information on wartime develop- 
ments and future plans for maternal 
and child welfare. 
Mire, JOSEPH. “Family Allowances.” 

Journal of State and Local Employ- 
ees, Madison, Wis., Vol. 10, Nov. 
1946, pp. 11-12; Dec. 1946, pp. 9-10. 
10 cents each issue. 
Economic justification for a family 

allowance program and an outline of 
measures in effect in various countries. 
WALSH, JOSEPHA. “Reorganization of 

Public Assistance Activities in Cook 
County.” Public Aid in Illinois, 
Chicago, Vol. 13, Dec. 1946, pp. 4-6. 
Outlines changes in organizational 

structure of the central administrative 
office. 

Health and Medical Care 
Baver, Louis H. “The Medical-Care 

Problem in the United States.” 
New England Journal of Medicine, 
Boston, Vol. 235, Dec. 26, 1946, pp. 
924-928. 
Maintains that such measures as 

voluntary insurance, better nutrition 
and housing, more preventive and 
public health measures, and not com- 
pulsory health insurance, are needed 
to remedy the medical care problem. 
CALIFORNIA. LEGISLATURE. ASSEMBLY 
HEALTH CARE INVESTIGATING INTERIM 
CoMMITTEE. Final Report. Sacra- 
mento: California State Printing 
Office, 1946. 152 pp. 
An actuarial study of the incidence 

of illness in California and of the costs 
of providing medical and hospital 
services. 
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OF THE UNITED 

STATES OF AMERICA. INSURANCE DE- 
PARTMENT. Summary of Accident 
and Health Insurance of United 
States Residents, 1945. Washing- 
ton: The Chamber, 1946. 5 pp. 
Processed. 
Data based on reports from acci- 

dent and health insurance companies, 
showing that 40 percent of employees 
in private industry have protection 
against wage loss due to temporary 
disability. 
“Compulsory Accident Insurance in 

Switzerland from 1938-1942.” In- 
ternational Labour Review, Mon- 
treal, Vol. 54, Sept.Oct. 1946, pp. 
179-196. 50 cents. 
An analysis of the fifth quinquen- 

nial report of the Swiss National 
Accident Insurance Fund containing 
statistical data on the operation of 
the fund during the 5-year period. 
Harris, R.W. National Health Insur- 

ance in Great Britain, 1911-1946. 
London: George Allen and Unwin, 
Ltd., 1946. 224 pp. 12s. 6d. 
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A historical survey of the develop- 
ment of British health insurance 
which attempts to determine, first, the 
extent to which the program has been 
successful in providing the worker 
with payments during sickness and 
disablement, and second, the contri- 
bution of the medical provisions to- 
ward improving the general health of 
the community. Written in 1938, the 
book is mainly concerned with the 
prewar administration and financing 
of cash and medica! benefits, and does 
not consider the legislation enacted in 
1946. 
Houwavus, R. A. “Compulsory Cash 

Sickness Benefit Plans—Some Prac- 
tical Problems.” The Monitor, Buf- 
falo, N. Y., Vol. 33, Dec. 1946, pp. 
1-2 ff. $1 a year. 
Discusses amount of benefit in rela- 

tion to wages, the length of waiting 
period, claim administration, and the 
advantages of various types of sys- 
tems. 

MOUNTIN, JOSEPH W. “Participation 
by State and Local Health Depart- 
ments in Current Medical Care Pro- 
grams.” American Journal of Pub- 
lic Health, New York, Vol. 36, Dec. 
1946, pp. 1387-1393. 50 cents. 
Enumerates areas in which public 

health personnel could participate in 
the administration of medical services. 

MucrorD, T.H. “Disability Insurance 
in California.” Personnel Journal, 
New York, Vol. 25, Jan. 1947, pp. 222— 
227. 75 cents. 
Outlines the program. 

“No.” British Medical Journal, Lon- 
don, No. 4485, Dec. 21, 1946, pp. 947— 
948. Is. 6d. 
Comments on the poll of the British 

medical profession which resulted in 
a decision not to enter into negotia- 
tions with the Ministry of Health on 
regulations concerning the new medi- 
cal service. 

Price, Leo. “Health—Labour’s Con- 

cern.” Public Affairs, Halifax, Nova 
Scotia, Vol. 10, Dec. 1946, pp. 11-17. 
A survey of union-sponsored health 

programs. 

RESEARCH COUNCIL FOR ECONOMIC SE- 
curRITY. Cash Sickness Conupensa- 
tion in Rhode Island. Chicago: 
The Council, 1946. 8 pp. (Publica- 
tion No. 20.) 
Considers the program’s financial 

experience and comments on changes 
in the law enacted in 1946. 

U. S. Bureau or Lasor STATISTICS. 
Workmen’s Compensation and the 
Protection of Seamen. Washing- 
ton: U. S. Govt. Print. Off., 1946. 
93 pp. (Bulletin No. 869.) 20 cents. 
Reports on the protection afforded, 

under both domestic and foreign leg- 
islation, to merchant seamen who are 
disabled because of injury or disease, 
and examines the possible effects of a 
proposed workmen’s compensation 
program for American seamen. 

(Continued from page 8) 

various delegates brought out the ur- 
gency of the world-wide housing 
crisis. The great need in the devas- 
tated areas is obvious, but there was 
also general recognition that the 
problem, in one or another form, is 
acute in practically all nations. It 
was agreed that, while housing and 
town planning have important eco- 
nomic implications, housing is funda- 
mentally a social problem. After con- 
sideration of various methods of inter- 
national action in this field, it was 
finally decided to recommend that a 
housing and town-planning service be 
set up within the UN Secretariat; this 
service would include among its func- 
tions the collection and dissemination 
of legal, economic, financial, and tech- 
nical documents relating to housing 
and town planning. The Secretariat 
would also have responsibility for pre- 
paring a draft declaration of prin- 
ciples by the United Nations on these 
questions. It was suggested that the 
Secretariat, on the initiative of the 
Economic and Social Council, make 
plans for an international conference 
of experts. The conference would em- 
phasize the exchange of experience 
concerning building techniques and 
the production of building materials, 
and representatives should include 
experts in building and town plan- 
ning, representatives of public hous- 
ing and town-planning bodies, and 

trade-unions of 
building 

representatives of 
workers engaged in the 
trades. 

While the proposed housing and 
town-planning service would be es- 
tablished in the Department of Social 
Affairs, the resolution advocated that 
the new service maintain proper liai- 
son with UN’s Department of Eco- 
nomic Affairs on questions falling 
within the competence of that de- 
partment, and that it also enlist the 
assistance of specialized agencies, 
such as the ILO, UNESCO, FAO, and 
WHO, and of nongovernmental or- 
ganizations as well. 

Future Activities of the Commission 
and the Secretariat 

Because of its conviction that action 
in such areas of the social field as 
standards of living and social security 
was the next important step to be 
taken, the Social Commission re- 
quested the Secretariat to present at 
the next session specific informa- 
tion on any studies made by the ILO 
or other specialized agencies and to 
submit recommendations on appro- 
priate steps to be taken by the Social 
Commission. The report is to focus 
on questions relating to standards of 
living, including an analysis of the 
feasibility of establishing methods for 
measuring the standard of living. In 
addition the report will bring together 
information on social security in var- 

ious countries, taking into account 
family allowances, social insurance, 
and social assistance, and other spe- 
cific measures for ensuring a mini- 
mum family income. 

In response to the interest ex- 
pressed by the Latin-American coun- 
tries, the Commission adopted a reso- 
lution specifically requesting the Sec- 
retariat to study the problem of 
standards of living in underdeveloped 
countries and to prepare recommen- 
dations for action on the solution to 
such problems. In the same resolu- 
tion the Commission declared that the 
Secretariat should be prepared to give 
advisory assistance to governments or 
regions in their efforts to raise the 
standard of living. 

In expressing its interest in the 
problem of persons disabled by the 
war, the Commission asked the Secre- 
tariat to study and report on activities 
of various agencies dealing with the 
care and rehabilitation of disabled 
and handicapped persons and also to 
recommend action to be taken by the 
Commission. 

The next’ meeting of the Social 
Commission is tentatively scheduled 
for the end of July. The agenda for 
the next meeting are already under 
discussion. The emphasis will again 
be on furthering an international pro- 
gram of practical aid to governments 
in developing services which vitally 
affect the well-being of their people. 

u.s VERNMENT PRINTING OFF 
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